

UvA-DARE (Digital Academic Repository)

Beyond the borders : signaling in cell adhesion and migration

Lorenowicz, M.J.

Publication date 2007 Document Version Final published version

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Lorenowicz, M. J. (2007). *Beyond the borders : signaling in cell adhesion and migration*.

General rights

It is not permitted to download or to forward/distribute the text or part of it without the consent of the author(s) and/or copyright holder(s), other than for strictly personal, individual use, unless the work is under an open content license (like Creative Commons).

Disclaimer/Complaints regulations

If you believe that digital publication of certain material infringes any of your rights or (privacy) interests, please let the Library know, stating your reasons. In case of a legitimate complaint, the Library will make the material inaccessible and/or remove it from the website. Please Ask the Library: https://uba.uva.nl/en/contact, or a letter to: Library of the University of Amsterdam, Secretariat, Singel 425, 1012 WP Amsterdam, The Netherlands. You will be contacted as soon as possible.

Beyond the Borders: Signaling in Cell Adhesion and Migration

ACADEMISCH PROEFSCHRIFT

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor aan de Universiteit van Amsterdam op gezag van Rector Magnificus prof. mr. P.F. van der Heijden ten overstaan van een door het college voor promoties ingestelde commissie, in het openbaar te verdedigen in de Aula der Universiteit

op

donderdag 8 Maart 2007, te 10.00 uur

door

Magdalena Joanna Lorenowicz

geboren te Kraków, Polen

Promotiecommissie:

Promotor:	Prof. dr. D. Roos
Co-promotor:	Dr. P.L. Hordijk Dr. M. Fernandez-Borja

Overige leden: Prof. dr. L.A. Aarden Prof. dr. V.W. van Hinsbergh Prof. dr. S.T. Pals Dr. K.A. Reedquist Dr. A. Sonnenberg Prof. dr. D. Vestweber

Faculteit der Geneeskunde

The research described in this thesis was performed at the Department of Molecular Cell Biology, Sanquin Research and the Landsteiner Laboratory, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

The studies in this thesis were financially supported by the Netherlands Asthma Foundation, grant no. 3.2.00.28.

Table of contents

Preface	4
Chapter I	10
Cyclic AMP signaling in leukocyte transendothelial migration	
Chapter II	33
Epac1-Rap1 signaling regulates monocyte adhesion and chemotaxis	
Chapter III	64
PKA and Epac1 regulate endothelial integrity and cell migration through independent pathways	
Chapter IV	91
Activation of Epac1 rescues AF6 knock-down-induced electrical resistance defect in endothelial cell-cell junctions	
Chapter V	104
Microtubule dynamics and Rac1 signalling indepently regulate barrier fucntion in lung epithelial cells	
Chapter VI	124

Summary and conclusions

Preface

Scope of the thesis

Background

Inflammation is the response of the body to infection and tissue damage. This process was recognized already in prehistoric times and was studied and treated for over 3000 years ¹. The term 'inflammation' was introduced by Celsus, as a metaphoric description of the dermal response to injury, reminiscent of a fire, characterized by redness, heat, swelling and pain 2 . Although the metaphor is still used, the term oversimplifies the biological phenomenon. Inflammation is a very complicated process, governed by many different cell types and variety of molecules. The main components of inflammatory response are the reaction to tissue injury or the presence of invaders, removal of damaged structures and cells or clearing of foreign organisms, and finally cell and matrix repair, which results in restoration of the original cell and tissue structure and function. There is a delicate balance between the beneficial effect of inflammation cascades and their potential to induce tissue destruction. If not well-controlled, an inflammatory response can lead to the development of diseases such as asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder (COPD), rheumatoid arthritis, inflammatory bowel disease, psoriasis, atherosclerosis or cancer. In fact, the recognition of the involvement of inflammation in the pathology of these increasingly common disorders of modern society has created a new interest in the process.

Inflammation is mainly associated with the innate immune responses of the body; however, it can be also seen as the key element for initiating adaptive immunity. Although most tissues can sense the foreign organisms or tissue injury and initiate inflammation, the cells of hematopoietic origin are the main line of defense of the body during an inflammatory response. The migration of white blood cells to the site of the infection or injury is therefore an essential component of the inflammatory process. It is well accepted that recruitment of leukocytes to the site of inflammation occurs in multiple steps and is orchestrated by many adhesion molecules (Figure 1) ³. This process starts with reversible tethering to and subsequent rolling of inflammatory cells along the vessel wall, which is directed by interactions of selectin family of proteins on leukocytes and endothelial cells, with their glycosylated ligands on the opposite cell type ⁴. Next, integrins on leukocytes are activated via chemokines presented on the apical side of the vessel wall, followed by firm adhesion through their binding to endothelial cell ligands such as ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 ^{5,6}. Once adherent, leukocytes migrate out of the vasculature. This is a dynamic process, coordinated by very specific signaling events involving, among others, the regulation of the endothelial

junctional proteins, e.g., Vascular-Endothelial (VE)-cadherin and the endothelial actin cytoskeleton. This signaling involves small GTPases such as Rac1, Rho or Rap1, as well as second messengers and tyrosine kinases ⁷⁻¹⁰. In many inflammatory disorders, after crossing the vascular endothelium, leukocytes migrate across a polarized epithelium and accumulate in the lumen of the inflamed organ. In some aspects, the mechanism of leukocyte migration through epithelia seems to be similar to the one that governs transendothelial migration; however, much less is known about the way in which inflammatory cells pass the epithelial barrier. Similar to migration across the endothelium, transepithelial migration involves leukocyte attachment to epithelium via integrins ¹¹⁻¹³. Epithelial adherens junction proteins and tight junction components such as occludin, seem to play an important role in leukocyte transepithelial passage as well ¹⁴.



Figure 1. Multistep model of leukocyte extravasation.

Leukocyte diapedesis to sites of inflammation starts with reversible tethering, which slows down the leukocytes circulating in the blood stream and which is followed by selectin-mediated rolling of leukocyte along the vascular endothelium (1). Subsequently, the presence of chemoattractants on the endothelium triggers the activation of integrins on the leukocytes, which results in the arrest of leukocytes on the endothelium (2). Firm adhesion is followed by leukocyte transmigration across the vascular endothelium, the subendothelial matrix and epithelium (3).

Despite the significant progress that has been made during the past decades in understanding the process of leukocyte migration across vascular endothelium and polarized epithelium, the molecular mechanisms that govern the travel of inflammatory cell to sites of injury are still not completely clear.

Scope of the thesis

The research described in this thesis was designed to better understand the molecular basis of the inflammatory response. We aimed to unravel signaling pathways that control leukocyte chemotaxis and endothelial as well as epithelial barrier function, with special emphasis on signaling events that occur downstream of cAMP, a well known second messenger, and its effectors Epac (Exchange protein directly activated by cAMP) and protein kinase A (PKA).

Chapter I discusses the recent advances in the field of cAMP-mediated signaling, with special focus on the role of signaling triggered downstream of two cAMP effectors PKA and Epac in the regulation of leukocyte transendothelial migration. In addition, this chapter provides an overview of increased insights to the growing complexity of cAMP signaling, which resulted from the discovery of new cAMP targets. It also points out the important questions that should be addressed in future studies to better understand the cAMP-mediated mechanisms that regulate leukocyte transendothelial migration.

Chapter II reports for the first time the expression of the Epac1 protein in different subsets of human leukocytes and hematopoietic progenitor cells. Moreover, it demonstrates the existence of the novel Epac1-Rap1 signaling pathway that governs monocyte adhesion and chemotaxis. In this chapter we also show that serotonin, a well established neurotransmitter known to induce cAMP production, stimulates monocyte adhesion and migration, most likely through the activation of Epac1-Rap1 signaling.

Chapter III provides insight into the regulation of endothelial barrier function and endothelial migration by signaling downstream of PKA and Epac1. In this chapter we used sensitive real-time measurement of transendothelial resistance and downregulation of Epac1 expression to demonstrate that PKA and Epac1 act independently in controlling both endothelial cell-cell adhesion and migration. Activation of either pathway by Epac-or PKAspecific cAMP analogues results in different cytoskeleton rearrangements. Moreover, in contrast to Epac1 signaling, regulation of endothelial integrity by PKA seems to involve integrins. Epac and PKA also seem to differentially control the focal adhesions during endothelial cell migration, which further indicates the independence of PKA and Epac signaling in endothelium. **Chapter IV** continues on studies on the mechanism by which Epac1-Rap1-mediated signaling can control endothelial integrity. In this chapter, using siRNA technology, we provide evidence that AF-6, a potential effector of Epac1-Rap1 signaling, is required for proper Rap1 activation as well as for endothelial barrier function. However, our findings also indicate that AF-6 does not appear to act in the effector position of the Epac1-Rap1 signaling pathway, but rather may be situated upstream of or parallel to Rap1 in the signaling cascade that controls endothelial integrity.

Chapter V shifts the focus of the studies to the regulation of epithelial barrier function. Here we underscore the role of the microtubule cytoskeleton in the control of epithelial cell-cell adhesion. We also demonstrate the importance of RhoA/ROK-mediated signaling in the regulation of epithelial cell-cell contacts by microtubules. In addition, our data point to the small GTPase Rac1 as being an essential component of the signaling cascade that is required for the control of epithelial integrity.

Chapter VI summarizes the findings described in this thesis and defines the questions and future directions that are indicated by the research presented here and that may be interesting to continue in follow-up studies.

References

- 1. Henson PM. Dampening inflammation. Nat Immunol 2005;6:1179-1181.
- 2. Rennard SI. Antiinflammatory therapies other than corticosteroids. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* 2004;1:282-287.
- 3. Springer TA. Traffic signals for lymphocyte recirculation and leukocyte emigration: the multistep paradigm. *Cell* 1994;76:301-314.
- 4. Vestweber D, Blanks JE. Mechanisms that regulate the function of the selectins and their ligands. *Physiol Rev* 1999;79:181-213.
- 5. Humphries MJ. Integrin activation: the link between ligand binding and signal transduction. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 1996;8:632-640.
- 6. Liddington RC, Ginsberg MH. Integrin activation takes shape. *J Cell Biol* 2002;158:833-839.
- van Wetering S, van den BN, van Buul JD, Mul FP, Lommerse I, Mous R, ten Klooster JP, Zwaginga JJ, Hordijk PL. VCAM-1-mediated Rac signaling controls endothelial cell-cell contacts and leukocyte transmigration. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 2003;285:C343-C352.

- 8. Cernuda-Morollon E, Ridley AJ. Rho GTPases and leukocyte adhesion receptor expression and function in endothelial cells. *Circ Res* 2006;98:757-767.
- 9. Hordijk PL. Endothelial signalling events during leukocyte transmigration. *FEBS J* 2006;273:4408-4415.
- 10. Wittchen ES, van Buul JD, Burridge K, Worthylake RA. Trading spaces: Rap, Rac, and Rho as architects of transendothelial migration. *Curr Opin Hematol* 2005;12:14-21.
- 11. Parkos CA, Delp C, Arnaout MA, Madara JL. Neutrophil migration across a cultured intestinal epithelium. Dependence on a CD11b/CD18-mediated event and enhanced efficiency in physiological direction. *J Clin Invest* 1991;88:1605-1612.
- 12. Parkos CA. Molecular events in neutrophil transepithelial migration. *Bioessays* 1997;19:865-873.
- 13. Agace WW, Patarroyo M, Svensson M, Carlemalm E, Svanborg C. Escherichia coli induces transuroepithelial neutrophil migration by an intercellular adhesion molecule-1-dependent mechanism. *Infect Immun* 1995;63:4054-4062.
- 14. Huber D, Balda MS, Matter K. Transepithelial migration of neutrophils. *Invasion Metastasis* 1998;18:70-80.

CHAPTER I

Cyclic AMP SIGNALING IN LEUKOCYTE TRANSENDOTHELIAL MIGRATION

Magdalena J. Lorenowicz, Mar Fernandez-Borja, and Peter L. Hordijk

Sanquin Research and Landsteiner Laboratory, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Submitted for publication

Abstract

The migration of leukocytes across the vascular endothelium is crucial for immunosurveillance as well as for inflammatory responses. Uncontrolled leukocyte transendothelial migration results in pathologies such as asthma, rheumatoid arthritis and atherosclerosis. The molecular mechanisms that regulate leukocyte transendothelial migration involve signaling downstream of intracellular messengers such as cAMP, calcium, phospho-inositol lipids or reactive oxygen species. Among these, cAMP is particularly intriguing since it is generated in both leukocytes and endothelial cells and regulates leukocyte chemotaxis as well as endothelial barrier function. In addition, physiological stimuli that induce cAMP production generate both pro- and anti-inflammatory signals, underscoring the complexity of cAMP-driven signaling. This review discusses our current knowledge of the control of leukocyte transendothelial migration by two main cAMP effectors: protein kinase A and the Rap exchange factor Epac (Exchange protein directly activated by cAMP).

I. Introduction

A hallmark of chronic inflammation is the uncontrolled and excessive migration of leukocytes from the peripheral blood into the tissues. This leukocyte extravasation is a multistep process tightly regulated by bi-directional signaling in both leukocytes and vascular endothelium¹. In the initial phase of the inflammatory response, locally produced proinflammatory cytokines trigger the activation of circulating white blood cells, followed by their reversible tethering and rolling over activated endothelium, a process controlled by selectins. Leukocytes subsequently firmly adhere to the endothelium through surface integrins and acquire a polarized shape. In the final phase of this process, leukocytes migrate across the vessel wall into the underlying tissues. This involves the regulated disassembly of endothelial junctional complexes in order to create gaps to allow leukocyte passage.

The molecular mechanisms that control leukocyte transendothelial migration (TEM) involve extensive signaling mediated by intracellular messengers such as cAMP and calcium, as well as by phospho-inositol lipids, small GTPases, reactive oxygen species and protein tyrosine kinases. All of this results in coordinated remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton, activation of integrins, and phosphorylation and transient inactivation of endothelial junctional proteins, allowing efficient TEM².

Cyclic AMP regulates a wide range of cellular processes, including differentiation, secretion, gene transcription, regulation of cell shape, cytoskeletal remodeling, proliferation,

apoptosis, adhesion and migration³. A large number of extracellular stimuli, including hormones, neurotransmitters and growth factors, induce intracellular cAMP production upon binding to their cognate G-protein-coupled receptors that trigger the activation of one of the several isoforms of adenylate cyclase⁴. In turn, phosphodiesterases (PDEs) degrade cAMP, preventing its diffusion in the cell, to ensure specific activation of nearby signaling complexes⁵. The different cellular responses to cAMP may be explained by 1) localized production and degradation of cAMP, regulated by adenylate cyclases and PDEs^{4,5}; 2) the compartmentalization of the cAMP effector PKA through its interaction with specific A kinase anchoring proteins (AKAPs)⁶; and 3) the existence of a variety of additional cAMP effectors such as Epac (Exchange protein directly activated by cAMP), PDZ-GEFs, and cyclic nucleotide-gated channels (Figure 1)⁷⁻⁹. Of the latter two, information on their cAMP selectivity, mode of activation and role in cAMP signaling is currently limited.

Since their discovery in the 1950s it has become clear that cAMP and the agonists that trigger its production are important immunomodulators. Cyclic AMP-generating stimuli, such as prostaglandins (PGEs), serotonin (5-HT), β_2 -adrenergic agonists and adenosine, are found at sites of inflammation, e.g. in atherosclerotic lesions^{10,11}. This has led to the identification of some cAMP-inducing stimuli and phosphodiesterases as therapeutic targets to develop pharmacological treatments of asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder (COPD), rheumatoid arthritis, atherosclerosis and cancer¹². Intriguingly, cAMP production mediates both pro- and anti-inflammatory effects. For example, 5-HT prevents vascular leakage as well as the stimulation of leukocyte chemotaxis^{13,14}. Conversely, adenosine and β_2 -adrenergic agonists act mainly as anti-inflammatory mediators by inhibiting adhesive and migratory properties of inflammatory cells, blocking degranulation and the respiratory burst in granulocytes and by reducing vascular leakage¹⁴⁻¹⁷. It is unclear which factors control the proor anti-inflammatory effects of cAMP, but these may include the duration and strength of the stimulus as well as the cell type involved, expressing its specific repertoire of cAMP-responsive effectors.

In this review we discuss the role of cAMP in the control of leukocyte transendothelial migration. Focusing on two major targets of cAMP, protein kinase A (PKA) and exchange protein directly activated by cAMP (Epac), we provide an overview of the current knowledge on the regulation of leukocyte transendothelial migration in both leukocytes and endothelium by cAMP-driven signaling.

II. cAMP effectors

Protein kinase A (PKA)

The ubiquitously expressed and extensively studied serine/threonine kinase PKA is a heterotetramer, which combines two catalytic (C) with two regulatory (R) subunits¹⁸. Two PKA isozymes have been originally identified, PKA type I and type II, which differ in their regulatory subunits, RI and RII, respectively. Different isoforms of the regulatory subunit (RI α , RI β , RII α , RII β) and of the catalytic subunit (C α , C β , C γ , PrKX) have been identified by molecular cloning studies. The regulatory subunits are differentially expressed and can form homo- and heterodimers, further increasing complexity but likely also specificity of cAMP signaling¹⁹. Upon binding of two cAMP molecules to each regulatory subunit, the inactive tetramer dissociates into one dimer of R subunits and two active catalytic subunits that phosphorylate various target proteins.



Figure 1. cAMP effector proteins.

Schematic representation of the domain structure of currently known cAMP effectors. The indicated domains are: cAMP, cyclic AMP-binding domain; cNMP, cyclic nucleotide-binding domain; DEP, Dishevelled, Egl-10, Plekstrin domain; REM, Ras-exchanger motif; RA, Ras-association domain; AKAP, A-Kinase anchoring protein-binding domain; C, region of interaction with catalytic subunit; GEF, guanine nucleotide exchange factor; PDZ, PDZ domain; CaM, CaM-binding domain.

Subcellular localization and compartmentalization of PKA is mainly determined by members of the functionally related, but structurally diverse, family of A kinase anchoring proteins (AKAPs)⁶. AKAPs target PKA to specific substrates and various subcellular regions and structures. In addition, AKAPs serve to co-localize PKA with other signaling enzymes, such as phosphatases and PDEs⁶. Such a spatial regulation of PKA by AKAPs is essential to generate specific cellular responses to cAMP, including cell adhesion and migration

Exchange protein directly activated by cAMP (Epac)

The small GTPase Rap1 is activated by growth factors, adhesion molecules and cytokines and has been implicated in the regulation of growth, secretion, integrin-mediated adhesion, neuronal differentiation and morphogenesis²⁰. Like most other small GTPases, Rap1 acts as a molecular switch, cycling between a GDP-bound inactive, and a GTP-bound active state. This cycle is regulated by GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs), which enhance the hydrolysis of the bound GTP, and by guanine nucleotide-exchange factors (GEFs), which facilitate the release of the bound GDP and promote the binding of GTP. Epac is an exchange factor for Rap that is activated by cAMP^{7,8}. By means of the Epac-selective cAMP analog 8-pCTP-2-O-Me-cAMP which activates Epac but not PKA²¹, Epac was shown to regulate a variety of cellular processes previously attributed to PKA. These include E- and VE-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion, integrin-mediated adhesion, monocyte chemotaxis, Ca⁺⁺-induced exocytosis, and Fc γ -receptor-mediated phagocytosis^{2,13,20,22-25}.

The two Epac variants, Epac1 and Epac2, show a different domain structure (Figure 1) and tissue expression pattern. Epac1 is expressed in kidney, ovary, thyroid and, at relative low levels, in leukocytes^{7,13}. Epac2 is predominantly expressed in the brain and in the adrenal gland. Both Epac1 and Epac2 contain a C-terminal catalytic region, which comprises a CDC25 homology domain responsible for the nucleotide exchange of Rap, a Ras-association domain (RA) and a Ras exchange motif (REM) necessary for the stability of the GEF domain. The N-terminal part of Epac is the inhibitory regulatory region (RR) and contains a DEP (Dishevelled, Egl, Plekstrin) domain responsible for membrane localization, and a cAMP-binding domain that shares homology with the cAMP-binding domains of the regulatory subunit of PKA. Cyclic AMP binding results in a conformational change of Epac, which disrupts the intramolecular interaction between the N-terminal and the catalytic domain^{20,21}. As a consequence, Epac becomes active and stimulates Rap activation. Epac2 contains a

second cAMP-binding domain, which binds cAMP with a relatively low affinity and is not required for cAMP-induced activation of Epac2. Its function is, so far, elusive²⁶. Interestingly, a recent study shows that the Ras-association domain (RA) of Epac2 can bind to Ras. This study proposes that Epac2, but not Epac1, can be induced to translocate to the plasma membrane by co-stimulation with agonists that jointly activate Ras and increase cAMP levels²⁷.

III. Cyclic AMP-mediated signaling in leukocyte adhesion

PKA-The first steps in leukocyte transmigration are selectin-dependent rolling of leukocytes over the vascular wall and subsequent firm adhesion to the endothelial surface. Cyclic AMP-elevating agents inhibit rolling and adhesion of neutrophils through PKA-mediated signaling. Berends et al. demonstrated that the chemoattractant-stimulated shedding of L-selectin on human neutrophils and eosinophils can be attenuated by the PDE type IV inhibitor rolipram²⁸. On the other hand, stimulation of neutrophils with cAMP analogues results in a blockade of integrin expression on the cell surface and a consequent loss of adhesion. Rolipram and cAMP-rising agents such as forskolin and isoproterenol also inhibit fMLP-induced adhesion of neutrophils to vascular endothelium by blocking the mobilization of the intracellular pool of α M β 2 integrin^{15,29}.

Pharmacological inhibition of PKA reverses the inhibition by cAMP of $\alpha 4\beta 1$ and $\alpha M\beta 2$ integrin surface expression on neutrophils and the adhesion of these cells to VCAM-1, thus implicating PKA in the control of integrin-mediated adhesion primarily through the modulation of surface integrin expression^{30,31}. Interestingly, adhesion of TNF-treated neutrophils triggered a decrease in the intracellular level of cAMP, which could be reversed by the blocking of integrin-mediated adhesion with an anti- $\beta 2$ antibody³². This indicates a feedback loop in which a reduction of cAMP activates integrins and where binding of activated integrins results in decreased levels of cAMP.

PKA may also negatively regulate integrin activation through the modulation of the actin cytoskeleton. Rovere et al. demonstrated that activation of PKA promotes T cell deadhesion by disassembly of the actin cytoskeleton, thus dissociating integrins (α M β 2) from cytoskeletal anchoring proteins³³. In line with this, PKA was also shown to inhibit the small GTPase RhoA, a critical regulator of the actin cytoskeleton³⁴. Stimulation with a membranepermeable cAMP analogue resulted in reduced RhoA activation and inhibition of α 4 β 1dependent adhesion of lymphocytes to VCAM-1 and of α M β 2-dependent adhesion of neutrophils to fibrinogen. These effects were attenuated when cells were treated with selective PKA inhibitors. In conclusion, cAMP activation of PKA appears to negatively regulate leukocyte adhesion through the inhibition of surface integrin expression and integrin function (Figure 2).

Epac1-Rap1-The situation appears quite different for the Epac-Rap1 pathway. There is a large body of evidence corroborating the role of the small GTPase Rap1 in the stimulation of integrin-mediated adhesion. In T cells and B-cell leukemia cells, Rap1 stimulates $\alpha L\beta 2$ -dependent adhesion³⁵. Moreover, Rap1 was found to increase the affinity of the $\alpha IIb\beta 3$ integrin for its ligand in megakaryocytes³⁶, and Rap1 is required for direct activation of $\alpha L\beta 2$ and $\alpha 4\beta 1$ integrins by integrin-activating antibodies and manganese ions in Jurkat cells³⁷. Conversely, expression of the RapGAP SPA-1 or Rap1N17 in Jurkat cells inhibit the ability of $\alpha L\beta 2$ and $\alpha 4\beta 1$ integrins to bind their ligands^{38,39}.

A role for Epac1 in integrin-mediated adhesion was first reported in ovarian carcinoma cells, in which activation of the Epac1-Rap1 pathway is required for α 5 β 1- and α v β 3-mediated adhesion to fibronectin²². Similarly, Epac1-Rap1 signaling mediates α 3 β 1-mediated adhesion of different types of adherent cells (e.g. keratinocytes) to laminin⁴⁰. Interestingly, recent studies point to a role of Epac1 in the stimulation of integrin-mediated adhesion of leukocytes. Basoni et al. reported that TGF β induced a loss of the Epac1 transcript in U937 monocytic cells, which was paralleled by reduced activation of Rap1 and of α M β 2⁴¹. We found that Epac1 is able to activate β 1 integrins and to promote α 4 β 1 and α 5 β 1 (but not α M β 2) integrin-mediated adhesion of U937 cells to fibronectin and adhesion of primary monocytes to vascular endothelium under physiological flow¹³. Finally, also in CD34⁺ hematopoietic progenitor cells, cAMP-mediated Rap1 activation results in increased α 4 β 1-mediated adhesion⁴². Together, these data indicate that Epac1-Rap1 signaling positively regulates leukocyte adhesion, primarily through the activation of β 1 integrins (Figure 2).

IV. Cyclic AMP-mediated signalling in leukocyte directional migration

PKA- Cyclic AMP or cAMP-generating agonists can exert opposite effects on leukocyte transendothelial migration. For example, PGE2 suppresses transendothelial migration of T lymphocytes and monocytes^{43,44}. Similarly, stimulation of adenylate cyclase by forskolin or the inhibition of PDE attenuates chemotaxis of neutrophils and eosinophils^{45,46}. These inhibitory effects of cAMP on leukocyte migration have been attributed to PKA, since a

competitive inhibitor of PKA, Rp-cAMP, reversed the inhibition of splenocyte migration induced by elevation of cAMP with forskolin or a PDE8 inhibitor⁴⁷. Similarly, PKA has been suggested to inhibit migration of cytotoxic lymphocytes through inactivation of RhoA, thus modulating the actin cytoskeleton⁴⁸. In contrast, forskolin or PGE2 stimulate cell polarization in adherent T lymphocytes, while inhibition of PKA abrogates chemokine-induced polarization, which suggests a positive role for PKA in leukocyte chemotaxis⁴⁹. Accordingly, in neutrophils, activation of PKA mediates neutrophil migration induced by endothelins⁵⁰ or fMLP⁵¹. The latter effect correlated with increased adhesion, increased α M β 2 cell-surface expression and decreased fMLP-induced actin polymerization. Intriguingly, exposure to a gradient of PKA inhibitors also stimulated neutrophil migration and actin polymerization⁵¹. This suggests that neutrophil migration requires polarized PKA activity, possibly controlled by an intracellular gradient of cAMP. Several studies have shown that stimulation of neutrophils with chemotactic agents causes a small but consistent rise in cAMP, whereas the concentration of cAMP that inhibits chemotaxis is much higher^{52,53}. In addition, inhibition of cell migration by cAMP appears to depend on the nature of chemotactic agent⁵⁴. Thus, it is likely that PKA exerts both inhibitory and stimulatory effects on cell migration, depending on the type of cAMP-inducing stimulus and its capacity to induce low or high local concentrations of cAMP.

Epac1-Rap1 - Constitutively active Rap1 induces lymphocyte polarization through its effector RAPL, independently of spatial cues such as adhesion or chemokine gradients⁵⁵. Constitutively active Rap1 localizes to the leading edge while wild type 'cycling' Rap1 is also present at a perinuclear area^{56,57}. Similarly, chemokine stimulation of Rap1 is able to induce the translocation of RAPL from the perinuclear region to the leading edge, where it co-localizes with $\alpha L\beta 2$ integrin. In turn, targeting of $\alpha L\beta 2$ to the leading edge of the cell requires activation of Rap1 and RAPL⁵⁸. This finding suggest that upon activation, the Rap1-RAPL complex moves to the cell's leading edge and locally activates integrins, which initiates further cell polarization and migration.

In line with the effects of Rap1, activation of Epac1 also induces monocyte polarization. Epac1 localizes to the perinuclear region of polarized migrating cells, which suggests that Epac1 activates Rap1 in a perinuclear area where activated Rap1 may associate with RAPL followed by its binding to integrins, e.g. $\alpha L\beta 2$, and translocation to the leading edge^{13,59}.



Figure 2. Schematic overview of cAMP signaling in a polarized leukocytes.

CyclicAMP-elevating agonists such as serotonin (5-HT), adenosine or prostaglandins (PGE) bind to their cognate Gs-coupled receptors, which trigger the activation of adenylate cyclase (AC) and production of cAMP. Cyclic AMP activates PKA and Epac signaling pathways. Activation of PKA results in inhibition of cell surface expression of integrins, by blocking the mobilization of intracellular pools of integrins, resulting in reduced adhesion (1). Similarly, PKA may regulate expression of selectins (as shown for platelets) to inhibit rolling of leukocytes over the endothelium (2). PKA also modulates leukocyte adhesion through the regulation of integrin anchorage to the actin cytoskeleton, by inhibiting RhoA (3). PKA has a dual role in the regulation of integrin activation. PKA signaling inhibits integrin activation during initiation of adhesion; however, PKA is necessary for stable, sustained adhesion mediated by clustered integrins (4, 5). Epac1 activated in leukocyte uropod activates Rap1, which together with its effector RAPL translocates to the leukocyte leading edge, locally activating integrins. Integrins activated by Epac1-Rap1 signaling mediate leukocyte adhesion (6, 7).

Expression of constitutively active Rap1 in T-lymphocytes stimulates cell migration on immobilized ICAM-1 and VCAM-1, comparable to the response induced by chemokines⁵⁵. Conversely, inhibition of Rap1 by RapGAP significantly blocked the ability of B lymphocytes to migrate towards SDF-1⁶⁰. The role of the Rap1-RAPL complex in leukocyte migration was recently underscored in an in vivo study demonstrating that lymphocytes from RAPL-deficient mice showed impaired chemokine-stimulated transendothelial migration under flow and a lack of proper homing to lymphoid tissues⁵⁸.

In line with these findings, we showed that Rap1 activation by Epac1, downstream of the serotonin receptor, promotes SDF-1-induced migration of monocytic U937 cells¹³. Interestingly, Goichberg et al. reported that also in CD34⁺ hematopoietic progenitor cells, cAMP-induced activation of Rap1 downstream of the PGE2 receptor results in increased transendothelial migration. Moreover, cAMP-induced Rap1 signaling promotes homing of CD34⁺-cells to the bone marrow⁴². Together, these data underscore the important role of (localized) cAMP signaling in leukocyte adhesion and directional migration.

V. cAMP signaling in vascular endothelium

PKA - It is generally accepted that the majority of leukocytes cross the endothelium by means of a paracellular pathway. This requires the formation of intercellular gaps between adjacent endothelial cells, which form upon the regulated disassembly of interendothelial tight and adherens junctions^{2,61}. Particularly relevant in the context of leukocyte extravasation are the VE-cadherin-based adherens junctions (Figure 3). VE-cadherin is a homophilic transmembrane adhesion molecule that associates to cytosolic proteins such as β -, γ - and p120-catenin. This cadherin-catenin complex is dynamically connected to the actin cytoskeleton through another member of the catenin family, α -catenin^{62,63}.

It is well established that increases in intracellular cAMP promote endothelial barrier integrity. Observations that cAMP-raising agents decrease endothelial permeability date back to the 1980s, when Stelzner et al. showed that forskolin and cholera toxin, both being strong activators of adenylate cyclase, reduce the transfer of macromolecules, such as albumin, across endothelial monolayers. In addition, using the PKA antagonist Rp-cAMPS, these investigators demonstrated that PKA mediated the increase in endothelial barrier function induced by cAMP⁶⁴. The work of Stelzner et al. initiated a series of studies in clustered cells, isolated microvessels, intact tissues and organs on the protective effect of β -adrenergic

agonists and PGEs. These agents were found to decrease endothelial permeability induced by stimuli such as thrombin, neutrophil-derived hydrogen peroxide and the inflammatory mediator bradykinin⁶⁵⁻⁶⁷.

In agreement with the early observations by Stelzner et al., subsequent studies implicated PKA in the protective effect of cAMP on endothelial barrier function, mainly based on the use of selective PKA inhibitors such as H89 and upon expression of the PKA inhibitor (PKI) gene^{68,69}. The mechanism by which PKA controls endothelial barrier function is not entirely clear, although a number of effectors have been identified that are all involved in the direct or indirect regulation of the actin cytoskeleton (Figure 3). These will be briefly discussed below.

MLCK - Myosin-based contractility, critical for the maintenance of endothelial integrity, is positively regulated by myosin phosphorylation. Myosin light chain (MLC) phosphorylation is controlled by MLC kinase (MLCK) and MLC phosphatase (MLCP)⁷⁰. PKA phosphorylates MLCK, decreasing its affinity for calmodulin, which is essential for MLCK activation⁷¹. Moreover, PKA is also able to indirectly regulate MLCK through the phosphorylation and inhibition of phospholipase C. Consequently, Ca²⁺ release is reduced and the formation of calmodulin complexes is inhibited⁷². Accordingly, forskolin as well as cAMP analogues partially inhibit the basal and thrombin-induced phosphorylation of MLC⁷³. In addition, inhibition of PKA results in increased co-localization of MLCK with actin and enhanced thrombin-induced endothelial permeability^{74,75}. Thus, PKA activation may exert its protective effect on the endothelial barrier through the inhibition of actomyosin-based contractility.

RhoGTPases - Activation of the small GTPase RhoA induces endothelial permeability through the stimulation of actin polymerization and actomyosin-driven contraction. PKA is able to phosphorylate RhoA and inhibit RhoA activation in endothelial cells, thus counteracting the permeability-inducing contractile force^{2,70,76}. Similar to RhoA, Rac1 is another GTPase which is important in the control of the actin cytoskeleton and endothelial barrier function. Recently, PKA was demonstrated to have both inhibitory and stimulatory effects on Rac1 activation in endothelial cells⁷⁷. More specifically, PKA activation was reported to counteract the *Clostridium sordelli* lethal toxin (LT)-mediated Rac1 inhibition and to attenuate LT-induced endothelial permeability⁷⁸. These findings implicate Rac1, as well as RhoA in the PKA-mediated control of endothelial permeability



Figure 3. Control of endothelial cell-cell contact by PKA and Epac

Cyclic AMP-elevating agonists such as serotonin (5-HT), adenosine, β -adrenergic agonists or prostaglandins (PGE) bind to their Gs-coupled receptors, triggering the activation of adenylate cyclase (AC), production of cAMP and the activation of PKA and Epac signaling. PKA phosphorylates myosin light chain kinase (MLCK), thus decreasing its activity and inhibiting myosin-based contractility (1). On the other hand, PKA enhances activity of myosin light chain phosphatase (MLCP) directly, or indirectly by inhibition of RhoA and its downstream effector Rho kinase (ROCK), which also reduces myosin-based contractility (2). PKA may control endothelial integrity through activation of Rac1-mediated cytoskeletal rearrangements (3) or inhibition of Raf-1-ERK1/2-caldesmon induced formation of stress fibres (4). Regulation of endothelial cell-cell contact by PKA may also occur through direct phosphorylation of filamin (5). PKA stabilizes endothelial tight junctions (TJ) through phosphorylation of vasodilatator-stimulated phosphoprotein (VASP) (6) and stabilization of microtubule cytoskeleton (MT) and MT-associated RhoA-specific GEFs (7). Possible effectors of Epac1 in the regulation of endothelial integrity are: RIAM (8) which binds to VASP; ARAP3 (9), a GEF for RhoA; vinculin (10), supporting endothelial cell-cell contacts through association with α -catenin; (11) TIAM-1 and Vav2, GEFs for Rac1 and (12) AF-6 which associates with nectin and p120 catenin and reduces VE-cadherin endocytosis, thus promoting cell-cell adhesion.

ERK - Liu et al. showed that inhibition of PKA transiently enhances the activities of both ERK1/2 and of its upstream activator Raf-1 in pulmonary vascular endothelial cells⁷⁹. This activation of the Raf-1-ERK1/2 pathway results in the phosphorylation of the cytoskeletal protein caldesmon and in stress fiber formation. The phosphorylation of caldesmon plays an important role in the regulation of smooth muscle contraction by modulating the dynamics of actin filament organization⁸⁰. Thus, phosphorylation of caldesmon downstream of Raf-1/ERK1/2 signaling may contribute to the cytoskeletal reorganization that is controlled through PKA.

Actin-binding proteins –PKA directly phosphorylates actin-binding proteins such as dematin, adducin, filamin and VASP^{81,82}. Filamin is particularly interesting in the context of the regulation of endothelial permeability, since it regulates the distribution of F-actin between cortical actin and actin stress fibers⁸³. PKA constitutively phosphorylates filamin in unstimulated endothelial cells, which protects the protein from proteolysis by calpain and increases the capacity of filamin to crosslink actin filaments^{82,84}. Another actin binding protein, phosphorylated by PKA, is the vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein (VASP). VASP stabilizes newly formed actin filaments and was originally discovered as a focal adhesion protein⁸⁵. Phosphorylation of VASP by PKA at Ser 157 induces the localization of VASP to cell-cell junctions in endothelial and epithelial cells, where it associates with junctional proteins ZO-1, JAM-1 and occludin^{86,87}. Transient expression of VASP mutants lacking the preferred PKA binding site increased endothelial permeability. Thus, PKA may promote endothelial cell-cell contact through the phosphorylation of junctional complexes.

Microtubules - Microtubules are important regulators of endothelial barrier function. In particular, the crosstalk between microtubules and the actin cytoskeleton is critical for the control of endothelial permeability. Depolymerization of the microtubule network with nocodazole results in the disruption of cortical actin, increased MLC phosphorylation, induction of RhoA activation and dissociation of endothelial cell-cell contacts^{88,89}. Recently, Birukova et al. reported that elevation of cAMP by forskolin or cholera toxin attenuates the increase in permeability of human pulmonary endothelium induced by microtubule disassembly. In addition, activation of PKA inhibits nocodazole-induced stress fiber formation, RhoA activation and decreased MLC phosphorylation⁸⁸. There is evidence that

PKA phosphorylates microtubule stabilizing proteins such as stathmin and MAP2^{90,91}. These data indicate another mechanism for PKA-mediated endothelial barrier protection that involves stabilization of the microtubule cytoskeleton, resulting in inhibition of RhoA activity. This prevents MLC phosphorylation and actomyosin contractility (Figure 3).

Epac1-Rap1 - Recently, the role of Rap1 signalling in the regulation of the cadherin-catenin complex has received much interest. This was sparked by the finding that Rap1, independent of its effect on integrin-mediated adhesion, promotes cadherin-mediated adhesion and antagonizes hepatocyte growth factor-induced disruption of adherens junctions in MDCK cells. Conversely, inhibition of Rap1 activity resulted in loss of epithelial cell-cell contacts⁹². These initial findings have been corroborated by others, reporting that E-cadherin interacts with the RapGEF C3G and that Rap1 is necessary for proper targeting of E-cadherin and stabilization of E-cadherin complexes at the plasma membrane^{93,94}.

Rap1 plays a similar role in the stabilization of endothelial cell-cell adhesion (Figure 3). Cullere et al. found that cAMP-activated Epac1 markedly enhances endothelial barrier function, which is paralleled by an increase in cortical actin and a redistribution of adherens and tight junction proteins to cell-cell contacts²³. In addition, activation of Epac1-Rap1 signaling blocked thrombin-induced endothelial permeability through inhibition of RhoA^{23,24}.

Similar findings were reported by Fukuhara et al. who found that activation of Epac1-Rap1 signaling by PGI2 results in rearranged cortical actin, accumulation of VE-cadherin at cell-cell contacts, increased amounts of actin-bound VE-cadherin and increased endothelial barrier function²⁴. Moreover, inhibition of Rap1 by overexpression of Rap1GAP blocked PGI2-induced endothelial barrier function and decreased VE-cadherin-mediated adhesion.

These data were further supported by Kooistra et al. who, using Epac1-specific siRNA, showed that Rap1 activation by Epac1, but not by Epac2, was responsible for the increase in VE-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion⁹⁵. They also demonstrated that cytoskeletal rearrangements induced by the Epac1-Rap1 pathway were independent from the formation of VE-cadherin-mediated cell-cell contacts, since actin remodelling was still present in sparse cultures as well as in endothelial monolayers with reduced cell-cell contact. Finally, Wittchen at al. demonstrated that activation of the Epac1-Rap1 pathway not only promotes endothelial barrier function, but also inhibits transendothelial migration of differentiated HL60 cells⁹⁶. In contrast, Cullere et al. did not observe any blocking effect on

neutrophil migration upon endothelial Epac1 stimulation. This discrepancy is currently unexplained.

The downstream effectors of Rap1 that regulate its effects on cadherin-mediated cellcell adhesion remain to be identified. Potential candidates include the Rac1 GEFs Vav2 and Tiam1, that localize to sites of cell-matrix contact following Rap1 activation in fibroblasts⁹⁷. Similarly, the CDC42 GEF FRG acts downstream of Rap1 in the control of E-cadherinmediated cell-cell adhesion^{94,96} and the RhoA GEF ARAP3 is also regulated by Rap1. Other potentially relevant effectors are cytoskeleton-associated regulatory proteins such as RIAM, which binds profilin as well as Ena/VASP⁹⁸, and vinculin, which relocalizes to VE-cadherinmediated cell-cell contacts following Rap1 activation⁹⁹. Finally, Cullere et al. suggested that Epac1-Rap1 regulates endothelial cell-cell adhesion through the actin-binding protein AF-6/afadin. Rap1 is known to associate with AF-6, and the complex interacts with p120 catenin. This promotes the binding of p120 catenin to E-cadherin, reduces E-cadherin endocytosis and induces formation of adherens junctions¹⁰⁰(Figure 3).

IV. Concluding remarks

Leukocyte transendothelial migration involves a large number of molecules and signalling events in both the migrating leukocyte and the endothelium. cAMP is an important and potent regulator of both leukocyte chemotaxis and endothelial barrier function. The identification of Epacs has complicated existing models on the role of cAMP in leukocyte transendothelial migration significantly. Earlier findings based on the use of cell-permeable, non-discriminating cAMP analogues need to be re-evaluated, since these compounds will activate both Epac and PKA. Currently available data clearly show that PKA and Epac both are relevant in leukocytes as well as in endothelial cells and act, most likely, in a parallel fashion. Important determinants for the outcome of cAMP signalling appear to be the subcellular localization of cAMP production, the local concentration of cAMP generated and the relative expression level of different cAMP effectors such as PKA or Epacs. These findings result in a series of new questions relevant for the molecular mechanism of leukocyte extravasation, related to the balance between Epac- or PKA- mediated events in both leukocytes and endothelial cells; potential redundancy between signaling through distinct cAMP targets; and crosstalk with other signaling pathways. Finally, we cannot exclude that, as with Epac, additional cAMP targets will be identified that are relevant for leukocyte chemotaxis. In conclusion, cAMP signaling in leukocyte transmigration represents a dynamic

and highly interesting area of investigation, with relevance for basic research as well as future therapies aimed at the control of inflammatory responses.

Acknowlegdements.

The authors would like to thank D. Roos for critical reading of the manuscript. ML was funded by project. no 3.2.00.58 from the Netherlands Asthma Foundation. MF-B was funded by project 112 from the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Transfusion. PLH is a fellow of the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Transfusion.

References

- 1. Springer TA. Traffic signals for lymphocyte recirculation and leukocyte emigration: the multistep paradigm. *Cell* 1994;76:301-314.
- 2. Wittchen ES, van Buul JD, Burridge K, Worthylake RA. Trading spaces: Rap, Rac, and Rho as architects of transendothelial migration. *Curr Opin Hematol* 2005;12:14-21.
- 3. Beavo JA, Brunton LL. Cyclic nucleotide research -- still expanding after half a century. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2002;3:710-718.
- 4. Kopperud R, Krakstad C, Selheim F, Doskeland SO. cAMP effector mechanisms. Novel twists for an 'old' signaling system. *FEBS Lett* 2003;546:121-126.
- 5. Houslay MD, Adams DR. PDE4 cAMP phosphodiesterases: modular enzymes that orchestrate signalling cross-talk, desensitization and compartmentalization. *Biochem J* 2003;370:1-18.
- 6. Colledge M, Scott JD. AKAPs: from structure to function. *Trends Cell Biol* 1999;9:216-221.
- 7. Kawasaki H, Springett GM, Mochizuki N, Toki S, Nakaya M, Matsuda M, Housman DE, Graybiel AM. A family of cAMP-binding proteins that directly activate Rap1. *Science* 1998;282:2275-2279.
- 8. de Rooij J, Zwartkruis FJ, Verheijen MH, Cool RH, Nijman SM, Wittinghofer A, Bos JL. Epac is a Rap1 guanine-nucleotide-exchange factor directly activated by cyclic AMP. *Nature* 1998;396:474-477.
- 9. Kuiperij HB, de Rooij J, Rehmann H, van Triest M, Wittinghofer A, Bos JL, Zwartkruis FJ. Characterisation of PDZ-GEFs, a family of guanine nucleotide exchange factors specific for Rap1 and Rap2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2003;1593:141-149.
- 10. Vikenes K, Farstad M, Nordrehaug JE. Serotonin is associated with coronary artery disease and cardiac events. *Circulation* 1999;100:483-489.

- 11. Takayama K, Sukhova GK, Chin MT, Libby P. A novel prostaglandin E receptor 4associated protein participates in antiinflammatory signaling. *Circ Res* 2006;98:499-504.
- 12. Barnette MS, Underwood DC. New phosphodiesterase inhibitors as therapeutics for the treatment of chronic lung disease. *Curr Opin Pulm Med* 2000;6:164-169.
- 13. Lorenowicz MJ, van Gils J, de Boer M, Hordijk PL, Fernandez-Borja M. Epac1-Rap1 signaling regulates monocyte adhesion and chemotaxis. *J Leukoc Biol* 2006.
- 14. van Hinsbergh VW, Nieuw Amerongen GP. Endothelial hyperpermeability in vascular leakage. *Vascul Pharmacol* 2002;39:171-172.
- 15. Bloemen PG, van den Tweel MC, Henricks PA, Engels F, Kester MH, van de Loo PG, Blomjous FJ, Nijkamp FP. Increased cAMP levels in stimulated neutrophils inhibit their adhesion to human bronchial epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol* 1997;272:L580-L587.
- 16. Salvatore CA, Tilley SL, Latour AM, Fletcher DS, Koller BH, Jacobson MA. Disruption of the A(3) adenosine receptor gene in mice and its effect on stimulated inflammatory cells. *J Biol Chem* 2000;275:4429-4434.
- 17. Nielson CP. Beta-adrenergic modulation of the polymorphonuclear leukocyte respiratory burst is dependent upon the mechanism of cell activation. *J Immunol* 1987;139:2392-2397.
- Scott JD. Cyclic nucleotide-dependent protein kinases. *Pharmacol Ther* 1991;50:123-145.
- 19. Skalhegg BS, Tasken K. Specificity in the cAMP/PKA signaling pathway. Differential expression, regulation, and subcellular localization of subunits of PKA. *Front Biosci* 2000;5:D678-D693.
- 20. Bos JL. Linking Rap to cell adhesion. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2005;17:123-128.
- 21. Enserink JM, Christensen AE, de Rooij J, van Triest M, Schwede F, Genieser HG, Doskeland SO, Blank JL, Bos JL. A novel Epac-specific cAMP analogue demonstrates independent regulation of Rap1 and ERK. *Nat Cell Biol* 2002;4:901-906.
- 22. Rangarajan S, Enserink JM, Kuiperij HB, de Rooij J, Price LS, Schwede F, Bos JL. Cyclic AMP induces integrin-mediated cell adhesion through Epac and Rap1 upon stimulation of the beta 2-adrenergic receptor. *J Cell Biol* 2003;160:487-493.
- 23. Cullere X, Shaw SK, Andersson L, Hirahashi J, Luscinskas FW, Mayadas TN. Regulation of vascular endothelial barrier function by Epac, a cAMP-activated exchange factor for Rap GTPase. *Blood* 2005;105:1950-1955.
- 24. Fukuhara S, Sakurai A, Sano H, Yamagishi A, Somekawa S, Takakura N, Saito Y, Kangawa K, Mochizuki N. Cyclic AMP potentiates vascular endothelial cadherinmediated cell-cell contact to enhance endothelial barrier function through an Epac-Rap1 signaling pathway. *Mol Cell Biol* 2005;25:136-146.

- 25. Kang G, Joseph JW, Chepurny OG, Monaco M, Wheeler MB, Bos JL, Schwede F, Genieser HG, Holz GG. Epac-selective cAMP analog 8-pCPT-2'-O-Me-cAMP as a stimulus for Ca2+-induced Ca2+ release and exocytosis in pancreatic beta-cells. *J Biol Chem* 2003;278:8279-8285.
- 26. Rehmann H, Prakash B, Wolf E, Rueppel A, de Rooij J, Bos JL, Wittinghofer A. Structure and regulation of the cAMP-binding domains of Epac2. *Nat Struct Biol* 2003;10:26-32.
- 27. Li Y, Asuri S, Rebhun JF, Castro AF, Paranavitana NC, Quilliam LA. The RAP1 guanine nucleotide exchange factor Epac2 couples cyclic AMP and Ras signals at the plasma membrane. *J Biol Chem* 2006;281:2506-2514.
- 28. Berends C, Dijkhuizen B, de Monchy JG, Dubois AE, Gerritsen J, Kauffman HF. Inhibition of PAF-induced expression of CD11b and shedding of L-selectin on human neutrophils and eosinophils by the type IV selective PDE inhibitor, rolipram. *Eur Respir J* 1997;10:1000-1007.
- 29. Derian CK, Santulli RJ, Rao PE, Solomon HF, Barrett JA. Inhibition of chemotactic peptide-induced neutrophil adhesion to vascular endothelium by cAMP modulators. *J Immunol* 1995;154:308-317.
- Sullivan GW, Lee DD, Ross WG, DiVietro JA, Lappas CM, Lawrence MB, Linden J. Activation of A2A adenosine receptors inhibits expression of alpha 4/beta 1 integrin (very late antigen-4) on stimulated human neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol* 2004;75:127-134.
- 31. Jones SL. Protein kinase A regulates beta2 integrin avidity in neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol* 2002;71:1042-1048.
- 32. Nathan C, Sanchez E. Tumor necrosis factor and CD11/CD18 (beta 2) integrins act synergistically to lower cAMP in human neutrophils. *J Cell Biol* 1990;111:2171-2181.
- 33. Rovere P, Inverardi L, Bender JR, Pardi R. Feedback modulation of ligand-engaged alpha L/beta 2 leukocyte integrin (LFA-1) by cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase. *J Immunol* 1996;156:2273-2279.
- 34. Laudanna C, Campbell JJ, Butcher EC. Elevation of intracellular cAMP inhibits RhoA activation and integrin-dependent leukocyte adhesion induced by chemoattractants. *J Biol Chem* 1997;272:24141-24144.
- 35. Reedquist KA, Ross E, Koop EA, Wolthuis RM, Zwartkruis FJ, van Kooyk Y, Salmon M, Buckley CD, Bos JL. The small GTPase, Rap1, mediates CD31-induced integrin adhesion. *J Cell Biol* 2000;148:1151-1158.
- 36. Bertoni A, Tadokoro S, Eto K, Pampori N, Parise LV, White GC, Shattil SJ. Relationships between Rap1b, affinity modulation of integrin alpha IIbbeta 3, and the actin cytoskeleton. *J Biol Chem* 2002;277:25715-25721.
- 37. de Bruyn KM, Rangarajan S, Reedquist KA, Figdor CG, Bos JL. The small GTPase Rap1 is required for Mn(2+)- and antibody-induced LFA-1- and VLA-4-mediated cell adhesion. *J Biol Chem* 2002;277:29468-29476.

- 38. Liu L, Schwartz BR, Tupper J, Lin N, Winn RK, Harlan JM. The GTPase Rap1 regulates phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate-stimulated but not ligand-induced beta 1 integrin-dependent leukocyte adhesion. *J Biol Chem* 2002;277:40893-40900.
- 39. Katagiri K, Hattori M, Minato N, Kinashi T. Rap1 functions as a key regulator of Tcell and antigen-presenting cell interactions and modulates T-cell responses. *Mol Cell Biol* 2002;22:1001-1015.
- 40. Enserink JM, Price LS, Methi T, Mahic M, Sonnenberg A, Bos JL, Tasken K. The cAMP-Epac-Rap1 pathway regulates cell spreading and cell adhesion to laminin-5 through the alpha3beta1 integrin but not the alpha6beta4 integrin. *J Biol Chem* 2004;279:44889-44896.
- 41. Basoni C, Nobles M, Grimshaw A, Desgranges C, Davies D, Perretti M, Kramer IM, Genot E. Inhibitory control of TGF-beta1 on the activation of Rap1, CD11b, and transendothelial migration of leukocytes. *FASEB J* 2005;19:822-824.
- 42. Goichberg P, Kalinkovich A, Borodovsky N, Tesio M, Petit I, Nagler A, Hardan I, Lapidot T. cAMP-induced PKCzeta activation increases functional CXCR4 expression on human CD34+ hematopoietic progenitors. *Blood* 2006;107:870-879.
- 43. Oppenheimer-Marks N, Kavanaugh AF, Lipsky PE. Inhibition of the transendothelial migration of human T lymphocytes by prostaglandin E2. *J Immunol* 1994;152:5703-5713.
- 44. Singhal PC, Sankaran RT, Nahar N, Shah N, Patel P. Vasoactive agents modulate migration of monocytes across glomerular endothelial cells. *J Investig Med* 2000;48:110-117.
- 45. Elferink JG, de Koster BM. Inhibition of interleukin-8-activated human neutrophil chemotaxis by thapsigargin in a calcium- and cyclic AMP-dependent way. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2000;59:369-375.
- 46. VanUffelen BE, de Koster BM, Elferink JG. Interaction of cyclic GMP and cyclic AMP during neutrophil migration: involvement of phosphodiesterase type III. *Biochem Pharmacol* 1998;56:1061-1063.
- 47. Dong H, Osmanova V, Epstein PM, Brocke S. Phosphodiesterase 8 (PDE8) regulates chemotaxis of activated lymphocytes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2006;345:713-719.
- 48. Lang P, Gesbert F, Delespine-Carmagnat M, Stancou R, Pouchelet M, Bertoglio J. Protein kinase A phosphorylation of RhoA mediates the morphological and functional effects of cyclic AMP in cytotoxic lymphocytes. *EMBO J* 1996;15:510-519.
- 49. del Pozo MA, Sanchez-Mateos P, Nieto M, Sanchez-Madrid F. Chemokines regulate cellular polarization and adhesion receptor redistribution during lymphocyte interaction with endothelium and extracellular matrix. Involvement of cAMP signaling pathway. *J Cell Biol* 1995;131:495-508.

- 50. Elferink JG, de Koster BM. The role of cyclic AMP and protein kinase A in stimulation of neutrophil migration by endothelins. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* 1998;358:518-521.
- 51. Jones SL, Sharief Y. Asymmetrical protein kinase A activity establishes neutrophil cytoskeletal polarity and enables chemotaxis. *J Leukoc Biol* 2005;78:248-258.
- 52. Lofgren R, Ng-Sikorski J, Sjolander A, Andersson T. Beta 2 integrin engagement triggers actin polymerization and phosphatidylinositol trisphosphate formation in non-adherent human neutrophils. *J Cell Biol* 1993;123:1597-1605.
- 53. Elferink JG, VanUffelen BE. The role of cyclic nucleotides in neutrophil migration. *Gen Pharmacol* 1996;27:387-393.
- 54. Harvath L, Robbins JD, Russell AA, Seamon KB. cAMP and human neutrophil chemotaxis. Elevation of cAMP differentially affects chemotactic responsiveness. *J Immunol* 1991;146:224-232.
- 55. Shimonaka M, Katagiri K, Nakayama T, Fujita N, Tsuruo T, Yoshie O, Kinashi T. Rap1 translates chemokine signals to integrin activation, cell polarization, and motility across vascular endothelium under flow. *J Cell Biol* 2003;161:417-427.
- 56. Bivona TG, Wiener HH, Ahearn IM, Silletti J, Chiu VK, Philips MR. Rap1 upregulation and activation on plasma membrane regulates T cell adhesion. *J Cell Biol* 2004;164:461-470.
- 57. Fujita H, Fukuhara S, Sakurai A, Yamagishi A, Kamioka Y, Nakaoka Y, Masuda M, Mochizuki N. Local activation of Rap1 contributes to directional vascular endothelial cell migration accompanied by extension of microtubules on which RAPL, a Rap1-associating molecule, localizes. *J Biol Chem* 2005;280:5022-5031.
- 58. Katagiri K, Maeda A, Shimonaka M, Kinashi T. RAPL, a Rap1-binding molecule that mediates Rap1-induced adhesion through spatial regulation of LFA-1. *Nat Immunol* 2003;4:741-748.
- 59. Kinashi T, Katagiri K. Regulation of lymphocyte adhesion and migration by the small GTPase Rap1 and its effector molecule, RAPL. *Immunol Lett* 2004;93:1-5.
- 60. McLeod SJ, Li AH, Lee RL, Burgess AE, Gold MR. The Rap GTPases regulate B cell migration toward the chemokine stromal cell-derived factor-1 (CXCL12): potential role for Rap2 in promoting B cell migration. *J Immunol* 2002;169:1365-1371.
- 61. Bazzoni G. The JAM family of junctional adhesion molecules. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 2003;15:525-530.
- 62. Dejana E. Endothelial cell-cell junctions: happy together. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2004;5:261-270.
- 63. Drees F, Pokutta S, Yamada S, Nelson WJ, Weis WI. Alpha-catenin is a molecular switch that binds E-cadherin-beta-catenin and regulates actin-filament assembly. *Cell* 2005;123:903-915.

- 64. Stelzner TJ, Weil JV, O'Brien RF. Role of cyclic adenosine monophosphate in the induction of endothelial barrier properties. *J Cell Physiol* 1989;139:157-166.
- 65. Casnocha SA, Eskin SG, Hall ER, McIntire LV. Permeability of human endothelial monolayers: effect of vasoactive agonists and cAMP. *J Appl Physiol* 1989;67:1997-2005.
- 66. Suttorp N, Weber U, Welsch T, Schudt C. Role of phosphodiesterases in the regulation of endothelial permeability in vitro. *J Clin Invest* 1993;91:1421-1428.
- 67. Farmer PJ, Bernier SG, Lepage A, Guillemette G, Regoli D, Sirois P. Permeability of endothelial monolayers to albumin is increased by bradykinin and inhibited by prostaglandins. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2001;280:L732-L738.
- 68. He P, Zeng M, Curry FE. Dominant role of cAMP in regulation of microvessel permeability. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2000;278:H1124-H1133.
- 69. Lum H, Jaffe HA, Schulz IT, Masood A, RayChaudhury A, Green RD. Expression of PKA inhibitor (PKI) gene abolishes cAMP-mediated protection to endothelial barrier dysfunction. *Am J Physiol* 1999;277:C580-C588.
- Somlyo AP, Somlyo AV. Ca2+ sensitivity of smooth muscle and nonmuscle myosin II: modulated by G proteins, kinases, and myosin phosphatase. *Physiol Rev* 2003;83:1325-1358.
- 71. Nishikawa M, de Lanerolle P, Lincoln TM, Adelstein RS. Phosphorylation of mammalian myosin light chain kinases by the catalytic subunit of cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase and by cyclic GMP-dependent protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* 1984;259:8429-8436.
- 72. Bugrim AE. Regulation of Ca2+ release by cAMP-dependent protein kinase. A mechanism for agonist-specific calcium signaling? *Cell Calcium* 1999;25:219-226.
- 73. Garcia JG, Davis HW, Patterson CE. Regulation of endothelial cell gap formation and barrier dysfunction: role of myosin light chain phosphorylation. *J Cell Physiol* 1995;163:510-522.
- 74. Langeler EG, van Hinsbergh VW. Norepinephrine and iloprost improve barrier function of human endothelial cell monolayers: role of cAMP. *Am J Physiol* 1991;260:C1052-C1059.
- 75. Patterson CE, Lum H, Schaphorst KL, Verin AD, Garcia JG. Regulation of endothelial barrier function by the cAMP-dependent protein kinase. *Endothelium* 2000;7:287-308.
- 76. Qiao J, Huang F, Lum H. PKA inhibits RhoA activation: a protection mechanism against endothelial barrier dysfunction. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2003;284:L972-L980.
- 77. Dormond O, Bezzi M, Mariotti A, Ruegg C. Prostaglandin E2 promotes integrin alpha Vbeta 3-dependent endothelial cell adhesion, rac-activation, and spreading through cAMP/PKA-dependent signaling. *J Biol Chem* 2002;277:45838-45846.

- 78. Waschke J, Drenckhahn D, Adamson RH, Barth H, Curry FE. cAMP protects endothelial barrier functions by preventing Rac-1 inhibition. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2004;287:H2427-H2433.
- 79. Liu F, Verin AD, Borbiev T, Garcia JG. Role of cAMP-dependent protein kinase A activity in endothelial cell cytoskeleton rearrangement. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2001;280:L1309-L1317.
- Wang Z, Jiang H, Yang ZQ, Chacko S. Both N-terminal myosin-binding and Cterminal actin-binding sites on smooth muscle caldesmon are required for caldesmonmediated inhibition of actin filament velocity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1997;94:11899-11904.
- 81. Matsuoka Y, Li X, Bennett V. Adducin is an in vivo substrate for protein kinase C: phosphorylation in the MARCKS-related domain inhibits activity in promoting spectrin-actin complexes and occurs in many cells, including dendritic spines of neurons. *J Cell Biol* 1998;142:485-497.
- 82. Hastie LE, Patton WF, Hechtman HB, Shepro D. H2O2-induced filamin redistribution in endothelial cells is modulated by the cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase pathway. *J Cell Physiol* 1997;172:373-381.
- 83. Mehta D, Malik AB. Signaling mechanisms regulating endothelial permeability. *Physiol Rev* 2006;86:279-367.
- 84. Wang Q, Patton WF, Chiang ET, Hechtman HB, Shepro D. Filamin translocation is an early endothelial cell inflammatory response to bradykinin: regulation by calcium, protein kinases, and protein phosphatases. *J Cell Biochem* 1996;62:383-396.
- 85. Krause M, Dent EW, Bear JE, Loureiro JJ, Gertler FB. Ena/VASP proteins: regulators of the actin cytoskeleton and cell migration. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 2003;19:541-564.
- 86. Lawrence DW, Comerford KM, Colgan SP. Role of VASP in reestablishment of epithelial tight junction assembly after Ca2+ switch. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 2002;282:C1235-C1245.
- 87. Comerford KM, Lawrence DW, Synnestvedt K, Levi BP, Colgan SP. Role of vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein in PKA-induced changes in endothelial junctional permeability. *FASEB J* 2002;16:583-585.
- 88. Birukova AA, Liu F, Garcia JG, Verin AD. Protein kinase A attenuates endothelial cell barrier dysfunction induced by microtubule disassembly. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2004;287:L86-L93.
- 89. Verin AD, Birukova A, Wang P, Liu F, Becker P, Birukov K, Garcia JG. Microtubule disassembly increases endothelial cell barrier dysfunction: role of MLC phosphorylation. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2001;281:L565-L574.
- 90. Alexa A, Schmidt G, Tompa P, Ogueta S, Vazquez J, Kulcsar P, Kovacs J, Dombradi V, Friedrich P. The phosphorylation state of threonine-220, a uniquely phosphatasesensitive protein kinase A site in microtubule-associated protein MAP2c, regulates microtubule binding and stability. *Biochemistry* 2002;41:12427-12435.

- 91. Howell B, Larsson N, Gullberg M, Cassimeris L. Dissociation of the tubulinsequestering and microtubule catastrophe-promoting activities of oncoprotein 18/stathmin. *Mol Biol Cell* 1999;10:105-118.
- 92. Price LS, Hajdo-Milasinovic A, Zhao J, Zwartkruis FJ, Collard JG, Bos JL. Rap1 regulates E-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion. *J Biol Chem* 2004;279:35127-35132.
- 93. Hogan C, Serpente N, Cogram P, Hosking CR, Bialucha CU, Feller SM, Braga VM, Birchmeier W, Fujita Y. Rap1 regulates the formation of E-cadherin-based cell-cell contacts. *Mol Cell Biol* 2004;24:6690-6700.
- 94. Fukuyama T, Ogita H, Kawakatsu T, Fukuhara T, Yamada T, Sato T, Shimizu K, Nakamura T, Matsuda M, Takai Y. Involvement of the c-Src-Crk-C3G-Rap1 signaling in the nectin-induced activation of Cdc42 and formation of adherens junctions. *J Biol Chem* 2005;280:815-825.
- 95. Kooistra MR, Corada M, Dejana E, Bos JL. Epac1 regulates integrity of endothelial cell junctions through VE-cadherin. *FEBS Lett* 2005;579:4966-4972.
- 96. Wittchen ES, Worthylake RA, Kelly P, Casey PJ, Quilliam LA, Burridge K. Rap1 GTPase inhibits leukocyte transmigration by promoting endothelial barrier function. *J Biol Chem* 2005;280:11675-11682.
- 97. Arthur WT, Quilliam LA, Cooper JA. Rap1 promotes cell spreading by localizing Rac guanine nucleotide exchange factors. *J Cell Biol* 2004;167:111-122.
- 98. Lafuente EM, van Puijenbroek AA, Krause M, Carman CV, Freeman GJ, Berezovskaya A, Constantine E, Springer TA, Gertler FB, Boussiotis VA. RIAM, an Ena/VASP and Profilin ligand, interacts with Rap1-GTP and mediates Rap1-induced adhesion. *Dev Cell* 2004;7:585-595.
- 99. Sakurai A, Fukuhara S, Yamagishi A, Sako K, Kamioka Y, Masuda M, Nakaoka Y, Mochizuki N. MAGI-1 is required for Rap1 activation upon cell-cell contact and for enhancement of vascular endothelial cadherin-mediated cell adhesion. *Mol Biol Cell* 2006;17:966-976.
- 100. Hoshino T, Sakisaka T, Baba T, Yamada T, Kimura T, Takai Y. Regulation of Ecadherin endocytosis by nectin through afadin, Rap1, and p120ctn. *J Biol Chem* 2005;280:24095-24103.

CHAPTER II

EPAC1-RAP1 SIGNALING REGULATES MONOCYTE ADHESION AND CHEMOTAXIS

Magdalena J. Lorenowicz, Janine van Gils, Martin de Boer*, Peter L. Hordijk and Mar Fernandez-Borja

Department of Molecular Cell Biology and *Department of Blood Cell Research, Sanquin Research and Landsteiner Laboratory, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Published in J. Leukoc. Biol. 80; December 2006

Abstract

Extravasation of leukocytes is a crucial process in the immunological defence. In response to a local concentration of chemokines, circulating leukocytes adhere to and migrate across the vascular endothelium towards the inflamed tissue. The small GTPase Rap1 plays an important role in the regulation of leukocyte adhesion, polarization and chemotaxis. We investigated the role of Epac1 (a guanine nucleotide exchange factor for Rap1, directly activated by cAMP) in adhesion and chemotaxis in a pro-monocytic cell line and in primary monocytes. We found that Epac1 is expressed in primary leukocytes, platelets, CD34-positive hematopoietic cells and in the leukemic cell lines U937 and HL60. Epac activation with an Epac-specific cAMP analogue induced Rap1 activation, β 1-integrin-dependent cell adhesion and cell polarization. In addition, activated Epac1 enhanced chemotaxis of U937 cells and primary monocytes. Similar to activation of Epac1, stimulation of cells with serotonin to induce cAMP production resulted in Rap1 activation, increased cell adhesion and polarization and enhanced chemotaxis. The effects of serotonin on U937 cell adhesion were dependent on cAMP production but could not be blocked by a PKA inhibitor, implicating Epac in the regulation of serotonin-induced adhesion. In summary, our work reveals the existence of previously unrecognized cAMP-dependent signaling in leukocytes regulating cell adhesion and chemotaxis through the activation of Epac1.

Introduction

Leukocyte extravasation from the blood stream is of key importance in physiological processes, such as immunosurveillance and acute inflammation. This process is tightly regulated by cytokines that activate the adhesive and migratory capacities of leukocytes. In pathological conditions, an excess of pro-inflammatory cytokines leads to excessive leukocyte extravasation. This is the main determinant in the pathogenesis of chronic inflammatory diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis, asthma and atherosclerosis. Chemokine-induced leukocyte migration involves integrin-mediated adhesion of circulating leukocytes to the endothelium, polarization of leukocytes toward the source of chemokine and leukocyte migration across the endothelium (diapedesis) [1].

In lymphocytes, the small GTPase Rap1 plays a crucial role in the stimulation of integrin-mediated adhesion, cell polarization and cell motility [2]. Rap1 is activated upon GTP binding, which is induced by specific guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs). Several GEFs for Rap1 have been identified, including the recently found Epac (<u>exchange</u>

<u>protein directly activated by cAMP</u>) [3]. Two Epac isoforms, Epac1 and 2, have been described. Epac1 was found to be expressed in most tissues, while Epac2 is expressed in the adrenal gland and in the brain [4]. Attempts to detect Epac expression in leukocytes showed the presence of Epac1 mRNA only in B cells and U937 cells, while Epac1 protein was detected in macrophages. Epac2 was undetectable in all hematopoietic cell types [5].

The second messenger cAMP is crucially involved in multiple cellular processes. Until Epac was identified, cAMP-dependent signaling was thought to be carried out by protein kinase A (PKA). Currently, a growing number of studies implicate Epac1 in the regulation of several cAMP-dependent effects, including substrate adhesion and cell-cell adhesion in adherent cells [6-10], Ca⁺⁺-induced exocytosis [11, 12], neurite extension [13] and Fc γ -receptor-mediated phagocytosis in macrophages [14]. However, the role of Epac in leukocyte adhesion and chemotaxis has not been established.

Epac becomes activated by stimuli that bind to receptors signaling via the heterotrimeric Gs proteins, which induce a rise in cAMP levels through the activation of adenylate cyclase. These stimuli include serotonin, prostaglandins and β_2 -adrenergic agonists [6, 15-17]. In neurons, the Epac-Rap pathway regulates serotonin-induced secretion of amyloid precursor protein as well as ERK activation [15, 16]. Interestingly, in addition to being a neurotransmitter, serotonin plays an important role in inflammation. It is secreted by mast cells and platelets and induces chemotaxis of eosinophils, lymphocytes and macrophages [18-20]

In this study, we demonstrate that Epac1 is expressed in leukocytes, platelets and hematopoietic cells and we investigate its functionality in monocytic U937 cells and in primary monocytes. Our results show that activation of Epac1 promotes cell adhesion and polarization and enhances chemokine-induced migration.

Materials and Methods

Reagents

8CPT-2Me-cAMP and Rp-8-CPT-cAMPS were purchased from Biolog LSI (Germany). SQ22536 and 2',5'-Dideoxyadenosine were from Calbiochem (Darmstad, Germany). Serotonin (5- hydroxytryptamine, 5-HT), PMA and H89 were from Sigma. Stromal cellderived factor 1 (SDF-1, CXCL12) and Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1, CCL2)
were from Strathman Biotech (Hannover, Germany). Recombinant tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α was purchased from Boehringer Mannheim (Germany).

Cell culture

All cell lines were purchased from ATCC (Manassas, VA, USA) and were cultured at 37°C and 5% CO₂. U937 cells (monocytic cell line) were maintained in RPMI 1640 medium (GIBCO) containing 10% (v/v) heat-inactivated FCS (GIBCO), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicilin and 100 μ g/ml streptomycin. HL-60 cells (leukemic cell line) and CHO (Chinese hamster ovary) cells were cultured in IMDM medium (BioWhittaker, Brussels, Belgium) containing 10% (v/v) heat-inactivated FCS (GIBCO), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicilin and 100 μ g/ml streptomycin. Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) were isolated from umbilical cord veins as previously described [21]. Cells were cultured to confluency in M199 medium (GIBCO) containing 20% (v/v) heat-inactivated FCS (GIBCO), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin, 100 μ g/ml streptomycin, 100 μ g/ml heparin and 50 μ g/ml endothelial mitogen (Sanbio BV). Endothelial cells of second or third passage were used. HUVEC monolayers were stimulated for 16 h with 100 U/ml TNF- α prior to the perfusion experiments.

Cell isolation

Blood was obtained from healthy volunteers. Granulocytes and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were isolated from buffy coats of 500 ml of blood by density gradient centrifugation over isotonic Percoll (Pharmacia, Uppsala, Sweden) with a specific gravity of 1.076 g/ml [22]. For further purification of monocytes and lymphocytes, the PBMC fraction was incubated with magnetic beads coated with anti-CD14 antibodies and monocytes were purified with a MACS separation system according to the manufacturer's instructions (Miltenyi Biotec GmgH, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany). Previous experiments performed in our lab have shown that this isolation protocol does not induce monocyte activation [24]. The remaining monocyte-depleted fraction of PBMCs was labelled with anti-CD3 and anti-CD19 antibodies and B and T cells were subsequently sorted with a Mo Flo sorter (Dako Cytomation; Denver, CO, USA).

After lysis of the erythrocytes with ice-cold lysis buffer containing 155 mM NH₄Cl, 10 mM KHCO₃ and 0.1 mM EDTA (pH 7.4), the granulocyte fraction was incubated with an anti – CD16 antibody. Subsequently, neutrophils were sorted with a Mo Flo sorter. Eosinophils were isolated by means of the fMLP method [23]. In brief, granulocytes were incubated for 30 minutes at 37°C to restore initial cell density. Cells were then washed and resuspended in PBS containing 0.5% (w/v) HSA (human serum albumin, Sanquin, Amsterdam, The Netherlands) and 13 mM trisodium citrate and incubated for 10 minutes at 37°C after the addition of 10 nM fMLP to the cell suspension. Eosinophil and neutrophil fractions were separated by centrifugation (20 min., 1000xg) over isotonic Percoll (1.082 g/ml, pH 7.4). Platelets were isolated as previously described [24]. CD34⁺ hematopoietic progenitor cells were isolated from cord blood by density gradient centrifugation over Ficoll-paque (1.077 g/ml) (Pharmacia Biotech, Upsala, Sweden) as previously described [25].

The purity of all the isolated cell populations was greater than 95%.

RT-PCR

RNA was isolated from purified leukocyte fractions, platelets and CD34⁺ cells and the cell lines U937 and HL-60 by lysis of the cells in a solution containing guanidine isothiocyanate, followed by centrifugation over a layer of CsCl (5.7 M) in a Beckman OptimaTM L-100 XP Ultracentrifuge (Beckman Instruments Inc., Palo Alto, CA, USA) with an SW41 rotor. cDNA was synthesized using 2.5 µM oligo-dT primers and 10 U/ml Superscript III reverse transcriptase (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) (5 minutes, 65°C). Quantitative PCR was performed with the FastStart DNA Master Plus SYBR Green I kit in the LightCycler Instrument (Hoffman-La Roche, Basel, Switzerland). Epac1 RNA was amplified by PCR with the following protocol: 10 minutes at 95°C, followed by 50 cycles of 5 seconds at 95°C, 30 seconds at 65°C and 15 seconds at 72°C. The following Epac1-specific primers were used: forward primer-5'TTGGAGAATGGCTGTGGGAATGCATC3' (exon 14); reverse primer 5'CCGAGTTGCTGAGGCCAAACATGAC3' (exon 19). The mRNA of the house-keeping gene β -glucuronidase was amplified as internal control using specific primers [26]. Amplified Epac1-specific cDNA was compared to the standard β -glucuronidase. The specificity of the PCR products was checked by DNA sequencing with the Big-dye Terminator Sequencing kit v1.1 and analyzed on a Genetic Analyzer 3100 Platform (both from Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA).

Western blot analysis - Isolated primary leukocytes, platelets and cell lines were lysed in Laemmli sample buffer containing a protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche) and incubated for 15 minutes at 95°C. Cell lysates were separated on 10% SDS-PAGE gels and transferred onto PVDF membranes (BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA). Epac1 was detected with a rabbit polyclonal anti-Epac1 antibody (Upstate). Actin was detected with a mouse monoclonal antibody against actin (Ab1, Oncogene, Darmstadt, Germany).

Integrin activation

U937 cells were resuspended in IMDM medium containing 0.25% (w/v) BSA and stimulated with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for various time periods at 37°C. Stimulation was stopped by the addition of ice-cold PBS containing 0.5% (w/v) BSA, and cells were pelleted by centrifugation (490 g, 5 minutes, 4°C). Cells were then resuspended in ice-cold PBS containing 0.5% BSA and incubated with a mouse monoclonal antibody against the activated conformation of β 1 integrins (12G10, IMGEN, The Netherlands; [27]) or β 2 integrins (CBRM1/5, a kind gift from Dr. Kevin L. Moore; University of Oklahoma, USA, [28]) for 30 minutes at 4°C. Total surface expression of β 1 and β 2 integrins (Sanquin, Amsterdam, The Netherlands). After washing with ice-cold PBS-0.5% (w/v) BSA, bound monoclonal antibodies were detected with PE-labeled goat-anti-mouse-Ig (DakoCytomation, Denmark) for 30 minutes at 4°C. The fluorescence intensity of labelled cells was measured with a FACScan flow cytometer (Becton and Dickinson, San Jose, CA, USA). Integrin activation was calculated by correcting for the amount of total integrins in every sample and was expressed as fold increase over control-unstimulated cells.

Adhesion assay

Flat-bottom 96-well plates (Maxi Sorp Nunc; Denmark) were coated with 20 µg/ml of human fibronectin (Sigma) for 16 hours at 4°C and blocked with 0.5% BSA (Sigma) for at least 1 hour at 37°C. U937 cells were washed in IMDM medium containing 0.25% BSA, labeled with Calcein-AM, according to the manufacturer's instructions (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands) for 30 minutes at 37°C, and washed twice with IMDM-BSA. Labeled U937

cells were pre-incubated or not with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for 15 minutes and subsequently added to the fibronectin-coated 96-well plates $(2x10^5 \text{ cells per well})$. Plates were centrifuged at 40 g for 1 minute and stimuli were immediately added. After a further incubation for 30 minutes at 37°C, non-adhered cells were removed by washing three times with warm PBS. Adherent cells were lysed with 0.5% (w/v) Triton X-100 and fluorescence was measured on a GENios Plus plate reader (TECAN; Salzburg, Austria). The percentage of adhesion was calculated by dividing the measured fluorescence intensity by the fluorescence intensity of the input cells (set to 100%).

VLA-5 and CD11b blocking experiments were performed by pre-incubating cells for 30 minutes with the monoclonal antibodies SAM-1 (Sanquin, Amsterdam, The Netherlands) and 44a (ATCC, Rockville, MD, USA), respectively. In order to block undesirable Fc receptor activation by the blocking VLA-4 antibody HP 2/1, cells were incubated for 10 minutes with the anti-Fc receptor antibodies anti-CD32 (Medarex, Annandale, NJ, USA) and anti-CD16b (Sanquin, Amsterdam, The Netherlands), prior to the incubation with a mixture of HP 2/1 and anti-Fc receptor antibodies for additional 30 minutes.

Perfusion assay

Perfusion experiments were performed as previously described [24]. In brief, monocyte suspension (2x10⁶ cell/ml in incubation buffer) was aspirated from a reservoir through plastic tubing and perfused through a chamber (containing the HUVEC monolayer) with a Harvard syringe pomp (Harvard Apparatus, USA) at flow rate of at 0.8 dyn/cm². During perfusions the flow chamber was mounted on a microscope stage (Axiovert 25, Zeiss, Germany), equipped with a B/W CCD video camera (Sanyo, Osaka, Japan) and coupled to a VHS video recorder [29]. Video images were evaluated for the number of adherent monocytes and the rolling velocity per cell, with dedicated routines made in the image analysis software Optimas 6.1 (Media Cybernetics Systems, USA). The number of surface-adherent monocytes was measured after 5 minutes of perfusion at a minimum of 25 randomized high-power fields. To automatically determine the velocity of rolling cells, custom-made software was developed in Optimas 6.1. A sequence of 50 frames representing an adjustable time interval (δ t, with a minimal interval of 80 milliseconds) was digitally captured. The position of every cell was detected in each frame, and for all subsequent frames the distance traveled by each cell and the number of images in which a cell appears in focus were measured. The cut-off value to

distinguish between rolling and static adherent cells was set at 1μ m/s. With this method, static adherent cells, rolling and free-flowing cells could be clearly distinguished and quantified.

Transmigration assay

Migration assays were performed as previously described [25]. In brief, Transwells of 6.5 mm diameter, with 5-µm pore size filters (Costar, Cambridge, MA, USA) were coated with 20 µg/ml fibronectin (Sigma). Before use, cells were washed once with migration medium (IMDM containing 0.25% BSA). At the start of the assay, 10^5 cells were placed in the upper compartment of the Transwells and allowed to migrate for 1 hour at 37 °C to chemokine-containing medium added to the lower compartment. Migrated cells were collected from the lower compartment and quantified by flow cytometric analysis in the presence of a fixed amount of control cells labeled with Calcein-AM (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). The percentage of migrated cells was calculated as a fraction of the total cell input as follows: % of migrated cells = [(number of transmigrated cells/number of input labeled cells)]/[number of not labeled input cells/ number of labeled input cells] x 100%.

For primary monocyte migration, transmigrated cells were collected from the lower compartment of the Transwell as well as from the bottom of the Transwell filter (since a fraction of transmigrated monocytes remains adhered to the bottom of the filter). Monocytes in the lower compartment were quantified by flow cytometric analysis as indicated above. Cells adhering to the bottom side of the filters were counted under a fluorescent microscope (three random fields) after removing cells on the top side of the filters with a cotton swab, followed by fixation and staining with Hoechst (Molecular Probes). The percentage of transmigrated monocytes that adhered to the filter was calculated as follows: % of migrated cells adhered to the filter = [(number of transmigrated cells counted per field/surface of the field)]/[number of input cells/ surface of the filter)] x 100%. The calculated percentages of the two fractions were added to give the total percentage of transmigrated monocytes.

Rap1 activation assays

Rap1 pull-down experiments were performed as previously described [30]. In brief, following stimulation U937 cells were lysed in ice-cold lysis buffer containing 10 mM Tris-HCl, 150 mM NaCl, 1% (w/v) NP-40, 0.5% (w/v) deoxycholic acid, 0.1% (w/v) SDS, 1 mM NaF, 2

mM NaVO₃ and protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche) for 10 minutes on ice. Lysates were clarified by centrifugation at 10,000 *g* for 10 minutes at 4°C. GST-RalGDS-RBD coupled to glutathione-Sepharose beads (Amersham Biosciences) was added to the supernatants and incubated for 1 hour at 4°C. Beads were washed three times in lysis buffer and bound proteins were eluted with Laemmli sample buffer. Rap1 in total cell lysates and precipitates was detected by Western blotting with a mouse monoclonal anti-Rap1 antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology). Densitometric analysis was performed with a CanoScan LiDE20 scanner (Canon) and Gene Tools Analysis Software version 3.03.03 (SynGene, Cambridge, UK).

Electroporation and Immunofluorescence

A plasmid containing HA-Epac1 (pMT2SM-HA-Epac1, 30 µg) [3] was added to U937 cells $(12 \times 10^6 \text{ cells})$ resuspended in RPMI medium. Cells were subsequently electroporated with a BioRad Gene Pulser II electroporator (950 µF, 250 V) and cultured in RPMI medium containing 20% FCS for forty-eight hours. Subsequently, cells were collected by centrifugation, washed and resuspended in IMDM medium containing 0.25% (w/v) BSA. Transfected cells were allowed to adhere to fibronectin-coated coverslips for 10 minutes at 37°C followed by a 20 minute incubation in the presence of stimuli. Cells were then washed with PBS containing 0.5% (w/v) BSA, fixed with 3.7% (w/v) formaldehyde for 10 minutes at RT and permeabilized with 0.1% (w/v) Triton X-100 for 5 minutes. For immunofluorescence staining of HA-Epac-1, cells were incubated with a mouse monoclonal antibody to HA (12CA5; Boehringer Mannheim Corp., Indianapolis, IN) followed by a goat-anti-mouse-Ig antibody labeled with Alexa 488 (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). F-actin was visualized with TexasRed-labelled phalloidin (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). Images were recorded with a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal laser scanning microscope. Fluorescence distribution profiles were created with Zeiss LSM 510 confocal laser scanning microscope software.

Statistical analysis

All results were expressed as a mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Where applicable, values were compared with paired two-tailed Student t-test. Multiple comparisons were analyzed with a two-way ANOVA test. A *p* value lower than 0.05 was considered significant. All statistical analyses were performed with GraphPad Prism version 3.0 software.

Results

Expression of Epac1 in human primary leukocytes and leukocytic cell lines

We examined Epac1 mRNA and protein expression in peripheral blood leukocytes, platelets, cord blood-derived CD34-positive hematopoietic cells and two human myelocytic cell lines (HL60 and U937) by RT-PCR and Western blot analysis. RT-PCR was performed under optimized conditions for maximal sensitivity to enable the analysis of low copy number transcripts. In contrast to previous reports [5], we detected Epac1 mRNA in all cell populations examined, with C_T values in the range between 30-34 (Figure 1A and Table1). The analysis of the expression of Epac2 transcript resulted in very high C_T values (C_T higher than 38; [31]), indicating that Epac2 is not expressed in leukocytes (data not shown). Western blotting experiments showed expression of Epac1 protein in all leukocyte populations examined with the exception of neutrophils, despite the presence of Epac1 mRNA in these cells (Figure 1B). Similarly, eosinophils and platelets showed low Epac1 protein expression levels, while C_T values for Epac1 transcript in these cells were comparable to C_T values of the other cell populations analyzed. These data suggest that Epac1 expression is differentially regulated among leukocytes at the posttranslational level.

Epac1 enhances monocyte adhesion through integrin activation

To study Epac signaling in leukocytes, we made use of the Epac-specific cAMP analogue 8CPT-2Me-cAMP, which does not activate PKA [32, 33]. This analogue has been extensively used as a tool to study the role of Epac as a regulator of a variety of cellular processes [5-14]. We verified the functionality of Epac1 in the monocytic cell line U937 by assaying Rap1 activation upon cell incubation with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP. U937 cells stimulated with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for 0.5, 1 and 5 minutes were lysed, and GTP-bound Rap1 was precipitated in a GST-RalGDS-RBD pull-down assay. Thirty seconds stimulation of U937 cells with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP increased Rap1 activation. This induction was transient and declined to basal levels after 5 minutes of stimulation (Figure 2A). Notably, the activation kinetics of Rap1 by Epac in U937 cells is similar to the previously described kinetics in adherent cells [6]. These data show that U937 cells express functional Epac1.

Cell type	Epac 1 [*]	β– glucuronidase†	
	CT	CT	
neutrophils	33.02	19.78	
monocytes	31.51	18.53	
B cells	31.83	21.40	
T cells	33.74	17.81	
eosinophils	33.63	27.04	
platelets	34.62	29.48	
CD34+	31.50	25.25	
U937	27.50	21.41	
HL60	33.80	25.12	* slope -4.556; interce 27.37

Table 1. C_T values of Epac1 and β -glucuronidase

†slope -3.457; intercept 18.08

Epac was recently shown to regulate integrin-mediated adhesion in ovarian carcinoma cells [6, 7]. To investigate whether Epac1 has a similar function in U937 cells, we analyzed cell adhesion to fibronectin after thirty minutes incubation with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP. In addition, stimulation with PMA was included as a positive control. Epac1 activation induced a 60% increase in adhesion when compared to control untreated cells (Figure 2B). This indicates that Epac1 activation promotes adhesion of U937 cells to fibronectin. To further substantiate the role of Epac1-Rap1 signaling in monocyte adhesion we studied the effect of 8CPT-2Me-cAMP in the adhesion of freshly isolated monocytes to cultured human umbilical vein endothelial cells under flow. Epac1 activation resulted in a clear induction of monocyte firm adhesion to endothelial cells, without affecting rolling, which is mainly mediated by selectins (Figure 2C) [34-36]. This provides evidence for a role of Epac1-Rap1 signaling in the regulation of primary monocyte adhesion to endothelial cells under flow, and thus suggests that this pathway may also function in vivo.

To gain insight into the mechanism by which Epac1 enhances U937 cell adhesion to fibronectin we analyzed the surface expression of total and activated β 1 and β 2 integrins upon treatment with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP. Epac1 activation resulted in a rapid and significant increase of activated β 1 integrins on the cell surface followed by their down-modulation (Figure 3A). In contrast, no changes were observed for β 2 integrin activation (data not shown). Our results show a rapid but transient activation of integrins by Epac, while the effects on cell adhesion are prolonged for at least 30 minutes. This may be explained by the fact that integrin activation was measured in cells in suspension, where no integrin

engagement takes place. Upon seeding, stable engagement of the activated integrins by fibronectin may induce a prolonged effect on adhesion.



Fig. 1. Expression of Epac1 in primary leukocytes and leukocytic cell lines. (A) RT-PCR for Epac1 of cDNA derived from purified human primary neutrophils, monocytes, lymphocytes, CD34+ cells, eosinophils, platelets and the myelocytic cell lines U937 and HL60. The size of the amplified PCR fragment was 735 bp. As a control, cDNA for β -glucuronidase was amplified. Representative results of 3 independent experiments are shown. (B) Western blot detection of Epac1 in cell lysates from purified human primary neutrophils, monocytes, B cells, T cells, CD34+ cells, eosinophils, platelets and the myelocytic cell lines U937 and HL60. CHO cells were used as a positive control for Epac1 protein expression. Bands corresponding to Epac1 are ~ 110 kDa. β -actin was used as a control for equal protein loading. Representative results of four independent experiments are shown.

To confirm the role of $\beta 1$ integrins in Epac1-mediated U937 cell adhesion to fibronectin, cells were incubated with blocking anti-integrin antibodies before their addition to fibronectin-coated wells. A blocking anti-VLA-5 ($\alpha 5\beta 1$) antibody completely abrogated adhesion of both control and 8CPT-2Me-cAMP-treated cells (Figure 3B), indicating that VLA-5 is the main integrin involved in U937 cell attachment to fibronectin. However, an anti-VLA-4 ($\alpha 4\beta 1$) antibody specifically reduced 8CPT-2Me-cAMP-induced increase of adhesion, which returned to control levels (Figure 3C), whereas an anti-Mac1 ($\alpha M\beta 2$) antibody showed no inhibitory effect (Figure 3D). From these experiments we conclude that Epac1 activation triggers inside-out signaling resulting in the activation of $\beta 1$ integrins, which leads to VLA-4-, and likely VLA-5-, mediated adhesion of U937 cells to fibronectin.



Fig. 2. Epac1 activates Rap1 in U937 cells and promotes cell adhesion to fibronectin and endothelial cells. (A) U937 cells were treated with 100 μM 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for the indicated time periods, and GTP-bound Rap1 was precipitated with GST-Ral-GDS-RBD, followed by western blotting and Rap1 detection by immunoblotting (upper panel). Total levels of Rap1 in whole cell lysates are shown (lower panel). Representative results of three independent experiments are shown. Bar graph represents densitometric analysis of Rap1 activation. Data are mean of three independent experiments (+/- SEM). (B) U937 cells were pre-treated or not with 100 μM 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for 15 minutes and placed in a fibronectin-coated plate for 30 minutes. As a positive control, PMA (100 ng/ml) was added at the time of plating. The percentage of adhesion was determined as described in Materials and Methods. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of five independent experiments performed in triplicate. * p< 0.05; ** p<0.005 (C) Primary monocytes were pre-treated or not with 100 μM 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for 30 minutes and perfused over TNF-α-stimulated monolayers of human umbilical vein endothelial cells for 5 minutes at 0.8 dyn/cm². Video images were evaluated for the number of adherent monocytes and cell rolling as described in Materials and Methods. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of five independent experiments performed in duplicate. * p< 0.05.

Epac1 induces cell polarization and localizes to the uropod

Cell polarization plays a crucial role in directional cell movement. Polarized cells develop a leading edge where membrane extension and lamellipodia formation occur, and a retracting rear (uropod). Since Rap1 is proposed to play a central role in lymphocyte polarization [37], we analyzed whether Epac1 activation triggers polarization of U937 cells. Fibronectin-adherent U937 cells were treated with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP, fixed and stained for F-actin. The percentage of polarized cells was quantified by microscopy according to morphological criteria: non-polarized cells are round in shape whereas polarized cells have a morphologically-defined leading edge and a uropod (cell images in Figure 4A). Quantitative analysis indicated that 8CPT-2Me-cAMP induced a two-fold increase in the number of polarized cells (Figure 4A). We next investigated the intracellular distribution of Epac1 in polarized versus non-polarized cells. U937 cells were transfected with HA-tagged Epac1, seeded on fibronectin and stained with HA antibodies for microscopy analysis. Epac1 localized at the cell periphery in non-polarized cells, whereas it concentrated at the uropod of polarized cells (Figure 4B). These observations suggest that Epac1 activates Rap1 at a perinuclear location.

Epac1 promotes U937 cell and primary monocyte chemotaxis

Rap1 plays a role in the regulation of chemokine-induced lymphocyte migration [38, 39]. To assess the role of Epac1 in monocyte chemotaxis, we analyzed the effect of 8CPT-2MecAMP on chemokine-induced migration of monocytic U937 cells and of freshly isolated monocytes. 8CPT-2Me-cAMP was not chemotactic by itself (data not shown). However, treatment with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP resulted in a 80% increase in migration of U937 cells to CXCL12 (stromal cell-derived factor 1, SDF-1) (Figure 5). To exclude the possibility that the Epac1-induced migration was due to the upregulation of chemokine receptors, we analyzed whether 8CPT-2Me-cAMP modulated the cell surface levels of CXCR4 in U937 cells. No differences in CXCR4 surface levels were detected between untreated or 8CPT-2Me-cAMP treated cells (not shown). We next examined the effect of 8CPT-2Me-cAMP on the chemotaxis of freshly isolated human monocytes toward CCL2 (monocyte chemoattractant protein 1, MCP-1). Similar to the findings in U937 cells, Epac activation resulted in a 80% increase in CCL2-induced chemotaxis. These data show that, although Epac1 activation does induce cell migration by itself, it significantly promotes chemokine-induced monocyte migration.



Fig. 3. Epac1 induces β 1-integrin activation and β 1 integrin-mediated adhesion. (A) U937 cells were treated with 100 μ M 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for the indicated time periods. Surface expression of activated β 1 integrins was determined by flow cytometry using a mouse monoclonal antibody that recognizes the activated state of β 1 integrins (12G10). The activation of β 1 integrins is expressed as fold increase over control untreated cells and is corrected for total β 1 integrin surface expression. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of three independent experiments. * p< 0.05. (B-D) U937 cells were pre-incubated with integrin-blocking monoclonal antibodies to VLA-5 (B), VLA-4 (C) or Mac-1 (D) for 30 minutes before addition of the cells to fibronectin-coated plates. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of three independent experiments performed in triplicate. *p< 0.05.

Serotonin activates Rap1 and promotes CXCL12-induced adhesion and chemotaxis of U937 cells

We next investigated whether stimulation of leukocytes with cAMP-raising receptor agonists would induce similar effects as direct Epac1 activation. To test this, we used serotonin (5-

hydroxytryptamine, 5-HT), a neurotransmitter that has been shown to be an inflammatory mediator [18, 40, 41]. Serotonin is released by activated platelets and can be found at micromolar concentrations within the inflammatory site. Notably, Epac1 has been implicated in signaling from serotonin receptors in neurons [15, 16]. We hypothesized that serotonin could enhance leukocyte chemotaxis through the Epac1-Rap1 pathway. To test this hypothesis we analyzed the effect of serotonin on U937 cell chemotaxis towards CXCL12. Serotonin was not chemotactic by itself, but significantly enhanced CXCL12-induced migration of U937 cells (Figure 6A). Furthermore, serotonin induced a small but significant increase in cell adhesion to fibronectin and cooperated with CXCL12 to enhance cell adhesion (Figure 6B).



Fig. 4. Epac1 induces cell polarization and redistributes to the uropod of polarized cells. (A) U937 cells were allowed to adhere to fibronectin-coated coverslips, and were stimulated or not with 100 μ M 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for 20 minutes, fixed, stained for F-actin and analyzed by confocal microscopy. Data represent the percentage of polarized cells, scored on the basis of morphology, of a total of 100 to 120 cells per condition (left panel). Representative images of a polarized and a non-polarized cell stained for F-actin are shown (right panel, arrow

indicates direction of migration). Data are mean (+/- SEM) of three independent experiments. (B) U937 cells were transiently transfected with HA-tagged Epac1 and allowed to adhere to fibronectin-coated coverslips. Thereafter, U937 cells were stimulated or not with 100 μ M 8CPT-2Me-cAMP for 20 min, fixed and stained for Epac1. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between the points marked as **a** and **b** are shown. White arrows on images indicate direction of cell polarization. Images are representative of three independent experiments. Bars: 5 μ m. * p< 0.05

We next investigated whether serotonin was able to trigger cell polarization, similar to Epac activation. U937 cells seeded on fibronectin-coated coverslips were stimulated with serotonin for 30 minutes. Cells were fixed and stained for F-actin for confocal microscopy analysis. The number of polarized versus non-polarized cells was determined as described above. The results showed that serotonin induced a significant increase in the number of polarized cells (Figure 6C). Thus, serotonin is able to induce a similar phenotype as activation of Epac. This suggested that serotonin signals through Epac to promote cell adhesion, polarization and chemotaxis. To test this hypothesis we first investigated whether serotonin is able to induce Rap1 activation. Treatment of U937 cells with serotonin resulted in the rapid activation of Rap1, observed already after 30 seconds of stimulation. This activation was sustained for at least 5 minutes, decreasing to basal levels after 10 minutes stimulation (Figure 6D). Interestingly, the kinetics of Rap1 activation by serotonin is similar to the kinetics observed upon Epac activation with 8CPT-2Me-cAMP (Figure 2A). In contrast, stimulation of cells with CXCL12 resulted in a strong but short activation of Rap1. The kinetics of Rap1 activation upon stimulation with serotonin and CXCL12 together resembled that induced by serotonin alone (Figure 6D). Thus, the enhancing effects of serotonin on CXCL12-induced adhesion and migration might be due to the ability of serotonin to induce a more sustained Rap1 activation than CXCL12 alone, and therefore improved integrin-mediated adhesion.



Fig. 5. Epac1 promotes chemotaxis of U937 cells and primary monocytes. U937 cells (left panel) or primary monocytes (right panel) were allowed to migrate for 1 hour to 100 ng/ml CXCL12 (SDF-1) or 10 ng/ml CCL2 (MCP-1), respectively, in the presence or absence of 100 μ M 8CPT-2Me-cAMP added to the cell suspension in the upper compartment of Transwell system. When no chemoattractant was present 1-2% U937 cells or primary monocytes migrated regardless of the presence of 8CPT-2Me-cAMP. In the presence of chemoattractant, 30-40 percent of untreated U937 cells and 6-7% of untreated monocytes migrated. Data represent the percentage of cell migration compared to the untreated cells (set at 100%). Data are mean (+/- SEM) of three to five independent experiments. * p< 0.05; ** p<0.005

To unequivocally implicate Epac in the mediation of serotonin effects on adhesion and chemotaxis, we transfected U937 cells with a dominant negative Epac mutant. However, no quantitative data could be obtained due to very low transfection efficiencies. We then followed an indirect approach by demonstrating that serotonin-induced adhesion requires cAMP production but is PKA-independent. U937 cells were treated with two different adenylate cyclase inhibitors, SQ22536 and 2'-5'-deoxyadenosine, to block cAMP generation upon stimulation with serotonin. Treatment with either inhibitor abrogated the differences in adhesion between serotonin-stimulated and unstimulated cells and between CXCL12-stimulated and CXCL12/serotonin-stimulated cells (Figure 7A). These data suggest that cAMP production is required for the enhancing effects that serotonin has on adhesion. Since cAMP can activate both Epac1 and PKA, we excluded the possibility that serotonin-induced Rap1 activation and cell adhesion were mediated by PKA by using the specific PKA inhibitor H89. Pre-treatment of cells with H89 did not inhibit serotonin-induced Rap1 activation

(Figure 7B) or prevent the effects of serotonin on cell adhesion (Figure 7C). Similar results were obtained with the competitive PKA inhibitor Rp-cAMPS (data not shown). These data indicate that PKA is not involved in serotonin-induced Rap1 activation and adhesion of U937 cells to fibronectin.

Together, these results suggest that serotonin enhances U937 cell adhesion and chemotaxis through the activation of the Epac1-Rap1 pathway.

Discussion

Our report provides the first comprehensive analysis of Epac expression in leukocytes and hematopoietic cells. We show that Epac1 is functional in primary monocytes and in monocytic U937 cells where it regulates β 1 integrin dependent cell adhesion, cell polarization and chemotaxis.

The small GTPase Rap1 is activated by almost all receptor types and regulates adhesion-related functions such as cell-cell contact and integrin-mediated adhesion [42, 43]. In lymphocytes, Rap1 plays a crucial role in integrin-mediated adhesion, polarization and transendothelial migration downstream of chemokine receptors [38, 39]. Recently, Epac1 was identified as a Rap1 exchange factor directly activated by cAMP and shown to be involved in integrin-mediated adhesion in ovarian carcinoma cells through Rap1 activation [6]. Although Epac1 is expressed in most tissues, previous studies failed to show Epac1 expression in primary leukocytes with the exception of B cells and macrophages [5]. Here, we have used optimized RT-PCR conditions to detect low copy number transcripts and found Epac1 mRNA in circulating leukocytes (monocytes, eosinophils, neutrophils and B and T cells), platelets, CD34-positive hematopoietic cells and the myelocytic cell lines U937 and HL60. Importantly, we found Epac1 protein expression in all leukocytes with the exception of neutrophils. Epac1 protein levels did not always correlate directly with Epac1 mRNA levels, e.g. in eosinophils and platelets. This might be due to differential posttranslational regulation of Epac1 expression in different types of leukocytes and may have functional consequences during the response of different leukocyte types to cAMP-elevating agents.

In this study, we have investigated the function of the Epac1-Rap1 pathway in the promonocytic cell line U937 and in primary monocytes. We found that a cAMP analogue (8CPT-2Me-cAMP) that specifically activates Epac1, and not PKA, was able to induce cell adhesion, polarization and chemotaxis. In U937 cells, Epac1 activation induced β1 integrin activation and VLA-4-mediated adhesion to fibronectin. Thus, Epac1 appears to have a similar role in leukocytes as in adherent cells, namely the activation of Rap1 and the consequent 'inside-out' signaling toward β 1-integrins [6, 7].

In line with previous studies showing that Rap1 activation induces T cell polarization [37], we show that activation of the Epac1-Rap1 pathway induces polarization of U937 cells. Additionally, ectopically expressed Epac1 redistributes from the cell periphery to the perinuclear area upon cell polarization. This suggests that Epac1 activates Rap1 at a perinuclear location and that activated Rap1 subsequently translocates to the plasma membrane. Accordingly, wild type (active and inactive) Rap1 was shown to localize to a perinuclear vesicular compartment and to the plasma membrane in T cells, wheras activated GTP-bound Rap1 was found exclusively at the plasma membrane [44].

We have used monocytic U937 cells for most of our studies; however, we have demonstrated that the Epac pathway is functional in primary human monocytes. We show that Epac1 activation upregulates adhesion of freshly isolated monocytes to endothelial cells under flow as well as monocyte migration towards CCL2 (MCP-1). This chemokine is a potent monocyte chemoattractant that has a key role in the recruitment of monocytes to atherosclerotic lesions. Based on these data we postulate that Epac1 activation by cAMPraising agonists plays a role in the pathophysiology of atherosclerosis. Supporting this notion, we have shown that Epac1 activation induces β 1 integrin-mediated adhesion to fibronectin. β 1 integrins mediate the arrest and initial adhesion of monocytes to the endothelium [35]. In addition, β 1 integrins can bind to the alternatively spliced connecting segment-1 (CS-1) domain of fibronectin, which contributes to monocyte-endothelium interactions [45, 46]. Both endothelial β 1 integrins and CS-1-containing fibronectin have been suggested to play a crucial role in atherogenesis through the recruitment of circulating monocytes [46-48]. Additionally, minimally modified LDL (MM-LDL) induces the deposition of CS-1 on the endothelial surface and the induction of $\beta 1$ integrin-mediated monocyte binding to this integrin fragment [46]. Interestingly, treatment of endothelial cells with MM-LDL has been demonstrated to cause a rapid increase in cAMP that is necessary for the induction of monocyte binding by MM-LDL [49]. The same study showed that other cAMP-elevating agents were also inducing monocyte, but not neutrophil, binding to endothelium. This is interesting, since we show here that neutrophils do not contain Epac1 protein. Together, these data suggest a model in which local concentrations of cAMP-elevating agonists in atherosclerotic lesions induce endothelial activation and monocyte recruitment, which is mediated by Epac1-induced activation of monocyte β 1 integrin-mediated adhesion to fibronectin.



Fig. 6. Serotonin activates Rap1, induces U937 cell adhesion and increases CXCL12-induced chemotaxis. (A) U937 cells were allowed to migrate across fibronectin-coated filters towards CXCL12 (10 ng/ml), serotonin (5-HT; 1 μ M) or a combination of both for the indicated time periods. The percentage of migration was determined as described in Material and Methods. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of three independent experiments. The percentage of migration toward CXCL12 was compared with the percentage of migration toward the combination of 5-HT and CXCL12 by a two-way ANOVA test (p< 0.05). (B) U937 cells were assayed for adhesion to fibronectin in the presence of CXCL12 (100 ng/ml), 5-HT (10 μ M) or a combination of both. The percentage of adhesion was determined as described in Materials and Methods. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of five independent experiments performed in triplicate. * p< 0.05; ** p<0.005. (C) U937 cells were allowed to adhere to fibronectin-coated coverslips, and were stimulated or not with 10 µM serotonin for 30 minutes, fixed, stained for F-actin and analyzed by confocal microscopy. Data represent the percentage of polarized cells, scored on the basis of morphology, of a total of 100 to 120 cells per condition. (D) U937 cells were stimulated with 5-HT (10 µM), CXCL12 (100 ng/ml) or combination of both stimuli for the indicated time periods and Rap1 GTP-loading was assayed (upper panel). Total levels of Rap1 in whole cell lysates are shown (lower panel). Representative results of three independent experiments are shown. Bar graph represents densitometric analysis of Rap1 activation. Data are mean of three independent experiments (+/- SEM).

Serotonin is a cAMP-elevating agonist secreted by activated platelets and mast cells, and increased plasma levels of serotonin are associated with the pathophysiology of atherosclerosis and asthma [19, 50]. Interestingly, serotonin was recently shown to be a chemotactic factor for eosinophils [18] and to modulate cytokine and chemokine release by monocytes [51]. We show here that serotonin is able to induce adhesion, polarization and chemokinesis of U937 cells similarly to Epac activation. Although we could not directly implicate Epac1 in these effects, we show that serotonin-induced adhesion requires cAMP but is PKA independent, which suggests that Epac1 activation by cAMP mediates serotonininduced adhesion of monocytes to fibronectin. Accordingly, Epac1 has previously been shown to be activated by serotonin receptors in neuronal cells [15, 16, 52]. In the concentrations used in our study, serotonin did not show chemotactic properties for U937 cells, similar to the Epac activator 8CPT-2Me-cAMP. However, both agents increased CXCL12-induced chemotaxis, indicating that other signaling pathways engaged by chemokines are likely to be required for cell movement [53-55]. The enhancing effects of serotonin on migration could be due to its ability to induce a more sustained Rap1 activation than does CXCL12. This may result in the improvement of Rap1-mediated functions, such as polarization and adhesion, which are pre-requisites for directional migration. In conclusion, our data support a pro-inflammatory role for serotonin as an enhancer of monocyte adhesion and chemotaxis.

Previous reports have shown that agents that increase cAMP such as forskolin, IBMX or prostaglandin E2 inhibit chemokine-induced monocyte adhesion and migration [56, 57]. However, other studies demonstrated that u-PA and relaxin stimulate monocyte adhesion and migration through cAMP-dependent pathways [58, 59]. An explanation for these contradictory observations may be the compartmentalization of cAMP signaling in cells [60]. Different signaling receptors activate differentially located members of the adenylate cyclase family and specific phosphodiesterases degrade cAMP to prevent its diffusion. This results in the formation of cAMP 'clouds' at discrete sites within the cell, which activate only nearby located effectors. Thus, it may be that cAMP more potently activates either PKA or Epac1, depending on the stimulus, resulting in different outcomes for adhesion and migration. Interestingly, cAMP is known to consistently inhibit neutrophil migration, which may be explained by the fact that they do not express Epac1 protein, as shown here.



Fig. 7. Serotonin increases adhesion in a cAMP-dependent, PKA-independent manner. (A) U937 cells were preincubated with the adenylate cyclase inhibitors SQ22536 or 2'5'-deoxyadenosime (2'-5'-dd-Ado) for 1 hour before addition of the cells to fibronectin-coated plates. The percentage of adhesion was determined as described in Materials and Methods. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of three independent experiments performed in triplicate. (B) U937 cells were pre-treated or not with 10 μ M H89 for 30 minutes, stimulated with 5-HT (10 μ M) and Rap1 GTP-loading was assayed (upper panel). Total levels of Rap1 in whole cell lysates are shown (lower panel). Representative results of three independent experiments are shown. Bar graph represents densitometric analysis of Rap1 activation. Data are mean of three independent experiments (+/- SEM). (C) U937 cells pretreated or not with H89 (10 μ M) for 30 minutes were assayed for adhesion to fibronectin in the presence of CXCL12 (100 ng/ml) and 5-HT (10 μ M). The percentage of adhesion was determined as described in Materials and Methods. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of five independent experiments performed in triplicate. * p< 0.05; ** p<0.005; ***

In conclusion, our work reveals a previously unrecognized cAMP-dependent signaling pathway in monocytes, regulating cell adhesion, polarization and chemotaxis through the activation of Epac1. Finally, our data suggest that cAMP-elevating receptor agonists may regulate inflammatory processes through the activation of Epac1-Rap1 signaling in monocytes.

Acknowledgements

We thank Prof. J.L. Bos for providing the HA-Epac1 expression plasmid. We are grateful to A. Ait Soussan, E. Mul, S. Basten and A.Tool for their technical support. We thank Prof. D. Roos for critically reading the manuscript.

This work was supported by grants from the Netherlands Asthma Foundation (3.2.00.28, M.J.L), from the Zon MW (40-40600-98-06728, J. v G.) and from the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Research (LSBR 0112, M. F-B.; P.L.H.).

References

- 1. Springer, T.A. (1994). Traffic signals for lymphocyte recirculation and leukocyte emigration: the multistep paradigm. Cell 76, 301-314.
- de Bruyn,K.M., Rangarajan,S., Reedquist,K.A., Figdor,C.G., Bos,J.L. (2002). The small GTPase Rap1 is required for Mn(2+)- and antibody-induced LFA-1- and VLA-4-mediated cell adhesion. J Biol Chem 277, 29468-29476.
- de Rooij,J., Zwartkruis,F.J., Verheijen,M.H., Cool,R.H., Nijman,S.M., Wittinghofer,A., Bos,J.L. (1998). Epac is a Rap1 guanine-nucleotide-exchange factor directly activated by cyclic AMP. Nature 396, 474-477.
- 4. Bos,J.L. (2003). Epac: a new cAMP target and new avenues in cAMP research. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4, 733-738.
- Tiwari,S., Felekkis,K., Moon,E.Y., Flies,A., Sherr,D.H., Lerner,A. (2004). Among circulating hematopoietic cells, B-CLL uniquely expresses functional EPAC1, but EPAC1-mediated Rap1 activation does not account for PDE4 inhibitor-induced apoptosis. Blood 103, 2661-2667.
- Rangarajan,S., Enserink,J.M., Kuiperij,H.B., de Rooij,J., Price,L.S., Schwede,F., Bos,J.L. (2003). Cyclic AMP induces integrin-mediated cell adhesion through Epac and Rap1 upon stimulation of the beta 2-adrenergic receptor. J Cell Biol 160, 487-493.
- Enserink, J.M., Price, L.S., Methi, T., Mahic, M., Sonnenberg, A., Bos, J.L., Tasken, K. (2004). The cAMP-Epac-Rap1 pathway regulates cell spreading and cell adhesion to laminin-5 through the alpha3beta1 integrin but not the alpha6beta4 integrin. J Biol Chem 279, 44889-44896.
- Cullere,X., Shaw,S.K., Andersson,L., Hirahashi,J., Luscinskas,F.W., Mayadas,T.N. (2005). Regulation of vascular endothelial barrier function by Epac, a cAMP-activated exchange factor for Rap GTPase. Blood 105, 1950-1955.
- Wittchen,E.S., Worthylake,R.A., Kelly,P., Casey,P.J., Quilliam,L.A., Burridge,K. (2005). Rap1 GTPase inhibits leukocyte transmigration by promoting endothelial barrier function. J Biol Chem 280, 11675-11682.

- Fukuhara,S., Sakurai,A., Sano,H., Yamagishi,A., Somekawa,S., Takakura,N., Saito,Y., Kangawa,K., Mochizuki,N. (2005). Cyclic AMP potentiates vascular endothelial cadherin-mediated cell-cell contact to enhance endothelial barrier function through an Epac-Rap1 signaling pathway. Mol Cell Biol 25, 136-146.
- Kang,G., Joseph,J.W., Chepurny,O.G., Monaco,M., Wheeler,M.B., Bos,J.L., Schwede,F., Genieser,H.G., Holz,G.G. (2003). Epac-selective cAMP analog 8-pCPT-2'-O-Me-cAMP as a stimulus for Ca2+-induced Ca2+ release and exocytosis in pancreatic beta-cells. J Biol Chem 278, 8279-8285.
- Eliasson,L., Ma,X., Renstrom,E., Barg,S., Berggren,P.O., Galvanovskis,J., Gromada,J., Jing,X., Lundquist,I., Salehi,A., Sewing,S., Rorsman,P. (2003). SUR1 regulates PKA-independent cAMP-induced granule priming in mouse pancreatic βcells. J Gen Physiol 121, 181-197.
- 13. Christensen,A.E., Selheim,F., de Rooij,J., Dremier,S., Schwede,F., Dao,K.K., Martinez,A., Maenhaut,C., Bos,J.L., Genieser,H.G., Doskeland,S.O. (2003). cAMP analog mapping of Epac1 and cAMP kinase. Discriminating analogs demonstrate that Epac and cAMP kinase act synergistically to promote PC-12 cell neurite extension. J Biol Chem 278, 35394-35402.
- Aronoff,D.M., Canetti,C., Serezani,C.H., Luo,M., Peters-Golden,M. (2005). Cutting edge: macrophage inhibition by cyclic AMP (cAMP): differential roles of protein kinase A and exchange protein directly activated by cAMP-1. J Immunol 174, 595-599.
- Lin,S.L., Johnson-Farley,N.N., Lubinsky,D.R., Cowen,D.S. (2003). Coupling of neuronal 5-HT7 receptors to activation of extracellular-regulated kinase through a protein kinase A-independent pathway that can utilize Epac. J Neurochem 87, 1076-1085.
- Maillet,M., Robert,S.J., Cacquevel,M., Gastineau,M., Vivien,D., Bertoglio,J., Zugaza,J.L., Fischmeister,R., Lezoualc'h,F. (2003). Crosstalk between Rap1 and Rac regulates secretion of sAPPalpha. Nat Cell Biol 5, 633-639.
- 17. Jing,H., Yen,J.H., Ganea,D. (2004). A novel signaling pathway mediates the inhibition of CCL3/4 expression by prostaglandin E2. J Biol Chem 279, 55176-55186.

- Boehme,S.A., Lio,F.M., Sikora,L., Pandit,T.S., Lavrador,K., Rao,S.P., Sriramarao,P. (2004). Cutting edge: serotonin is a chemotactic factor for eosinophils and functions additively with eotaxin. J Immunol 173, 3599-3603.
- Nomura,H., Sato,E., Koyama,S., Haniuda,M., Kubo,K., Nagai,S., Izumi,T. (2001). Histamine stimulates alveolar macrophages to release neutrophil and monocyte chemotactic activity. J Lab Clin Med 138, 226-235.
- 20. Paegelow, I. and Lange, P. (1984). Pharmacological studies on lymphocytes: 2. Effects of indole derivatives and their antagonists on the lymphocyte migration. Agents Actions 15, 361-366.
- 21. Jaffe,E.A., Nachman,R.L., Becker,C.G., Minick,C.R. (1973). Culture of human endothelial cells derived from umbilical veins. Identification by morphologic and immunologic criteria. J Clin Invest 52, 2745-2756.
- 22. Roos,D. and de Boer,M. (1986). Purification and cryopreservation of phagocytes from human blood. Methods Enzymol 132, 225-243.
- Koenderman,L., Kok,P.T., Hamelink,M.L., Verhoeven,A.J., Bruijnzeel,P.L. (1988). An improved method for the isolation of eosinophilic granulocytes from peripheral blood of normal individuals. J Leukoc Biol 44, 79-86.
- 24. da Costa,M.P., van den,B.N., Ulfman,L.H., Koenderman,L., Hordijk,P.L., Zwaginga,J.J. (2004). Platelet-monocyte complexes support monocyte adhesion to endothelium by enhancing secondary tethering and cluster formation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 24, 193-199.
- 25. Voermans, C., Kooi, M.L., Rodenhuis, S., van der, L.H., van der Schoot, C.E., Gerritsen, W.R. (2001). In vitro migratory capacity of CD34+ cells is related to hematopoietic recovery after autologous stem cell transplantation. Blood 97, 799-804.
- 26. Beillard,E., Pallisgaard,N., van,d.V., V, Bi,W., Dee,R., van der,S.E., Delabesse,E., Macintyre,E., Gottardi,E., Saglio,G., Watzinger,F., Lion,T., van Dongen,J.J., Hokland,P., Gabert,J. (2003). Evaluation of candidate control genes for diagnosis and residual disease detection in leukemic patients using 'real-time' quantitative reverse-

transcriptase polymerase chain reaction (RQ-PCR) - a Europe against cancer program. Leukemia 17, 2474-2486.

- Mould,A.P., Garratt,A.N., Askari,J.A., Akiyama,S.K., Humphries,M.J. (1995). Identification of a novel anti-integrin monoclonal antibody that recognises a ligandinduced binding site epitope on the beta 1 subunit. FEBS Lett 363, 118-122.
- Diamond,M.S. and Springer,T.A. (1993). A subpopulation of Mac-1 (CD11b/CD18) molecules mediates neutrophil adhesion to ICAM-1 and fibrinogen. J Cell Biol 120, 545-556.
- 29. Sakariassen,K.S., Aarts,P.A., de Groot,P.G., Houdijk,W.P., Sixma,J.J. (1983). A perfusion chamber developed to investigate platelet interaction in flowing blood with human vessel wall cells, their extracellular matrix, and purified components. J Lab Clin Med. 102, 522-535.
- 30. Franke, B., Akkerman, J.W., Bos, J.L. (1997). Rapid Ca2+-mediated activation of Rap1 in human platelets. EMBO J 16, 252-259.
- 31. Gabert, J., Beillard, E., van, d.V., V, Bi, W., Grimwade, D., Pallisgaard, N., Barbany, G., Cazzaniga, G., Cayuela, J.M., Cave, H., Pane, F., Aerts, J.L., De Micheli, D., Thirion, X., Pradel, V., Gonzalez, M., Viehmann, S., Malec, M., Saglio, G., van Dongen, J.J. (2003). Standardization and quality control studies of 'real-time' quantitative reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction of fusion gene transcripts for residual disease detection in leukemia a Europe Against Cancer program. Leukemia 17, 2318-2357.
- Enserink, J.M., Christensen, A.E., de Rooij, J., van Triest, M., Schwede, F., Genieser, H.G., Doskeland, S.O., Blank, J.L., Bos, J.L. (2002). A novel Epac-specific cAMP analogue demonstrates independent regulation of Rap1 and ERK. Nat Cell Biol 4, 901-906.
- 33. Ponsioen,B., Zhao,J., Riedl,J., Zwartkruis,F., van der,K.G., Zaccolo,M., Moolenaar,W.H., Bos,J.L., Jalink,K. (2004). Detecting cAMP-induced Epac activation by fluorescence resonance energy transfer: Epac as a novel cAMP indicator. EMBO Rep 5, 1176-1180.

- 34. McEver, R.P., Moore, K.L., Cummings, R.D. (1995). Leukocyte trafficking mediated by selectin-carbohydrate interactions. J Biol Chem 270, 11025-11028.
- 35. Luscinskas,F.W., Kansas,G.S., Ding,H., Pizcueta,P., Schleiffenbaum,B.E., Tedder,T.F., Gimbrone,M.A., Jr. (1994). Monocyte rolling, arrest and spreading on IL-4-activated vascular endothelium under flow is mediated via sequential action of Lselectin, beta 1-integrins, and beta 2-integrins. J Cell Biol 125, 1417-1427.
- Tedder, T.F., Steeber, D.A., Chen, A., Engel, P. (1995). The selectins: vascular adhesion molecules. FASEB J 9, 866-873.
- Shimonaka,M., Katagiri,K., Nakayama,T., Fujita,N., Tsuruo,T., Yoshie,O., Kinashi,T. (2003). Rap1 translates chemokine signals to integrin activation, cell polarization, and motility across vascular endothelium under flow. J Cell Biol 161, 417-427.
- McLeod,S.J., Li,A.H., Lee,R.L., Burgess,A.E., Gold,M.R. (2002). The Rap GTPases regulate B cell migration toward the chemokine stromal cell-derived factor-1 (CXCL12): potential role for Rap2 in promoting B cell migration. J Immunol 169, 1365-1371.
- 39. Tohyama,Y., Katagiri,K., Pardi,R., Lu,C., Springer,T.A., Kinashi,T. (2003). The critical cytoplasmic regions of the alphaL/beta2 integrin in Rap1-induced adhesion and migration. Mol Biol Cell 14, 2570-2582.
- 40. Mossner, R. and Lesch, K.P. (1998). Role of serotonin in the immune system and in neuroimmune interactions. Brain Behav Immun 12, 249-271.
- Matsuda,H., Ushio,H., Geba,G.P., Askenase,P.W. (1997). Human platelets can initiate T cell-dependent contact sensitivity through local serotonin release mediated by IgE antibodies. J Immunol 158, 2891-2897.
- 42. Bos,J.L., de Rooij,J., Reedquist,K.A. (2001). Rap1 signalling: adhering to new models. Nat Rev Mol. Cell Biol 2, 369-377.
- 43. Caron,E. (2003). Cellular functions of the Rap1 GTP-binding protein: a pattern emerges. J Cell Sci 116, 435-440.

- 44. Bivona,T.G., Wiener,H.H., Ahearn,I.M., Silletti,J., Chiu,V.K., Philips,M.R. (2004).
 Rap1 up-regulation and activation on plasma membrane regulates T cell adhesion. J Cell Biol 164, 461-470.
- 45. Ashida,N., Arai,H., Yamasaki,M., Kita,T. (2001). Distinct signaling pathways for MCP-1-dependent integrin activation and chemotaxis. J Biol Chem 276, 16555-16560.
- 46. Shih,P.T., Elices,M.J., Fang,Z.T., Ugarova,T.P., Strahl,D., Territo,M.C., Frank,J.S., Kovach,N.L., Cabanas,C., Berliner,J.A., Vora,D.K. (1999). Minimally modified lowdensity lipoprotein induces monocyte adhesion to endothelial connecting segment-1 by activating beta1 integrin. J Clin Invest 103, 613-625.
- Cybulsky, M.I. and Gimbrone, M.A., Jr. (1991). Endothelial expression of a mononuclear leukocyte adhesion molecule during atherogenesis. Science 251, 788-791.
- Gerszten,R.E., Lim,Y.C., Ding,H.T., Snapp,K., Kansas,G., Dichek,D.A., Cabanas,C., Sanchez-Madrid,F., Gimbrone,M.A., Jr., Rosenzweig,A., Luscinskas,F.W. (1998). Adhesion of monocytes to vascular cell adhesion molecule-1-transduced human endothelial cells: implications for atherogenesis. Circ Res 82, 871-878.
- Parhami,F., Fang,Z.T., Fogelman,A.M., Andalibi,A., Territo,M.C., Berliner,J.A. (1993). Minimally modified low density lipoprotein-induced inflammatory responses in endothelial cells are mediated by cyclic adenosine monophosphate. J Clin Invest 92, 471-478.
- 50. Vikenes, K., Farstad, M., Nordrehaug, J.E. (1999). Serotonin is associated with coronary artery disease and cardiac events. Circulation 100, 483-489.
- 51. Durk,T., Panther,E., Muller,T., Sorichter,S., Ferrari,D., Pizzirani,C., Di Virgilio,F., Myrtek,D., Norgauer,J., Idzko,M. (2005). 5-Hydroxytryptamine modulates cytokine and chemokine production in LPS-primed human monocytes via stimulation of different 5-HTR subtypes. Int Immunol 17, 599-606.
- Robert,S., Maillet,M., Morel,E., Launay,J.M., Fischmeister,R., Mercken,L., Lezoualc'h,F. (2005). Regulation of the amyloid precursor protein ectodomain shedding by the 5-HT4 receptor and Epac. FEBS Lett 579, 1136-1142.

- 53. Ridley,A.J., Schwartz,M.A., Burridge,K., Firtel,R.A., Ginsberg,M.H., Borisy,G., Parsons,J.T., Horwitz,A.R. (2003). Cell migration: integrating signals from front to back. Science 302, 1704-1709.
- 54. Ridley, A.J. (2001). Rho GTPases and cell migration. J Cell Sci 114, 2713-2722.
- 55. Ridley,A.J. (2001). Rho proteins, PI 3-kinases, and monocyte/macrophage motility. FEBS Lett 498, 168-171.
- 56. Zeidler, R., Csanady, M., Gires, O., Lang, S., Schmitt, B., Wollenberg, B. (2000). Tumor cell-derived prostaglandin E2 inhibits monocyte function by interfering with CCR5 and Mac-1. FASEB J 14, 661-668.
- 57. Fine,J.S., Byrnes,H.D., Zavodny,P.J., Hipkin,R.W. (2001). Evaluation of signal transduction pathways in chemoattractant-induced human monocyte chemotaxis. Inflammation 25, 61-67.
- Li,C., Liu,J.N., Gurewich,V. (1995). Urokinase-type plasminogen activator-induced monocyte adhesion requires a carboxyl-terminal lysine and cAMP-dependent signal transduction. J Biol Chem 270, 30282-30285.
- 59. Figueiredo,K.A., Mui,A.L., Nelson,C.C., Cox,M.E. (2006). Relaxin stimulates leukocyte adhesion and migration through a relaxin receptor LGR7-dependent mechanism. J Biol Chem 281, 3030-3039.
- 60. Baillie,G.S. and Houslay,M.D. (2005). Arrestin times for compartmentalised cAMP signalling and phosphodiesterase-4 enzymes. Curr Opin Cell Biol 17, 129-134.

CHAPTER III

PKA AND EPAC1 REGULATE ENDOTHELIAL INTEGRITY AND CELL MIGRATION THROUGH INDEPENDENT PATHWAYS

Magdalena J. Lorenowicz, Mar Fernandez-Borja, Matthijs R.H. Kooistra^{*}, Johannes L. Bos^{*}, Peter L. Hordijk

Department of Molecular Cell Biology, Sanquin Research and Landsteiner Laboratory, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands and ^{*}Department of Physiological Chemistry, Center for Biomedical Genetics, University Medical Center, Utrecht, The Netherlands

Submitted for publication

Abstract

The vascular endothelium provides a semipermeable barrier, which restricts the passage of fluid, macromolecules and cells to the surrounding tissues. Chronic inflammatory disorders such as arteriosclerosis, diabetes or asthma are accompanied by increased vascular permeability and vascular injury. Cyclic AMP, a well established secondary messenger, promotes endothelial barrier function. We used real time measurement of transendothelial electrical resistance to investigate the relative contribution of two major cAMP targets Epac1 and PKA in the regulation of endothelial barrier function and endothelial migration in a wound closure model. We found that activation of either PKA or Epac1 with specific cAMP analogues increased endothelial barrier function and promoted endothelial cell migration. In addition, reduction of Epac1 expression showed that Epac1 and PKA control endothelial integrity by two independent signaling pathways. We demonstrate that PKA but not Epac1-Rap1 signaling exerts its effects on endothelial barrier function through engagement of integrins. However, both PKA- and Epac-stimulated endothelial cell migration is dependent on integrin-mediated adhesion. Based on these data, we propose a model where Epac1 and PKA activation by cAMP results in the stimulation of two independent signaling pathways that regulate endothelial integrity and cell migration.

Introduction

Vascular integrity is a critical parameter for chronic inflammation, edema and tumor angiogenesis and is regulated by the level of endothelial cell-cell contact. A decrease in endothelial integrity leads to matrix exposure, leakage of plasma proteins from the circulation, and extravasation of activated immune cells. For these reasons, insight into the mechanisms that control endothelial barrier function is important to define potential therapeutic targets for treatment.

Many receptor agonists (including thrombin, histamine and VEGF) affect endothelial integrity mostly by promoting permeability through reduction of endothelial cell-cell adhesion [1-4]. The molecular mechanisms by which these different stimuli reduce endothelial cell-cell contact include activation of Rho-like GTPases and Src-like tyrosine kinases, as well as the production of Reactive Oxygen Species. This causes increased contractility of the actin cytoskeleton and a reduction of Vascular-Cadherin (VE)-cadherin-mediated cell-cell contact

[5, 6]. Stimuli that promote endothelial barrier function include beta-adrenergic receptor agonists, as well as the lipid sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) [7, 8]. Downstream of beta-adrenergic receptors, the generation of cyclic AMP is the key event known to reduce vascular permeability both in vitro and in vivo, providing an anti-inflammatory signal [9-12].

The mechanism by which cAMP stabilizes endothelial cell-cell junctions is not entirely clear. Downstream of the prime effector for cAMP, protein kinase A (PKA), inhibition of RhoGTPase-mediated cytoskeletal contractility, vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein-mediated cytoskeletal changes, reduction of myosin light chain phosphorylation and regulation of Rac1 GTPase activation, have been implicated [13-16].

Cyclic AMP also activates the guanine nucleotide exchange factor Epac1 (exchange protein directly activated by cAMP) [17]. Epac1 activates the small GTPase Rap1 that has previously been shown to stimulate integrin function through inside-out signaling [18, 19], to induce chemotaxis [20, 21] and to promote epithelial and endothelial cell-cell adhesion [22-28]. Thus, there are at least two cAMP-activated pathways that lead to increased endothelial barrier function: Epac1-Rap1 and PKA signaling.

cAMP-mediated activation of PKA has been implicated in both negative and positive regulation of endothelial cell migration [29-32], which is essential for tumor angiogenesis as well as for collateral formation and is governed by a balance between cell-matrix and VE-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion. Importantly, Rap1 was shown to regulate endothelial wound closure and to localize to the leading edge of migrating endothelial cells [33]. However, the relative contribution of the PKA and Epac1-Rap1 pathways to endothelial cell motility is unclear.

Here, we used sensitive real-time measurement of transendothelial resistance to study the effects and potential cross-talk of the Epac1-Rap1 and PKA pathways in the control of endothelial integrity and migration. Using an Epac1 knockdown approach and selective inhibition of PKA, we find that these two proteins act independently to promote endothelial barrier function and to stimulate endothelial cell migration. We provide evidence that the PKA- but not Epac1-Rap1 signaling-mediated increase in endothelial integrity is dependent on integrin-mediated cell adhesion. In contrast, both pathways require integrin engagement to stimulate endothelial cell migration Together, these findings suggest that cAMP promotes endothelial cell integrity and migration through the activation of two independent pathways regulated by PKA and Epac1.

Materials and Methods

Reagents

8CPT-2Me-cAMP, N6-Benzoyl-cAMP and Rp-8-CPT-cAMPS were purchased from Biolog LSI (Germany). Poly-L-lysine and H89 were from Sigma. NS23766 was purchased from Calbiochem (Germany).

Cell isolation and culture

Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) were isolated from umbilical cord veins as previously described [34]. Alternatively, HUVECs pooled from several donors were used (purchased from Cambrex, Walkersville, MD, U.S.A.). Cells were cultured in EBM-2 Bulletkit culture medium (EBM-2 supplemented with EGM-2 SingleQuots containing fetal bovine serum, hydrocortisone, hFGF-B, VEGF, R3-IGF-1, ascorbic acid, hEGF, GA-1000, heparin) (Clonetics). Endothelial cells of second to sixth passage were used.

Cell transfection

Sixteen hours after plating, cells were transfected with control siRNA (siCONTROLTM Non-Targeting siRNA#1, Dharmacon, Chicago, IL, U.S.A.) or siRNA against Epac1 (CCATCATCCTGCGAGAAGA, Dharmacon, Chicago, IL, U.S.A) using Oligofectamine (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) according to manufacturer instructions. Transfection was repeated after 24 h [25]. For the measurement of transendothelial resistance and quantitative wounding assays transfected cells were seeded on fibronectin-coated gold ECIS electrodes. For immunofluorescence analysis cells were grown and directly transfected on fibronectin-coated coverslips.

Transendothelial electrical resistance measurement

Endothelial cells were seeded at 1.5×10^5 cells per well (0.8 cm²) on fibronectin or poly-Llysine-coated electrode arrays and grown to confluency. Measurements of transendothelial electrical resistance were performed in real time at 37°C, 5% CO₂, using an electrical cellsubstrate impedance sensing system (ECIS; Applied BioPhisics Inc., Troy, NY, U.S.A.) as previously described [35]. Briefly, the small measuring electrode and the larger counter electrode were connected to a phase-sensitive lock-in amplifier, and 1-V, 4000 Hz signal was supplied by a 1-M Ω resistor to approximate a constant current source of 1µA. The in-phase and out-phase voltages between the electrodes were monitored in real time followed by conversion to scalar measurements of transendothelial impedance. The presented electrical resistance values were normalized to the initial baseline resistance.

Electrical cell-substrate impedance sensing based wounding

HUVEC monolayers grown on fibronectin or poly-L-lysine coated gold electrodes were subjected to a high field current of 3V at a frequency of 40 kHz for 15 seconds. Such a electrocution results in the death of cells covering the electrode, leaving the rest of the cell monolayer in the array well intact. Subsequently, the increase in transendothelial resistance resulting form cells migrating into the wound was recorded to measure endothelial cell migration [36] . Maximal increase in the resistance (maximal resistance change) was calculated to determine the maximal speed of cell migration. Monolayer recovery curves were analyzed by nonlinear regression sigmoidal fit. This analysis was followed by calculation of the derivative from the sigmoidal fit function. The maximum of this function represents maximal increase in the resistance, which is the parameter that describes the maximum speed of cell migration.

Immunofluorescence

Cells were cultured on fibronectin or on poly-L-lysine-coated glass coverslips. After stimulation, cells were fixed with 3.7% formaldehyde for 10 minutes at RT and permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100 for 5 minutes. Thereafter, cells were incubated with a mouse monoclonal antibody to VE-cadherin (Transduction Laboratories), followed by the incubation with a chicken-anti-mouse-Ig antibody labeled with Alexa 488 (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). F-actin was visualized with TexasRed-labeled phalloidin (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). Images were recorded with a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal laser scanning microscope. Fluorescence distribution profiles were created with Image-Pro Plus 6.0 software, Media Cybernetics.

'Scratch' assay

Cells were cultured to confluence on fibronectin- or on poly-L-lysine-coated glass coverslips. Thereafter, endothelial monolayers were wounded with a yellow pipette tip, and after 2 hours cells were stimulated, fixed with 3.7% formaldehyde for 10 minutes at RT and permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100 for 5 minutes. Cells were immunostained with a mouse monoclonal antibody to paxillin (Transduction Laboratories), followed by the incubation with a chicken-

anti-mouse-Ig antibody labeled with Alexa 488 (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). F-actin was visualized with TexasRed-labelled phalloidin (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). Images were recorded with a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal laser scanning microscope.

Western blot analysis

HUVEC were lysed in Laemmli sample buffer and incubated for 10 minutes at 95°C. Cell lysates were separated on 10% SDS-PAGE gels and transferred onto PVDF membranes (BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA). Epac1 was detected with a previously described [27] mouse monoclonal antibody (5D3). Actin was detected with a mouse monoclonal antibody against actin (Ab1, Oncogene, Darmstadt, Germany).

Statistical analysis

All results were expressed as a mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Where applicable, values were compared with paired two-tailed Student t-test. A *p* value lower than 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

Activation of either Epac or PKA promotes endothelial barrier function

To establish the relative contribution of PKA and Epac1 in the cAMP-induced stimulation of endothelial barrier function we made use of cyclic AMP analogues that specifically activate PKA (N6-Benzoyl-cAMP) or Epac (8-CTP-2Me-cAMP) [37, 38] . To quantify changes in transendothelial resistance (TER) in real time, we seeded primary human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) on fibronectin-coated gold electrodes and measured electrical resistance by ECIS (Electrical Cell-substrate Impedance Sensing [35]). Monolayers with stable TER were treated either with N6-Benzoyl-cAMP or with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP and changes in TER were followed over a five hour period. Activation of either Epac or PKA in primary endothelial cells resulted in a rapid increase in transendothelial resistance (Figure 1A) that levelled off after 20 minutes, and remained very stable during the five-hour period of measurement. No additional increase in electrical resistance was recorded

when HUVEC monolayers were treated with both cAMP analogues simultaneously (data not shown), suggesting no additive effect of Epac1 and PKA stimulation on endothelial integrity.



Figure 1. Epac1 and PKA promote endothelial barrier function. (**A**) HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Transendothelial resistance was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. Cells were stimulated or not with 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 μ M N6-Benzoyl-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow (upper panel). *Black triangle* – control; *red square*- 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP; *blue circle*- N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Representative results from at least 5 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the changes in resistance at the 3-hour time point, when the resistance in most of the experiments reached a plateau. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05; **p<0.005 (**B**) HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Cell monolayers were treated or not with 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 μ M N6-Benzoyl-cAMP for 30 minutes fixed and stained for VE-cadherin and F-actin. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points indicated as **a** and **b** are shown. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. Bars: 50 μ m

In endothelial cells, monolayer integrity and TER are critically dependent on Vascular-Endothelial (VE-) cadherin, which is located at the adherens junctions [39] and is indirectly linked to the endothelial actin cytoskeleton. As a result, VE-cadherin-mediated cell-

cell adhesion is regulated by cytoskeletal dynamics. To investigate whether the increase in transendothelial resistance induced by activation of PKA or Epac1 was accompanied by changes in adherens junction organisation, we examined the distribution of VE-cadherin in endothelial monolayers treated with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. or Immunofluorescence analysis of HUVEC monolayers, stimulated with either cAMP analogue, showed increased levels of VE-cadherin at cell-cell contacts (Figure 1B), in good agreement with the increased TER (Figure 1A). In addition to VE-cadherin recruitment to cell-cell contacts, both Epac1 and PKA activation induced cytoskeletal changes. Activation of Epac1 promoted the formation of cortical actin, whereas activation of PKA resulted in an increase in the formation of actin stress fibres. These results suggest that both Epac and PKA promote TER by stimulating VE-cadherin accumulation at cell-cell junctions. However, Epac1 and PKA clearly have differential effects on the actin cytoskeleton, suggesting that they operate through distinct and potentially independent pathways.

Epac1 and PKA promote endothelial barrier function through independent pathways.

To establish whether PKA and Epac1 promote endothelial TER through independent pathways, we tested the effects of 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP and N6-Benzoyl-cAMP in cells in which Epac1 expression was reduced by transfection of siRNA specific for Epac1(Figure 2A, upper panel). In contrast to cells transfected with control siRNA, no increase in transendothelial resistance was observed upon 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP addition in Epac1-negative cells (Figure 2A, lower panel). Moreover, reduction of Epac1 expression caused a small but significant decrease in the basal resistance of endothelial monolayers (Figure 2A). This suggests that, even in unstimulated cells, a low level of Epac1 activation stabilises endothelial cell-cell contacts. Importantly, activation of PKA in Epac1-negative cells still resulted in a similar increase in TER as in control cells (Figure 2B).

Complementary analysis of VE-cadherin distribution in Epac1-negative cells showed that 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP was no longer able to induce an increase in VE-cadherin levels at cell-cell junctions or to promote the polymerization of cortical actin (Figure 2C). The effects of Epac1 stimulation were unaffected in control siRNA-transfected cells (Figure 2C). In addition, reduction of Epac1 expression did not inhibit the PKA-mediated increase in VE-cadherin at cell-cell junctions or block the PKA-induced formation of actin stress fibres (Figure 2B).These results show that the reduction of Epac1 expression does not affect the PKA-mediated increase in endothelial resistance, VE-cadherin accumulation and stress fibres
formation. Thus, Epac1 and PKA regulate the endothelial barrier function through independent signalling pathways.



Figure 2. Stimulation of PKA but not Epac1 induces an increase in endothelial barrier function in Epac1negative cells. HUVEC were transfected with control siRNA or siRNA against Epac1, plated on fibronectincoated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Transendothelial resistance was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. (A) Western blot detection of Epac1 in lysates of control and Epac1negative cells are shown (Upper panel). Bands corresponding to Epac1 are ~ 100 kDa. β -actin was used as a control for equal loading. Representative result of 10 independent experiments is shown. Cells were stimulated or not with 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow. *Black triangle* – control siRNA; *red square-* control siRNA and 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP; *brown circle-* siRNA against Epac1; *blue square-* siRNA



against Epac1 and 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP (lower left panel). Representative results from 5 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower right panel) represents the changes in resistance at the 3-hour time point, when the resistance in most of the experiments reached a plateau. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05; **p<0.005. (B) Cells were stimulated or not with 200 μ M N6-Benzoyl-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow (right panel). *Black triangle* – control siRNA; *red square*- control siRNA and N6-Benzoyl-cAMP; *brown circle*- siRNA against Epac1; *blue square*- siRNA against Epac1 and N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Representative results from 7 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (left panel) represents the changes in resistance at the 3-hour time point, when the resistance in most of the experiments reached a plateau. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 7 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05; **p<0.005..(C) HUVEC were transfected with control siRNA or siRNA against Epac1, plated on fibronectin-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Cell monolayers were treated or not with 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 μ M N6-Benzoyl-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for VE-cadherin and F-actin. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points indicated as **a** and **b** are shown. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. Bars: 50 μ m

Epac1 activation compensates loss of endothelial barrier function caused by inhibition of PKA.

To further investigate the relation between PKA and Epac1-mediated stimulation of endothelial integrity we tested whether activation of Epac1 could rescue a loss of endothelial barrier function caused by inhibition of PKA activity. To test this, we measured transendothelial resistance in cells treated with H89, a specific PKA inhibitor, in the absence or presence of Epac1 activation. As shown in Figure 3A, inhibition of PKA resulted in a fast and pronounced decrease in transendothelial resistance. This response was completely prevented when cells were simultaneously stimulated with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP to activate Epac1 (Figure 3A). In fact, the relative effect of Epac1 stimulation was comparable to that in untreated cells (Figure 1A), further indicating that PKA activity is not required for the response of endothelial cells to Epac1. Similar results were obtained with the competitive PKA inhibitor Rp-cAMPS (data not shown).

Immunofluorescence analysis showed that the VE-cadherin distribution at the cell-cell junctions was less regular in H89-treated cells versus control, untreated cells. However, no major differences in VE-cadherin levels at cell-cell junctions were observed (Figure 3B). Importantly, inhibition of PKA resulted in an almost complete loss of actin stress fibres, further underscoring the notion that PKA regulates endothelial integrity through reorganisation of the cytoskeleton. VE-cadherin distribution at cell-cell junctions changed from jagged to more continuous in H89-treated cells upon Epac1 activation. This was accompanied by a clear increase in cortical actin at the cell-cell contact area (Figure 3B). This further suggests that Epac1 promotes cell-cell adhesion through the enhanced formation of cortical actin. Together, these data provide additional evidence that Epac1 and PKA regulate cytoskeletal dynamics endothelial integrity through parallel rather than sequential signalling events.

Epac1 and PKA regulate endothelial cell migration

The migration of endothelial cells is crucial for the formation of new blood vessels and for the restoration of endothelial integrity following endothelial damage [40]. Several reports have implicated PKA in both negative and positive regulation of cell migration in different cell types, including endothelial cells [29-32, 41-43]. So far, there is no information on a role for Epac1 in endothelial cell migration. However, active Rap1 has been reported to localize to the leading edge of migrating endothelial cells and control chemotaxis and wound healing [33]. Therefore, we set out to investigate the relative contribution of Epac1 and PKA to endothelial cell migration in a model based on endothelial wound closure. Endothelial monolayers were locally wounded by ECIS-mediated high-current electrocution and wound closure was followed by real time measurement of transendothelial electrical resistance. This recording reflects the ingrowth of cells that surround the electrode and the subsequent restoration of endothelial barrier function [36].



Figure 3. Epac1 activation prevents loss of endothelial barrier function caused by PKA inhibition. (**A**). HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Transendothelial resistance was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. Cells were treated or not with 10 μ M H89 or combination of 10 μ M H89 and 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow (left panel). *Black diamond* – control; *blue circle*- H89; *red square*- H89 and 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP. Representative results from 5 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the changes in resistance at the 3-hour time point, when the resistance in most of the experiments reached a plateau. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05 (**B**) HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated glass

coverslips and grown to confluence. Cell monolayers were treated or not with 10 μ M H89 or combination of 10 μ M H89 and 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for VE-cadherin and F-actin. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points indicated as **a** and **b** are shown. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. Bars: 50 μ m

Stimulation of PKA or Epac1 in wounded endothelial monolayers accelerated cell migration and the restoration of monolayer integrity (Figure 4A), indicating that both Epac1 and PKA are involved in this process. To further substantiate this, we transfected endothelial cells with siRNA against Epac1 and monitored the wound healing response. The recovery of Epac1-negative monolayers was delayed compared to monolayers transfected with control siRNA (Figure 4B). This delay in Epac1-negative cell migration was consistent, albeit statistically not significant. Importantly, reduced Epac1 expression ablated the stimulatory effect of 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP, but not of N6-Benzoyl-cAMP, on endothelial cell migration (Figure 4B, Figure 4C).

These data suggest that both PKA and Epac1 are important regulators of endothelial cell migration that act through independent signalling pathways, similar to the control of endothelial barrier function.

Epac1 and PKA reorganise focal adhesions

Interactions of cells with the extracellular matrix are essential for the control of cell migration. These interactions are orchestrated by integrins that are indirectly linked to the actin cytoskeleton and can translate mechanical force, generated in the cell, into increased adhesion [44]. Moreover, focal adhesions serve to cluster and concentrate signalling molecules including adaptor proteins, protein kinases and small GTPases. As a result, integrin activation by extracellular matrix molecules initiates a range of intracellular signalling events. Conversely, specific intracellular signalling, e.g. through the Rap1 GTPase, regulates integrin function [18].

In order to gain insight into the mechanism by which PKA and Epac1 regulate migration of endothelial cells, we performed a so called 'scratch' assay. Two hours after wounding we analysed by immunofluorescence the distribution of paxillin, one of the major proteins in focal adhesions. In cells treated with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP, paxillin-positive focal adhesions were clearly redistributed towards the leading edge, compared to control, untreated cells (Figure 4D). Moreover, Epac1 stimulation resulted in an increase in size of focal adhesions in wounded monolayers, suggestive for integrin clustering. Interestingly, activation

of PKA did not affect the overall distribution of focal adhesions, but induced an increase both in number and size of focal adhesions (Figure 4D).

Next, we examined the paxillin distribution in Epac1-negative cells. Treatment of cells transfected with control siRNA with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP induced paxillin redistribution to the leading edge (Figure 4E, left panel). However, in Epac1-negative cells treated with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP, paxillin distribution did not change (Figure 4E, right panel). In contrast, the overall increase in number and size of focal adhesions induced by PKA activation was not affected by the downregulation of Epac1 (Figure 4E).

To further investigate the relation between PKA and Epac1-mediated signalling in the regulation of endothelial cell migration we treated electrically wounded endothelial monolayers with the PKA inhibitor H89 or the combination of H89 and 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP and monitored wound closure by ECIS. H89 significantly inhibited endothelial monolayer recovery (Figure 5A). However, activation of Epac1 in H89-treated cells abrogated the blocking effect of H89 on endothelial cell migration (Figure 5A).

To assess the extent to which the inhibition of PKA affects the organisation of focal adhesions, we made a scratch in monolayer of HUVEC and subsequently added H89. Immunofluorescence analysis of paxillin distribution showed a dramatic decrease in both the number of focal adhesions and actin stress fibres in cells treated with H89 (Figure 5B). Interestingly, the stimulation of H89-treated cells with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP still induced the recruitment of paxillin to the leading edge of wounded monolayers. However, the distribution of paxillin was continuous and not punctuate as in control cells, suggesting that PKA is required for proper organisation of focal adhesions. In addition, wounded monolayers treated with the combination of H89 and 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP showed an increase in actin cables next to the edge of the wound (Figure 5B).

These results suggest that regulation of endothelial cell migration by Epac1 and PKA involves reorganization of focal adhesions through cytoskeletal rearrangement.



Figure 4. Epac1 and PKA regulate endothelial cell migration. HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were electrically wounded and the transendothelial resistance of recovering cell monolayer was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. (A) Cells were stimulated or not with 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 μ M N6-Benzoyl-cAMP directly after the wounding (indicated by the arrow, upper panel). *Black triangle* – control; *red square*- 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP; *blue circle*- N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Representative results from at least 6 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the maximal changes in the resistance. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 6

independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05; **p<0.005 (B) and (C) HUVEC were transfected with control siRNA or siRNA against Epac1, plated on fibronectin-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were electrically wounded and the transendothelial resistance of recovering cell monolayer was monitored. (B) Cells were stimulated or not with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow (upper panel). Black circle control siRNA; red square- control siRNA and 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP; brown triangle - siRNA against Epac1; blue cross -siRNA against Epac1 and 8CTP-2'-O-MecAMP. Representative results from 6 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the maximal changes in resistance. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 6 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05. (C) Cells were stimulated or not with 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow (upper panel). Black circle - control siRNA; red square- control siRNA and N6-Benzoyl-cAMP; brown triangle - siRNA against Epac1; blue cross -siRNA against Epac1 and N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Representative results from 6 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the maximal changes in resistance. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 6 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05. (D) HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were wounded as described in Materials and Methods and stimulated with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for paxillin and F-actin. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. White arrow indicates the direction of cell migration. Bars: 10 µm



Figure 4. Epac1 and PKA regulate endothelial cell migration. HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. (E) HUVEC were transfected with control siRNA or siRNA against Epac1, plated on fibronectin-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were wounded as described in Materials and Methods and stimulated with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for paxillin and F-actin. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. White arrow indicates the direction of cell migration. Bars: 10 µm

Epac1 and PKA regulate endothelial integrity through the engagement of integrins

Both PKA and Epac1 were previously shown to regulate integrin-mediated adhesion [32, 45-48]. Moreover, PKA was reported to be involved in integrin-dependent endothelial cell spreading and migration [29, 31]. Therefore, we addressed the question whether Epac1 and PKA control endothelial integrity in an integrin-dependent manner. To test this we plated cells on poly-L-lysine-coated electrodes to reduce integrin-mediated cell attachment. Next, we performed real time analysis of transendothelial resistance of monolayers stimulated with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP or with N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Surprisingly, only the activation of Epac1 resulted in increased transendothelial resistance (Figure 6A), similar to what we found in cells seeded on fibronectin (Figure 1A). N6-Benzoyl-cAMP failed to induce an increase in transendothelial resistance, indicating that PKA regulation of endothelial integrity is dependent on integrin function.

Next, we studied the distribution of VE-cadherin in cells plated on poly-L-lysine and stimulated with 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP or with N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Similar to endothelial monolayers plated on fibronectin, Epac1 activation resulted in increased levels of VE-cadherin at cell-cell junctions (Figure 6B). Moreover, plating the cells on poly-L-lysine did not prevent the increase in cortical actin induced by 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP (Figure 6B). In line with the results obtained from the real-time resistance measurements, N6-Benzoyl-cAMP was unable to induce an increase of VE-cadherin at cell-cell junctions in cells plated on poly-L-lysine (Figure 6B and Figure 1B), implicating again integrin engagement in PKA-mediated regulation of endothelial integrity.

We next explored the role of integrins in the Epac1- and PKA-mediated regulation of endothelial migration. We electrically wounded endothelial monolayers plated on poly-L-lysine-coated electrodes and followed wound closure in the presence/absence of 8-CTP-2Me-cAMP or N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. As shown in Figure 6C, the plating of cells on poly-L-lysine did not inhibit the capacity of the endothelial cells to close the wound, but blocked the stimulatory effect of both cAMP analogues on cell migration, previously observed in cells seeded on fibronectin (Figure 4A). Plating cells on poly-L-lysine inhibited the Epac1-mediated redistribution of paxillin to the leading edge as well as blocked a general increase in number and size of focal adhesion stimulated by PKA (Figure 6D and Figure 4D).

These results show that integrin-mediated adhesion is required for proper wound closure of endothelial cells, induced through Epac1 or PKA. Since integrin function is particularly relevant for PKA-, rather than for Epac1-, mediated increases in endothelial

monolayer integrity, these data dissociate the regulation of endothelial motility from that regulating the formation of strong cell-cell contacts.



Figure 5. Epac1 and PKA regulate endothelial focal adhesions. (**A**) HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were electrically wounded and the transendothelial resistance of recovering cell monolayer was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. Wounded monolayers were treated or not with 10 μ M H89 or a combination of 10 μ M H89 and 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP (indicated by the arrow, upper panel). *Black circle* – control; *blue square*- H89; *red cross*- H89 and 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP. Representative results from at least 5 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the maximal changes in the resistance. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05. (**B**) HUVEC were plated on fibronectin-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were wounded as described in Materials and Methods and treated with 10 μ M H89 or a combination of 10 μ M and 200 μ M 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for paxillin and F-actin. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. White arrow indicates the direction of cell migration. Bars: 10 μ m

Discussion

This study was designed to define the effects and interdependence of the two major cAMP effectors in human endothelial cells, Epac1 and PKA, on endothelial integrity and endothelial cell migration. Our observations indicate that Epac1 and PKA act independently but not co-operatively, since the simultaneous stimulation of both Epac1 and PKA does not result in an additional increase of endothelial barrier function. The independence of these two pathways is underscored by our findings that in the absence of Epac1, the PKA pathway is still intact and that in the absence of PKA activity, the Epac1-Rap1 mediated increase in endothelial integrity was not reduced. Stimulation of either pathway results in cytoskeletal rearrangements. However, Epac1 induces cortical actin formation, while PKA stimulates stress fibre formation. Moreover, the PKA- but not the Epac1-mediated increase in barrier function was dependent on integrins, which further underscores the independence of Epac1 and PKA signalling.

It is not clear why a cell would require two parallel pathways to control the barrier function. PKA and Epac1 were reported to have the same affinity for cAMP [17, 49]. However, half-maximal activation of Epac1 occurs at about forty times higher concentrations of cAMP than required for PKA [50-52]. Thus, it may be that the different sensitivity of Epac1 and PKA for cAMP allows a cell to respond to a broad range of cAMP concentrations, generated by different stimuli. Another explanation could be that Epac1 and PKA pathways are differentially localized and are controlled by local generation of cAMP and the proximity of downstream targets [53-56].

The mechanism by which the Epac1-Rap1 and PKA pathways regulate endothelial integrity is not entirely clear. Cullere et al. concluded that Epac1-Rap1 as well as PKA acts by inhibiting thrombin-induced Rho activation [22]. At which point in the signaling cascade this inhibition occurs has not been determined. However, there is no direct evidence for inhibition of unstimulated Rho activity in endothelium by either PKA [15] or Epac1, suggesting that Rho might not necessarily be a direct target of either signaling pathway. We have seen clear cytoskeletal arrangements induced by PKA activation, i.e. formation of stress fibers, that do not suggest inhibition of Rho. This is in line with data from Whittard et al., who showed that integrin-induced PKA activation results in F-actin polymerization and integrin clustering, which in turn leads to increased cell-matrix and cell-cell adhesion [47]. Similarly, our analyses of transendothelial resistance support the role for integrins in the PKA- but not the

Epac1-mediated increase in endothelial barrier function. Conversely, in an earlier study, we found that raising cAMP by stimulating HUVEC with isoproterenol induced a loss of actin stress fibers, indicating that selective stimulation of PKA does not entirely mimic the effects of elevating intracellular cAMP [57].



Figure 6. Epac1 and PKA regulate endothelial integrity through the engagement of integrins. (**A**) HUVEC were plated on poly-L-lysine-coated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Transendothelial resistance was

measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. Cells were stimulated or not with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP at the time indicated by the arrow (upper panel). Black diamond -control; red square- 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP; blue circle- N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Representative results from at least 4 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the changes in resistance at the 3hours time point, when the resistance in most of the experiments reached a plateau. Data are means (+/- SEM) of 4 independent experiments performed in duplicate. **p<0.005 (B) HUVEC were plated on poly-L-lysine-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Cell monolayers were treated or not with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-MecAMP or 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for VE-cadherin and F-actin. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points indicated as **a** and **b** are shown. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. Bars: 50 µm (C) HUVEC were plated on fibronectincoated golden electrodes and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were electrically wounded and the transendothelial resistance of recovering cell monolayer was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. Wounded monolayers were stimulated or not with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP directly after the wounding (indicated by the arrow, upper panel). Black triangle - control; red cross- 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP; blue circle- N6-Benzoyl-cAMP. Representative results of 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the maximal resistance changes. Data are means (+/-SEM) of 3 independent experiments. (D) HUVEC were plated on poly-L-lysine-coated glass coverslips and grown to confluence. Thereafter, the cells were wounded as described in Materials and Methods and stimulated with 200 µM 8CTP-2'-O-Me-cAMP or 200 µM N6-Benzoyl-cAMP for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for paxillin and F-actin. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. White arrow indicates the direction of cell migration. Bars:10 µm

PKA promotes barrier function primarily in macrovascular, but not in microvascular cells [58]. This has been linked to a reduction of myosin light chain phosphorylation and a reduction of isometric tension in these cells. Our data suggest that, in addition, redistribution of junctional proteins also underlies the stimulatory effects of PKA. Others have also reported that cAMP promotes HUVEC spreading, which would be in line with the increased barrier function that we observed [29].

The downstream effector(s) of the Epac1-Rap1 pathway that mediate the increase in TER are presently undefined. The tight junction protein AF-6 has been implicated in the control of endothelial barrier function through Rap1 [22], but definitive proof for this notion is currently lacking. The Rap1 effector Riam has been shown to promote integrin-mediated adhesion and cell spreading in T cells as well as in HEK293 cells [59, 60]. However, the Epac1-Rap1-mediated increase in endothelial integrity appears not to be critically dependent on integrin-mediated adhesion. Another Rap1 effector, RapL, has recently been implicated in localized Rap1 activation and directional migration in endothelial cells [33]. Selective single

or double knockouts of these effectors could answer the missing link of the pathway. Although Epac1-induced formation of cortical actin and PKA-mediated stress fiber formation strongly indicate that cytoskeletal rearrangements are central to the effects on endothelial barrier function, it cannot be excluded that Epac1 and PKA promote integrity by stimulating recruitment of VE-cadherin to cell-cell junctions through vesicle trafficking.

Our data demonstrate that Epac1 and PKA also control restoration of endothelial integrity (wound closure) through separate signaling pathways. However, the mechanism by which PKA and Epac1 regulate endothelial wound closure appears different from that controlling tight cell-cell adhesion. Our data indicate that both PKA and Epac1-induced endothelial cell migration requires integrin-mediated adhesion. This is in line with previous reports pointing out the role for Epac1 in the control of ovarian carcinoma cell adhesion and spreading [45, 46] and in the agreement with reports showing the importance of PKA for integrin-mediated endothelial cell migration [29, 31, 32]. Our experiments suggest that PKA and Epac1 regulate endothelial cell motility through reorganization of focal adhesions. Epac1 appears important for targeting of focal adhesions to the leading edge of migrating cells, while PKA is necessary for organization of focal complexes, since simultaneous activation of Epac1 and inhibition of PKA results in a continuous rather than punctuate distribution of paxillin at the leading edge (Figure 5B). This is in line with a study by Goldfinger et al. showing that PKA regulates interaction between α 4-integrin and paxillin at focal contacts, modulating α 4dependent cell migration [61]. Importantly, activated Rap1 was shown to localize to the leading edge of migrating endothelial cells and to regulate endothelial cell migration [33]. Moreover, Rap1 was reported to be an important regulator of focal adhesions in fibroblasts [62, 63], supporting a mechanism in which Epac1 regulates cell migration through focal adhesion reorganization.

Taken together, our data support a model for cAMP-induced endothelial integrity, in which PKA and Epac1 act through independent signalling pathways to control endothelial barrier function and endothelial cell migration. This study may contribute to further understanding the regulation of complex cAMP signaling in vascular endothelium and may open possibilities for new anti-inflammatory therapies.

References

- 1. Moy,A.B., Blackwell,K., Kamath,A. (2002). Differential effects of histamine and thrombin on endothelial barrier function through actin-myosin tension. Am. J. Physiol Heart Circ. Physiol 282, H21-H29.
- Moy,A.B., Winter,M., Kamath,A., Blackwell,K., Reyes,G., Giaever,I., Keese,C., Shasby,D.M. (2000). Histamine alters endothelial barrier function at cell-cell and cell-matrix sites. Am. J. Physiol Lung Cell Mol. Physiol 278, L888-L898.
- 3. Winter, M.C., Kamath, A.M., Ries, D.R., Shasby, S.S., Chen, Y.T., Shasby, D.M. (1999). Histamine alters cadherin-mediated sites of endothelial adhesion. Am. J. Physiol 277, L988-L995.
- 4. Garcia, J.G., Verin, A.D., Schaphorst, K.L. (1996). Regulation of thrombin-mediated endothelial cell contraction and permeability. Semin. Thromb. Hemost. 22, 309-315.
- Garcia,J.G., Verin,A.D., Schaphorst,K., Siddiqui,R., Patterson,C.E., Csortos,C., Natarajan,V. (1999). Regulation of endothelial cell myosin light chain kinase by Rho, cortactin, and p60(src). Am. J. Physiol 276, L989-L998.
- van Wetering, S., van Buul, J.D., Quik, S., Mul, F.P., Anthony, E.C., ten Klooster, J.P., Collard, J.G., Hordijk, P.L. (2002). Reactive oxygen species mediate Rac-induced loss of cell-cell adhesion in primary human endothelial cells. J. Cell Sci. 115, 1837-1846.
- Garcia, J.G., Liu, F., Verin, A.D., Birukova, A., Dechert, M.A., Gerthoffer, W.T., Bamberg, J.R., English, D. (2001). Sphingosine 1-phosphate promotes endothelial cell barrier integrity by Edgdependent cytoskeletal rearrangement. J. Clin. Invest 108, 689-701.
- Schaphorst,K.L., Chiang,E., Jacobs,K.N., Zaiman,A., Natarajan,V., Wigley,F., Garcia,J.G. (2003). Role of sphingosine-1 phosphate in the enhancement of endothelial barrier integrity by platelet-released products. Am. J. Physiol Lung Cell Mol. Physiol 285, L258-L267.
- 9. Adamson,R.H., Liu,B., Fry,G.N., Rubin,L.L., Curry,F.E. (1998). Microvascular permeability and number of tight junctions are modulated by cAMP. Am. J. Physiol 274, H1885-H1894.
- 10. He,P. and Curry,F.E. (1993). Differential actions of cAMP on endothelial [Ca2+]i and permeability in microvessels exposed to ATP. Am. J. Physiol 265, H1019-H1023.
- 11. Langeler,E.G. and van Hinsbergh,V.W. (1991). Norepinephrine and iloprost improve barrier function of human endothelial cell monolayers: role of cAMP. Am. J. Physiol 260, C1052-C1059.
- 12. Stelzner, T.J., Weil, J.V., O'Brien, R.F. (1989). Role of cyclic adenosine monophosphate in the induction of endothelial barrier properties. J. Cell Physiol 139, 157-166.
- 13. Wysolmerski, R.B. and Lagunoff, D. (1991). Regulation of permeabilized endothelial cell retraction by myosin phosphorylation. Am. J. Physiol 261, C32-C40.
- 14. Comerford,K.M., Lawrence,D.W., Synnestvedt,K., Levi,B.P., Colgan,S.P. (2002). Role of vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein in PKA-induced changes in endothelial junctional permeability. FASEB J. 16, 583-585.
- 15. Qiao, J., Huang, F., Lum, H. (2003). PKA inhibits RhoA activation: a protection mechanism against endothelial barrier dysfunction. Am. J. Physiol Lung Cell Mol. Physiol 284, L972-L980.

- 16. Waschke, J., Drenckhahn, D., Adamson, R.H., Barth, H., Curry, F.E. (2004). cAMP protects endothelial barrier functions by preventing Rac-1 inhibition. Am. J. Physiol Heart Circ. Physiol 287, H2427-H2433.
- de Rooij,J., Zwartkruis,F.J., Verheijen,M.H., Cool,R.H., Nijman,S.M., Wittinghofer,A., Bos,J.L. (1998). Epac is a Rap1 guanine-nucleotide-exchange factor directly activated by cyclic AMP. Nature 396, 474-477.
- 18. de Bruyn,K.M., Rangarajan,S., Reedquist,K.A., Figdor,C.G., Bos,J.L. (2002). The small GTPase Rap1 is required for Mn(2+)- and antibody-induced LFA-1- and VLA-4-mediated cell adhesion. J Biol Chem 277, 29468-29476.
- 19. Bos,J.L., de Rooij,J., Reedquist,K.A. (2001). Rap1 signalling: adhering to new models. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2, 369-377.
- 20. McLeod,S.J., Li,A.H., Lee,R.L., Burgess,A.E., Gold,M.R. (2002). The Rap GTPases regulate B cell migration toward the chemokine stromal cell-derived factor-1 (CXCL12): potential role for Rap2 in promoting B cell migration. J Immunol 169, 1365-1371.
- 21. Tohyama, Y., Katagiri, K., Pardi, R., Lu, C., Springer, T.A., Kinashi, T. (2003). The critical cytoplasmic regions of the alphaL/beta2 integrin in Rap1-induced adhesion and migration. Mol Biol Cell 14, 2570-2582.
- 22. Cullere,X., Shaw,S.K., Andersson,L., Hirahashi,J., Luscinskas,F.W., Mayadas,T.N. (2005). Regulation of vascular endothelial barrier function by Epac, a cAMP-activated exchange factor for Rap GTPase. Blood 105, 1950-1955.
- 23. Wittchen,E.S., Worthylake,R.A., Kelly,P., Casey,P.J., Quilliam,L.A., Burridge,K. (2005). Rap1 GTPase inhibits leukocyte transmigration by promoting endothelial barrier function. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 11675-11682.
- 24. Fukuhara,S., Sakurai,A., Sano,H., Yamagishi,A., Somekawa,S., Takakura,N., Saito,Y., Kangawa,K., Mochizuki,N. (2005). Cyclic AMP potentiates vascular endothelial cadherinmediated cell-cell contact to enhance endothelial barrier function through an Epac-Rap1 signaling pathway. Mol. Cell Biol. 25, 136-146.
- 25. Kooistra, M.R., Corada, M., Dejana, E., Bos, J.L. (2005). Epac1 regulates integrity of endothelial cell junctions through VE-cadherin. FEBS Lett. 579, 4966-4972.
- 26. Fujita, Y., Hogan, C., Braga, V.M. (2005). Regulation of cell-cell adhesion by rap1. Methods Enzymol. 407, 359-372.
- 27. Price, L.S., Hajdo-Milasinovic, A., Zhao, J., Zwartkruis, F.J., Collard, J.G., Bos, J.L. (2004). Rap1 regulates E-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 35127-35132.
- 28. Retta,S.F., Balzac,F., Avolio,M. (2006). Rap1: a turnabout for the crosstalk between cadherins and integrins. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 85, 283-293.
- 29. Dormond,O., Bezzi,M., Mariotti,A., Ruegg,C. (2002). Prostaglandin E2 promotes integrin alpha Vbeta 3-dependent endothelial cell adhesion, rac-activation, and spreading through cAMP/PKA-dependent signaling. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 45838-45846.
- Bakre,M.M., Zhu,Y., Yin,H., Burton,D.W., Terkeltaub,R., Deftos,L.J., Varner,J.A. (2002). Parathyroid hormone-related peptide is a naturally occurring, protein kinase A-dependent angiogenesis inhibitor. Nat. Med. 8, 995-1003.

- 31. Kim,S., Harris,M., Varner,J.A. (2000). Regulation of integrin alpha vbeta 3-mediated endothelial cell migration and angiogenesis by integrin alpha5beta1 and protein kinase A. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 33920-33928.
- 32. Dormond,O. and Ruegg,C. (2003). Regulation of endothelial cell integrin function and angiogenesis by COX-2, cAMP and Protein Kinase A. Thromb. Haemost. 90, 577-585.
- 33. Fujita,H., Fukuhara,S., Sakurai,A., Yamagishi,A., Kamioka,Y., Nakaoka,Y., Masuda,M., Mochizuki,N. (2005). Local activation of Rap1 contributes to directional vascular endothelial cell migration accompanied by extension of microtubules on which RAPL, a Rap1-associating molecule, localizes. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 5022-5031.
- Jaffe,E.A., Nachman,R.L., Becker,C.G., Minick,C.R. (1973). Culture of human endothelial cells derived from umbilical veins. Identification by morphologic and immunologic criteria. J. Clin. Invest 52, 2745-2756.
- 35. Tiruppathi, C., Malik, A.B., Del Vecchio, P.J., Keese, C.R., Giaever, I. (1992). Electrical method for detection of endothelial cell shape change in real time: assessment of endothelial barrier function. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 89, 7919-7923.
- 36. Keese, C.R., Wegener, J., Walker, S.R., Giaever, I. (2004). Electrical wound-healing assay for cells in vitro. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 101, 1554-1559.
- 37. Enserink, J.M., Christensen, A.E., de Rooij, J., van Triest, M., Schwede, F., Genieser, H.G., Doskeland, S.O., Blank, J.L., Bos, J.L. (2002). A novel Epac-specific cAMP analogue demonstrates independent regulation of Rap1 and ERK. Nat Cell Biol 4, 901-906.
- 38. Christensen,A.E., Selheim,F., de Rooij,J., Dremier,S., Schwede,F., Dao,K.K., Martinez,A., Maenhaut,C., Bos,J.L., Genieser,H.G., Doskeland,S.O. (2003). cAMP analog mapping of Epac1 and cAMP kinase. Discriminating analogs demonstrate that Epac and cAMP kinase act synergistically to promote PC-12 cell neurite extension. J Biol Chem 278, 35394-35402.
- Corada,M., Mariotti,M., Thurston,G., Smith,K., Kunkel,R., Brockhaus,M., Lampugnani,M.G., Martin-Padura,I., Stoppacciaro,A., Ruco,L., McDonald,D.M., Ward,P.A., Dejana,E. (1999). Vascular endothelial-cadherin is an important determinant of microvascular integrity in vivo. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 96, 9815-9820.
- 40. Naldini, A. and Carraro, F. (2005). Role of inflammatory mediators in angiogenesis. Curr. Drug Targets. Inflamm. Allergy 4, 3-8.
- 41. Edin, M.L., Howe, A.K., Juliano, R.L. (2001). Inhibition of PKA blocks fibroblast migration in response to growth factors. Exp. Cell Res. 270, 214-222.
- 42. Ydrenius, L., Molony, L., Ng-Sikorski, J., Andersson, T. (1997). Dual action of cAMP-dependent protein kinase on granulocyte movement. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 235, 445-450.
- 43. Plopper,G.E., Huff,J.L., Rust,W.L., Schwartz,M.A., Quaranta,V. (2000). Antibody-induced activation of beta1 integrin receptors stimulates cAMP-dependent migration of breast cells on laminin-5. Mol. Cell Biol. Res. Commun. 4, 129-135.
- 44. Ridley, A.J., Schwartz, M.A., Burridge, K., Firtel, R.A., Ginsberg, M.H., Borisy, G., Parsons, J.T., Horwitz, A.R. (2003). Cell migration: integrating signals from front to back. Science 302, 1704-1709.

- 45. Rangarajan, S., Enserink, J.M., Kuiperij, H.B., de Rooij, J., Price, L.S., Schwede, F., Bos, J.L. (2003). Cyclic AMP induces integrin-mediated cell adhesion through Epac and Rap1 upon stimulation of the beta 2-adrenergic receptor. J Cell Biol 160, 487-493.
- 46. Enserink, J.M., Price, L.S., Methi, T., Mahic, M., Sonnenberg, A., Bos, J.L., Tasken, K. (2004). The cAMP-Epac-Rap1 pathway regulates cell spreading and cell adhesion to laminin-5 through the alpha3beta1 integrin but not the alpha6beta4 integrin. J Biol Chem 279, 44889-44896.
- 47. Whittard,J.D. and Akiyama,S.K. (2001). Positive regulation of cell-cell and cell-substrate adhesion by protein kinase A. J. Cell Sci. 114, 3265-3272.
- 48. Fleming, Y.M., Frame, M.C., Houslay, M.D. (2004). PDE4-regulated cAMP degradation controls the assembly of integrin-dependent actin adhesion structures and REF52 cell migration. J. Cell Sci. 117, 2377-2388.
- 49. Dao,K.K., Teigen,K., Kopperud,R., Hodneland,E., Schwede,F., Christensen,A.E., Martinez,A., Doskeland,S.O. (2006). Epac1 and PKA holoenzmye have similar cAMP affinity, but their cAMP domains have distinct structural features and cyclic nucleotide recognition. J. Biol. Chem.
- 50. Bos,J.L. (2003). Epac: a new cAMP target and new avenues in cAMP research. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4, 733-738.
- 51. Rehmann,H., Prakash,B., Wolf,E., Rueppel,A., de Rooij,J., Bos,J.L., Wittinghofer,A. (2003). Structure and regulation of the cAMP-binding domains of Epac2. Nat. Struct. Biol. 10, 26-32.
- 52. de Rooij,J., Rehmann,H., van Triest,M., Cool,R.H., Wittinghofer,A., Bos,J.L. (2000). Mechanism of regulation of the Epac family of cAMP-dependent RapGEFs. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 20829-20836.
- 53. Tasken,K. and Aandahl,E.M. (2004). Localized effects of cAMP mediated by distinct routes of protein kinase A. Physiol Rev. 84, 137-167.
- Skalhegg,B.S. and Tasken,K. (2000). Specificity in the cAMP/PKA signaling pathway. Differential expression, regulation, and subcellular localization of subunits of PKA. Front Biosci. 5, D678-D693.
- 55. Baillie,G.S. and Houslay,M.D. (2005). Arrestin times for compartmentalised cAMP signalling and phosphodiesterase-4 enzymes. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 17, 129-134.
- 56. Sayner, S.L., Alexeyev, M., Dessauer, C.W., Stevens, T. (2006). Soluble adenylyl cyclase reveals the significance of cAMP compartmentation on pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell barrier. Circ. Res. 98, 675-681.
- 57. Hordijk,P.L., Anthony,E., Mul,F.P., Rientsma,R., Oomen,L.C., Roos,D. (1999). Vascularendothelial-cadherin modulates endothelial monolayer permeability. J. Cell Sci. 112 (Pt 12), 1915-1923.
- 58. Bindewald,K., Gunduz,D., Hartel,F., Peters,S.C., Rodewald,C., Nau,S., Schafer,M., Neumann,J., Piper,H.M., Noll,T. (2004). Opposite effect of cAMP signaling in endothelial barriers of different origin. Am. J. Physiol Cell Physiol 287, C1246-C1255.
- 59. Lafuente, E. and Boussiotis, V.A. (2005). Rap1 Regulation of RIAM and Cell Adhesion. Methods Enzymol. 407, 345-358.

- 60. Lafuente,E.M., van Puijenbroek,A.A., Krause,M., Carman,C.V., Freeman,G.J., Berezovskaya,A., Constantine,E., Springer,T.A., Gertler,F.B., Boussiotis,V.A. (2004). RIAM, an Ena/VASP and Profilin ligand, interacts with Rap1-GTP and mediates Rap1-induced adhesion. Dev. Cell 7, 585-595.
- 61. Goldfinger, L.E., Han, J., Kiosses, W.B., Howe, A.K., Ginsberg, M.H. (2003). Spatial restriction of alpha4 integrin phosphorylation regulates lamellipodial stability and alpha4beta1-dependent cell migration. J. Cell Biol. 162, 731-741.
- 62. Li,L., Okura,M., Imamoto,A. (2002). Focal adhesions require catalytic activity of Src family kinases to mediate integrin-matrix adhesion. Mol. Cell Biol. 22, 1203-1217.
- 63. Barberis, L., Wary, K.K., Fiucci, G., Liu, F., Hirsch, E., Brancaccio, M., Altruda, F., Tarone, G., Giancotti, F.G. (2000). Distinct roles of the adaptor protein Shc and focal adhesion kinase in integrin signaling to ERK. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 36532-36540.

CHAPTER IV

ACTIVATION OF EPAC1 RESCUES AF6 KNOCK-DOWN-INDUCED ELECTRICAL RESISTANCE DEFECT IN ENDOTHELIAL CELL-CELL JUNCTIONS

M.R.H. Kooistra¹, M.J. Lorenowicz², P.L. Hordijk² and J.L. Bos¹.

¹Department of Physiological Chemistry and Centre for Biomedical Genetics, University Medical Center, Universiteitsweg 100, 3584CG Utrecht, The Netherlands. ²Department of Molecular Cell Biology, Sanquin Research and Landsteiner Laboratory, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

Abstract

Regulation of endothelial cell-cell contacts is essential for the integrity of the endothelium. We showed previously that Rap1 and its guanine-nucleotide exchange factor Epac1 regulate endothelial cell-cell junctions, resulting in increased endothelial integrity. Here, we studied the role of the Rap1-binding protein AF6 in this process. AF6 is a junction protein that can bind to active Rap1 and Ras and is required for proper cell-cell junctions in epithelial cells. We found that knock-down of AF6 in Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cells (HUVEC) had no effect on the recruitment of VE-cadherin, JAM-A and ZO-1 to the junctions, but resulted in a reorganization of the cytoskeleton. This reorganization was also observed in single cells, indicating that the effect of AF6 on actin is independent of the formation of cellcell junctions. AF6 knock down also resulted in a decreased trans-endothelial resistance, showing that also in endothelial cells AF6 is involved in the formation of cell-cell junctions. However, AF6 knock-down did not affect Epac1-mediated increase in endothelial resistance, suggesting that activation of Rap1 can overcome a defect in AF6. We conclude that AF6 is involved in the regulation of endothelial cell-cell junction formation and that the AF6 knockdown-induced electrical resistance defect of endothelial cell-cell junctions can be rescued by activation of Epac1. This suggests that AF6 operates in a pathway parallel to Rap1 in the control of endothelial integrity.

Introduction

The small GTPase Rap1 is a member of the Ras family of GTPases, which plays a role in among others the control of integrin-mediated cell adhesion and cadherin-mediated cell junction formation. Rap1 cycles between an active GTP-bound and an inactive GDP-bound form. Activation of Rap1 is induced by guanine-nucleotide exchange factors (GEF), wheras GTPase-activating proteins (GAP) enhance the hydrolysis of GTP into GDP [1]. Recently one of the GEFs for Rap1, Epac1, was found to be an effector for cAMP-mediated control of the endothelial cell-cell junction formation. [2, 3]. Activation of Rap1 with the Epac1-specific cAMP-analog 8-pCPT-2O-Me-cAMP (007), resulted in an increase in resistance of the endothelial monolayer, indicating that the monolayer had reduced permeability for fluids. This coincided with increased adherens junction maturation as well as increased cortical actin formation [4-6]. Although the increased endothelial integrity depends on VE-cadherin, the reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton in HUVEC by 007 was independent of cell-cell contacts [4, 7]. Also the transendothelial migration of HL-60 cells was inhibited by the increased junction formation upon activation of Rap1 [6]. However, a mechanism for the increase in endothelial resistance by Rap1 remained elusive.

An interesting candidate that could mediate Rap1-mediated junction formation is AF6/Afadin. AF6/Afadin is localized at cell-cell contacts of endothelial and epithelial cells and binds various junctional proteins, such as JAM-A, and ZO-1 and nectins [8-10] as well as the regulator of the actin cytoskeleton profilin [11]. Indeed, evidence is accumulating that AF6 plays an important role in the formation of cell-cell junctions. For instance, although Ecadherin and ZO-1 localize normally to the junctions in the intestine of AF6 knock-out mice, the integrity of the intestinal epithelium is affected [12] and knock-down of AF6 in epithelial cells results in loss of tight junctions [13]. The first Ras-Associating (RA)-domain of AF6 has been shown to bind to the effector region of both active Ras and Rap, marking AF6 as a putative target protein [11, 14]. However, most evidence indicates that AF6 is most likely an effector of Rap1. For instance, in Drosophila melanogaster, both Rap1 and the AF6 homolog canoe are required for dorsal closure of the embryo. Furthermore, active Rap1 could not rescue the phenotype of a canoe loss-of-function, suggesting that canoe is located downstream of Rap1 [15]. More recently, it was found that inhibition of endocytosis of E-cadherin in vitro by dominant-negative Rap1 can be rescued by a mutant of AF6 lacking the Rap1-binding domains but not by full-length AF6, suggesting that AF6 also functions as effector of Rap1 in mammalian epithelial cells [16]. AF6 also binds to actin and to the actin-binding protein profiling [11]. For instance, it was shown that the actin-binding domain of AF6, is required for its role in cell-cell junction formation and migration of epithelial cells [17]. Whether AF6 plays a role in endothelial cell-cell junction formation is currently unclear. Finally, AF6 also plays a role in the regulation of Rap1 activity. Indeed, AF6 binds Rap1GAP1 and the RapGAP Spa-1 to negatively control Rap1 activity, but binding of AF6 also protects Rap1 from GAP-induced GTP hydrolysis [18]

Here we investigated the role of AF6/Afadin in Epac1-induced junction enhancement in endothelial cells, using real-time analysis of endothelial resistance. We find that reduced levels of AF6 in endothelial cells result in decreased endothelial resistance. Although the constitution of the endothelial junctions is normal, we observed changes in the actin cytoskeleton. Finally we show that activation of Rap1 in endothelial cells rescued the reduction in endothelial resistance to basal values. Together, these data suggest that AF6 is required for the integrity of the endothelial monolayer and that activation of Epac1 can overcome this defect.

Materials and Methods

Cell culture

HUVEC were isolated and cultured in EBM-2 Bulletkit culture medium (EBM-2 supplemented with EGM-2 SingleQuots (hEGF, hydrocortisone, fetal bovine serum, VEGF, hFGF-B, R3-IGF-1, Ascorbic Acid, GA-1000, heparin) (Clonetics) as previously described [19, 20]. Second to fourth passage cells were used. Cells were cultured on 1% gelatin (Sigma) and experiments were performed on 7 μ g/ml fibronectin (Sigma). 18 hours after plating HUVEC were transfected with siRNA oligos (Dharmacon) against AF6 (#1: GAAUAUAGUGAACCAAAGA; #2: UGAGAAACCUCUAGUUGUA) or Epac1 (GCACCUACGUCUGCAACAA) as indicated, with Oligofectamine (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturers' recommendation. Transfection was repeated after 24 hours. Cells were replated 24 hours later and analyzed 48 hours after the second round of transfection, unless stated differently.

Antibodies

A Mouse mAb against the extracellular domain of human VE-cadherin (clone TEA 1.31) was used for immunostainings [21, 22]. Rap1 polyclonal antibodies (Santa Cruz), JAM-A (Abcam), AF6 monoclonal antibody (Transduction labs), ZO-1 polyclonal antibodies (Transduction labs) were used for immunostainings and Western Blotting.

Immunofluorescence

Cells were replated 24 hrs after transfection on fibronectin-coated (7 μ g/ml) glass coverslips (12 mm) for 24 hrs. After stimulation, cells were fixed with 3.8% formaldehyde, permeabilised with 0,2 % Triton X-100 and blocked with 2% BSA in PBS. Cells were incubated with indicated antibodies for 1 hour and subsequently incubated with Alexa-568-labeled phalloidin to stain F-actin and/or Alexa-488/568-labeled secondary antibodies (Molecular Probes). After mounting the coverslips onto slides, cells were examined using a Axiokop2 microscope (Zeiss).

Transendothelial electrical resistance measurement

Unless otherwise stated, HUVEC were seeded at 1.5×10^5 cells per well (0.8 cm²) on fibronectin-coated electrode arrays and grown to confluency. Measurements of

transendothelial electrical resistance were performed in real time at 4000Hz, 37°C, 5% CO₂, using an electrical cell-substrate impedance sensing system (ECIS; Applied Biophysics Inc.Troy. NY, USA) [23].

Results

Knock-down of AF6 affects the actin cytoskeleton independently of cell-cell junction formation

To investigate the role of AF6 in Epac1-mediated junction formation in endothelial cells, we used siRNA to knock down AF6 in human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC).



Figure 1. AF6 regulates endothelial integrity. (A) AF6 or ZO-1 expression levels after transfection of HUVEC with siRNA oligo's for AF6. Quantifications for AF6 are depicted relative to control; (B) HUVEC transfected with siRNA were immunostained as indicated. Bar = $25 \mu m$; (C) Transfected cells were stained for VE-cadherin and F-actin. The merge is shown in the lower panel. Arrows indicate cortical actin; Bar = $25 \mu m$.

With 2 different siRNAs targeting different regions of the protein, AF6 expression was reduced to approximately 30% as monitored by Western blotting. (Figure 1a). Also in immunofluorescence staining, AF6, particularly at the cell-cell junctions, was strongly reduced by both siRNAs. Importantly, knock-down of AF6 did not affect cell-cell junction formation and localization of junction proteins VE-cadherin, ZO-1, and JAM-A (Figure 1b). However, cells with reduced AF6 levels showed a reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton compared to the controls. There appeared to be a reduction in the amount of actin stress fibers and cellular contractility and an accumulation of cortical actin (Figure 1c, arrows). These observations suggest that AF6 is not required for the proper localization of junctional adhesion molecules, but appears to be involved in the organization of the actin cytoskeleton.



Figure 2. Organization of the actin cytoskeleton requires AF6. HUVEC were seeded sparsely for 16 hours, fixed and stained for paxillin and F-actin. Bar = $10 \mu m$.

To exclude that this effect of AF6 knock-down on the actin cytoskeleton was dependent on cell-cell contact we analyzed the effect on single cells. We observed that similar to endothelial cells in a confluent layer knock-down of AF6 reduced the amount of stress fibres and induced an accumulation of actin at the edges of the cells. When co-stained with paxilin to mark focal contacts, we found that in AF6 knock-down cells the focal contacts were smaller, but had increased F-actin content (Figure 2). From these results we conclude that the effect of AF6 knock-down on the actin cytoskeleton is independent of cell-cell junction formation.

Knock-down of AF6 reduces electrical resistance of junctions

Although knock-down of AF6 had no apparent effect on the formation of cell-cell junctions, it may affect their functionality as a barrier for trans-endothelial migration. This barrier function can be measured with the Electrical Cell Impedence System (ECIS) [23]. This system measures the electrical resistance of the endothelial layer at low frequency, which is a measure of the integrity of the junctions. We observed that knock-down of AF6 in a confluent monolayer of endothelial cells with two different siRNAs reduced the electrical resistance by 40% (Figure 3). This indicates that AF6 plays a role in the integrity of cell junctions.



Figure 3. Knock-down of AF6 reduces endothelial resistance. HUVEC were transfected with siRNA oligos as indicated. Basal transendothelial resistance was measured at 4000Hz under confluent conditions 14 hours after plating. Significant differences from the control determined by Student's *t test* are indicated by a single asterisk (p<0.01) or double asterisk (p<0.0001).

Epac1 activation restores endothelial integrity in AF6 knock-down cells

cAMP is a well-known inducer of the integrity of endothelial cell-cell junctions, and recently a number of groups including ours, has shown that this cAMP effect is in part mediated by Epac1 and can be mimicked by the Epac1-selective analog of cAMP, 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP. This effect is mediated by Rap1, and we reasoned that if AF6 is indeed an effector of Rap1 in the induction of endothelial integrity, knock-down of AF6 should inhibit or at least reduce the 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP-induced increase in electrical resistance. Indeed, as shown previously (M.J. Lorenowicz et al., unpublished) 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP rapidly and strongly increased electrical resistance of the endothelial monolayer, which is sensitive to siRNA of Epac1 (Figure 4a). Importantly, although the electrical resistance of AF6-knock-down cells is reduced, the increase in electrical resistance by 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP was not affected (Figure 4a, lower panel). Similarly, 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP reduced irregularities in cell junctions as observed after staining for VE-cadherin (Figure 4b). This suggests that either AF6 is not involved in 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP-induced endothelial integrity, or at least that AF6 is not a rate-limiting step in this process, in contrast to the effect of AF6 knock-down on basal junction integrity.

Previously, we have also shown that 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP induces the formation of cortical actin, both in a monolayer of endothelial cells and in single cells. Knock-down of AF6 did not alter this effect of 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP (Figure 4b). From these results we conclude that activation of Epac1 by 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP still induces formation of cortical actin in AF6-knockdown cells.

Discussion

We have shown that knock-down of AF6 to about 30% of its original level in endothelial cells has no effect on the formation of cell-cell junctions, as demonstrated by the normal staining of VE-cadherin, ZO-1 and JAM-A, but clearly affects the integrity of the junctions as demonstrated by the reduced electrical resistance of the endothelial monolayer. AF6 knock down also clearly affects the actin cytoskeleton, by reducing the formation of thick stress fibers and the induction of cortical actin formation. However, AF6 knock down did not affect the ability of the Epac1 agonist 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP to increase endothelial resistance and to increase cortical actin formation.



Figure 4. Activation of Rap1 increases endothelial integrity independent of AF6. (A) Transendothelial resistance of HUVEC monolayers on fibronectin-coated gold electrodes was measured. Cells were stimulated with vehicle (open symbols) of 100 μ M 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP (007; closed symbols) at the indicated timepoint (arrow); \blacksquare - siControl; \blacktriangle - siEpac1; \bullet - siAF6#1; Bar-graph (lower panel) represents the average of three independent experiments at 1.5 hours after treatment with vehicle (white bars) or 007 (closed bars). *p<0.05, **p< 0.01; (B) HUVEC were transfected with AF6 or control siRNA and 48 hours later treated with or without 007 for 30 minutes, fixed and stained for VE-cadherin and F-actin. Bar = 25 μ m.

These results clearly establish a role for AF6 in the control of endothelial cell-cell junctions. Previously, such a role had been shown for epithelial cells, both in the intestine of mice and in polarized MDCK cells. In MDCK cells, knock-down of AF6 affects the localization of tight junction proteins like JAM-A. We did not observe this effect in endothelial cells, but that may be caused by insufficient knock-down of AF6. The most striking effect of knock-down of AF6 was on the actin cytoskeleton and endothelial resistance. Since endothelial integrity is regulated by the actin cytoskeleton [24], it is plausible to assume that the effect of AF6-knock-down on the actin cytoskeleton is causative to the reduction of electrical resistance. However, we cannot exclude that AF6 knock down affects both processes independently.

Previously it has been shown that cAMP reduces the permeability of an endothelial cell layer in part through Epac1, and that this effect can be mimicked by the Epac1-selective analog of cAMP, 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP. This effect is mediated by Rap1, but the effectors of Rap1 for this effect are currently elusive. However, several observations suggest that AF6 may be involved in this process. First, AF6 has an RA domain, which can bind Rap1 in vitro and in vivo. Secondly, in Drosophila melanogaster, both Rap1 and the AF6 homolog, canoe, are required for dorsal closure of the embryo. Furthermore, active Rap1 could not rescue the phenotype of a canoe loss-of-function, suggesting that canoe is located downstream of Rap1 [15]. Thirdly, inhibition of endocytosis of E-cadherin in vitro by dominant-negative Rap1 can be rescued by a mutant of AF6 lacking the Rap1-binding domains, but not by full length AF6 [16]. Our results now show that knock-down of AF6 does not abolish the induction of electrical resistance by 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP nor does it inhibit the effect of 8pCPT-2'OMecAMP on the formation of cortical actin. However, the level of electrical resistance of 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP-treated cells was reduced in AF6 kncopk-down cells compared to control cells, suggesting that AF6 and Rap1 regulate independent additive effects on cell-cell junction integrity. Our observations suggest that AF6 does not function as an effector of Rap1 in endothelial junction formation, but operates in parallel. However, we can not exclude that the reduced level of AF6 in the knock-down cells is sufficient to mediate the effect of 8pCPT-2'OMe-cAMP.

Rap1 could act at various stages during junction formation. A first step may be the transient binding of a rap GEF, C3G, to cadherins during junction formation [3]. Similarly, Sakurai and colleagues have shown that Rap1 is activated during junction formation in a MAGI-1 dependent-manner in endothelial cells [25]. MAGI-1 is a scaffold protein that directly binds to PDZ-GEF. Finally, Epac1 can increase the junctional integrity of confluent endothelial monolayers [4, 7]. Thus AF6 is clearly involved in the regulation of junctional integrity, most likely in a pathway parallel to Rap1.

Aknowledgements

We thank R. Urbanus for isolating HUVEC and D. Roos for critical reading of the manuscript.

Grants

MK is supported by the Netherlands Genomics Initiative through the Netherlands Proteomics Centre. ML was funded by project. no 3.2.00.58 from the Netherlands Asthma Foundation. MF-B was funded by project 112 from the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Transfusion. PLH is a fellow of the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Transfusion Research.

References

- 1. Bos, J.L. (2005) Linking Rap to cell adhesion. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* **17**, 123-8.
- 2. Price, L.S., Hajdo-Milasinovic, A., Zhao, J., Zwartkruis, F.J., Collard, J.G., Bos, J.L. (2004) Rap1 regulates E-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 35127-35132.
- 3. Hogan, C., Serpente, N., Cogram, P., Hosking, C.R., Bialucha, C.U., Feller, S.M., Braga, V.M., Birchmeier, W., Fujita, Y. (2004) Rap1 regulates the formation of E-cadherin-based cell-cell contacts. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **24**, 6690-6700.
- 4. Cullere, X., Shaw, S.K., Andersson, L., Hirahashi, J., Luscinskas, F.W., Mayadas, T.N. (2005) Regulation of vascular endothelial barrier function by Epac, a cAMP-activated exchange factor for Rap GTPase. *Blood* **105**, 1950-1955.
- 5. Fukuhara, S., Sakurai, A., Sano, H., Yamagishi, A., Somekawa, S., Takakura, N., Saito, Y., Kangawa, K., Mochizuki, N. (2005) Cyclic AMP potentiates vascular endothelial cadherin-mediated cell-cell contact to enhance endothelial barrier function through an Epac-Rap1 signaling. pathway. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **25**, 136-146.
- 6. Wittchen, E.S., Worthylake, R.A., Kelly, P., Casey, P.J., Quilliam, L.A., Burridge, K. (2005) Rap1 GTPase inhibits leukocyte transmigration by promoting endothelial barrier function. *J. Biol. Chem.* **280**, 11675-11682.
- 7. Kooistra, M.R., Corada, M., Dejana, E., Bos, J.L. (2005) Epac1 regulates integrity of endothelial cell junctions through VE-cadherin. *FEBS Lett* **579**, 4966-72.
- 8. Yamamoto, T., Harada, N., Kano, K., Taya, S., Canaani, E., Matsuura, Y., Mizoguchi, A., Ide, C., Kaibuchi, K. (1997) The Ras target AF6 interacts with ZO-1 and serves as a peripheral component of tight junctions in epithelial cells. *J Cell Biol* **139**, 785-95.
- 9. Ebnet, K., Schulz, C.U., Meyer Zu Brickwedde, M.K., Pendl, G.G., Vestweber, D. (2000) Junctional adhesion molecule interacts with the PDZ domain-containing proteins AF6 and ZO-1. *J Biol Chem* **275**, 27979-88.
- 10. Takahashi, K., Nakanishi, H., Miyahara, M., Mandai, K., Satoh, K., Satoh, A., Nishioka, H., Aoki, J., Nomoto, A., Mizoguchi, A., Takai, Y. (1999) Nectin/PRR: an immunoglobulin-like cell adhesion molecule recruited to cadherin-based adherens junctions through interaction with Afadin, a PDZ domain-containing protein. *J Cell Biol* **145**, 539-49.
- 11. Boettner, B., Govek, E.E., Cross, J., Van Aelst, L. (2000) The junctional multidomain protein AF6 is a binding partner of the Rap1A GTPase and associates with the actin cytoskeletal regulator profilin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **97**, 9064-9.

- 12. Zhadanov, A.B., Provance, D.W., Jr., Speer, C.A., Coffin, J.D., Goss, D., Blixt, J.A., Reichert, C.M., Mercer, J.A. (1999) Absence of the tight junctional protein AF6 disrupts epithelial cell-cell junctions and cell polarity during mouse development. *Curr Biol* **9**, 880-8.
- 13. Sato, T., Fujita, N., Yamada, A., Ooshio, T., Okamoto, R., Irie, K., Takai, Y. (2006) Regulation of the assembly and adhesion activity of E-cadherin by nectin and afadin for the formation of adherens junctions in Madin-Darby canine kidney cells. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 5288-99.
- 14. Yamamoto, T., Harada, N., Kawano, Y., Taya, S., Kaibuchi, K. (1999) In vivo interaction of AF6 with activated Ras and ZO-1. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 259, 103-7.
- 15. Boettner, B., Harjes, P., Ishimaru, S., Heke, M., Fan, H.Q., Qin, Y., Van Aelst, L., Gaul, U. (2003) The AF6 homolog canoe acts as a Rap1 effector during dorsal closure of the Drosophila embryo. *Genetics* **165**, 159-69.
- 16. Hoshino, T., Sakisaka, T., Baba, T., Yamada, T., Kimura, T., Takai, Y. (2005) Regulation of E-cadherin endocytosis by nectin through afadin, Rap1, and p120ctn. *J. Biol. Chem.* **280**, 24095-24103.
- 17. Lorger, M., Moelling, K. (2006) Regulation of epithelial wound closure and intercellular adhesion by interaction of AF6 with actin cytoskeleton. *J Cell Sci* **119**, 3385-98.
- 18. Su, L., Hattori, M., Moriyama, M., Murata, N., Harazaki, M., Kaibuchi, K., Minato, N. (2003) AF6 controls integrin-mediated cell adhesion by regulating Rap1 activation through the specific recruitment of Rap1GTP and SPA-1. *J Biol Chem* **278**, 15232-8.
- 19. Jaffe, E.A., Nachman, R.L., Becker, C.G., Minick, C.R. (1973) Culture of human endothelial cells derived from umbilical veins. Identification by morphologic and immunologic criteria. *J. Clin. Invest.* **52**, 2745-2756.
- 20. Willems, C., Astaldi, G.C., De Groot, P.G., Janssen, M.C., Gonsalvez, M.D., Zeijlemaker, W.P., Van Mourik, J.A., Van Aken, W.G. (1982) Media conditioned by cultured human vascular endothelial cells inhibit the growth of vascular smooth muscle cells. *Exp. Cell. Res.* **139**, 191-197.
- 21. Breviario, F., Caveda, L., Corada, M., Martin-Padura, I., Navarro, P., Golay, J., Introna, M., Gulino, D., Lampugnani, M.G., Dejana, E. (1995) Functional properties of human vascular endothelial cadherin (7B4/cadherin-5), an endothelium-specific cadherin. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* **15**, 1229-1239.
- 22. Lampugnani, M.G., Resnati, M., Raiteri, M., Pigott, R., Pisacane, A., Houen, G., Ruco, L.P., Dejana, E. (1992) A novel endothelial-specific membrane protein is a marker of cell-cell contacts. *J. Cell. Biol.* **118**, 1511-1522.

- 23. Tiruppathi, C., Malik, A.B., Del Vecchio, P.J., Keese, C.R., Giaever, I. (1992) Electrical method for detection of endothelial cell shape change in real time: assessment of endothelial barrier function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **89**, 7919-23.
- 24. Dudek, S.M., Garcia, J.G. (2001) Cytoskeletal regulation of pulmonary vascular permeability. *J Appl Physiol* **91**, 1487-500.
- 25. Sakurai, A., Fukuhara, S., Yamagishi, A., Sako, K., Kamioka, Y., Masuda, M., Nakaoka, Y., Mochizuki, N. (2006) MAGI-1 is required for Rap1 activation upon cell-cell contact and for enhancement of vascular endothelial cadherin-mediated cell adhesion. *Mol Biol Cell* **17**, 966-76.

CHAPTER V

MICROTUBULE DYNAMICS AND RAC1 SIGNALING INDEPENDENTLY REGULATE BARRIER FUNCTION IN LUNG EPITHELIAL CELLS

Magdalena J. Lorenowicz, Mar Fernandez-Borja, Anne-Marieke D. van Stalborch, Peter L. Hordijk

²Department of Molecular Cell Biology, Sanquin Research and Landsteiner Laboratory, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

Submitted for publication

Abstract

Cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion controls the morphology and function of epithelial cells and is a critical component of the pathology of chronic inflammatory disorders. Dynamic interactions between cadherins and the actin cytoskeleton are required for stable cell-cell contact. Besides actin, also microtubules target intercellular, cadherin-based junctions and contribute to their formation and stability. Here, we studied the role of microtubules in conjunction with Rho-like GTPases in the regulation of lung epithelial barrier function using real-time monitoring of transepithelial electrical resistance. Unexpectedly, we found that disruption of microtubules promotes epithelial cell-cell adhesion. This increase in epithelial barrier function is accompanied by the accumulation of β -catenin at cell-cell junctions. Moreover, we found that the increase in cell-cell contact, induced by microtubule depolymerization, requires signaling through a RhoA/Rho kinase pathway. The Rac1 GTPase counteracts this pathway, because inhibition of Rac1 signaling rapidly promotes epithelial barrier function, in a microtubule- and RhoA-independent fashion. Together, our data suggest that microtubule-RhoA-mediated signaling and Rac1 control lung epithelial integrity through counteracting, independent pathways.

Introduction

Epithelia form tightly regulated barriers that protect the body from the external environment. Loss of epithelial integrity greatly increases the risk of microbial infection and is often a hallmark of chronic (lung) inflammatory disorders such as asthma or COPD (Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease). In polarized epithelium, adhesion between adjacent cells is mediated by various types of intercellular junctions, such as tight junctions (TJs), adherens junctions (AJs) and desmosomes ¹. AJs are characterized by the presence of E-cadherin, a transmembrane adhesion molecule that mediates Ca²⁺-dependent homophilic binding through its extracellular domain. The intracellular domain of E-cadherin interacts with β/γ - and α -catenins, that link E-cadherin with the actin cytoskeleton ^{2,3}.

The members of the Rho family of small GTPases are key regulators of the actin cytoskeleton and are involved in the formation, maintenance and breakdown of AJs. Activation of Rac1 is associated with increased cell-cell adhesion, and a GEF for Rac1, Tiam1, promotes cadherin-based cell-cell adhesion ⁴⁻⁷. In contrast, activation of Rac1 is also associated with disassembly of cell-cell contacts ⁸⁻¹⁰. Similar to Rac1, RhoA both promotes and inhibits cell-cell contact. Inhibition of RhoA with C3 toxin dislocalizes E-cadherin from

cell-cell junctions ¹¹, and several effectors of activated RhoA, e.g. Dia1 and Dia2, induce epithelial cell-cell adhesion ¹². In contrast, overexpression of constitutively active RhoA or Rho kinase (a RhoA effector kinase) stimulates stress fiber formation and contractility, resulting in loss of cell-cell contact ^{13,14}. Thus, Rho-like GTPases play divergent roles in the control of cadherin-mediated intercellular contacts.

Microtubule (MT) dynamics regulates intercellular, cadherin-mediated adhesion in endothelial and epithelial cells ¹⁵⁻¹⁷. MTs are polarized polymers of α - and β - tubulin dimers, which show fast growth at their plus ends and slow growth at their minus ends ¹⁸. In polarized epithelial cells, MT minus ends orient toward the apical part of the cell and the plus ends to the basal part of the cell ¹⁹. MT disassembly disrupts TJs in thyroid epithelial cells and decreases endothelial barrier function ²⁰⁻²². Conversely, MT stabilization counteracts thrombin-induced endothelial permeability ²³, whereas formation of AJ by expression of E-and N-cadherin in fibroblasts results in the stabilization of microtubule minus ends ²⁴. Thus, the role of MTs in the control of cell-cell adhesion differs, possibly as a function of cell type.

Here, we studied the role of MT dynamics in conjunction with the Rho GTPases Rac1 and RhoA in the regulation of lung epithelial barrier function. We show that MT depolymerization promotes transepithelial resistance in a RhoA-dependent fashion in lung epithelial cells. In addition, we found that inhibition of Rac1 rapidly promotes transepithelial resistance, through a MT- and RhoA-independent pathway. Our findings show that lung epithelial barrier function is controlled by microtubule dynamics in conjunction with counteracting Rac1 and RhoA-driven signaling.

Materials and Methods

Reagents

Nocodazole, taxol and cytochalasin B were purchased from Sigma. Y27632 and ML-7 were from Biomol (UK). Tat-ctrl, Tat-Rac1,Tat-Rac2, Tat-CDC42 and Tat-RhoA C-terminal peptides as well as TAT-CRIB and Tat-17-32 have been described elsewhere $^{25-28}$. Mouse monoclonal antibodies to tyrosinated- (clone TUB-1A2) and acetylated- (clone 6-11B-1) tubulin were from Sigma. Mouse monoclonal antibody to β -catenin was purchased from Transduction Laboratories.

Cell culture

All cell lines were purchased from ATCC (Manassas, VA, USA) and were cultured at 37° C and 5% CO₂. H292 cells (bronchial epithelial cell line) and A549 cells (alveolar epithelial cell line) were maintained in RPMI 1640 medium (GIBCO) containing 10% heat-inactivated FCS (GIBCO), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin. MDCK (Madin Darby Canine Kidney) cells were cultured in IMDM medium (BioWhittaker, Brussels, Belgium) containing 10% heat-inactivated FCS (GIBCO), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin.

Transepithelial electrical resistance measurement

Cells were seeded at $3x10^5$ cells per well (0.8 cm²) on fibronectin-coated electrode arrays (Applied Biophysics Inc) and grown to confluency. Measurements of transepithelial electrical resistance were performed in real time by means of an electrical cell-substrate impedance sensing system (ECIS, Applied Biophysics Inc.) at 37°C, 5% CO₂²⁹. Briefly, the small measuring electrode and the larger counter electrode were connected to a phase-sensitive lock-in amplifier, and a 1 V, 4000 Hz signal was supplied by a 1-M Ω resistor to approximate a constant current source of 1µA. The in-phase and out-phase voltages between the electrodes were monitored in real-time, followed by conversion to scalar measurements of transepithelial impedance. The indicated relative electrical resistance values were obtained by subtracting the resistance at t=0 from every resistance value in the successive time points.

Immunofluorescence

Cells were cultured on glass coverslips. After treatment, cells were fixed with 3.7% (w/v) formaldehyde for 10 minutes at room temperature and permeabilized with 0.1% (w/v) Triton X-100 for 5 minutes. Thereafter, cells were incubated with the indicated primary antibodies, followed by incubation with a goat-anti-mouse-Ig antibody conjugated to Alexa 488 (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). F-actin was visualized with Texas Red-labelled phalloidin (Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands). Images were recorded with a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal laser scanning microscope. Fluorescence distribution profiles were created with Image-Pro Plus 6.0 software (Media Cybernetics).
RhoA activation assay

RhoA pull-down experiments were performed as previously described ³⁰. In brief, after stimulation, cells were lysed in buffer containing 50 mM Tris-HCl, 100 mM NaCl, 10 mM MgCl₂, 1% (w/v) NP-40, 10% (w/v) glycerol, 1 mM NaF, 2 mM NaVO₃ and protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche) for 10 minutes on ice. Lysates were cleared by centrifugation at 10,000x*g* for 10 minutes at 4°C. GST-Rhotekin fusion protein, coupled to glutathione-Sepharose beads (Amersham Biosciences), was added to the supernatants and incubated for 1 hour at 4°C. Beads were washed three times in lysis buffer and bound proteins were eluted with Laemmli sample buffer. Total cell lysates and precipitates were analyzed by Western blotting with a mouse monoclonal antibody anti-RhoA (Santa Cruz Biotechnology), antimouse IgG antibodies coupled to horseradish peroxidase and enhanced chemiluminescence (Amersham Biosciences).

Statistical analysis

All results were expressed as the mean \pm SEM of at least three independent experiments. Where applicable, values were compared in a paired two-tailed Student t-test. A *p* value lower than 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

Depolymerization of microtubules increases lung epithelial barrier function

To establish the role of microtubules (MTs) in epithelial barrier function we monitored transepithelial resistance (TER) of monolayers of H292 cells in real-time. Cells were treated with nocodazole, a microtubule-disrupting agent, or with taxol, a microtubule-stabilizing agent. Depolymerization of MTs by nocodazole resulted in a fast and pronounced increase in TER, which leveled off after 30 minutes, and remained stable over the three-hour period of measurement. Taxol had a minor, lowering effect on bronchial epithelial permeability (Figure 1A). As expected, disruption of the epithelial actin cytoskeleton with cytochalasin B induced a dramatic decrease in TER (Figure 1A).

Disruption of MTs by nocodazole also increased the TER of monolayers of the alveolar epithelial A549 cells (Figure 1B), albeit to a lower extent as observed with the bronchial H292 cells. As in H292 cells, treatment of A549 cells with taxol induced a small decrease in TER, while disruption of the actin cytoskeleton with cytochalasin B caused a pronounced decrease in the TER (Figure 1B). These data show that MT disassembly promotes

epithelial barrier function in lung epithelial cells. In contrast to the findings in lung epithelial cells, depolymerization of MTs in MDCK cells (kidney epithelium) resulted in a decrease in TER (M. Lorenowicz, unpublished observations).



Figure 1. Depolymerization of MT promotes lung epithelial cell barrier function. Cells were plated on fibronectin-coated gold electrodes and grown to confluency. TER was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. (A) H292 cells were treated with 8 μ M nocodazole, 10 μ M taxol or 25 μ g/ml cytochalasin B (arrow indicates time of addition). *Crosses* - control; *circles* - nocodazole; *triangles* - taxol; *squares* - cytochalasin B. Representative results from at least 5 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2 hour time point when resistance values plateaud. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05; **p<0.005. (B) A549 cells were treated with 8 μ M nocodazole; *triangle-* taxol; *square-* cytochalasin B. Representative results from 2 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2 hour time point when resistance at the 2 hour time point when resistance time of addition). *Crosses* - control; *circle-* nocodazole; *triangle-* taxol; *square-* cytochalasin B. Representative results from 2 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 2 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 2 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2 hour time point when resistance values plateaud. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 2 independent experiments performed in duplicate.

A common modification of MT is the enzymatic addition of a tyrosine residue at the C-terminal end of α -tubulin, resulting in increased dynamic behavior (high polymerization/depolymerization rates). Since nocodazole is known to act primarily on dynamic, tyrosinated microtubules ³¹ we performed immunofluorescence labeling of tyrosinated MTs on nocodazole-treated H292 cells. Indeed, nocodazole induced an almost complete loss of tyrosinated MT in the lung epithelial cells (Figure 2A).

Epithelial integrity depends on junctional E-cadherin- β/γ -catenin complexes and on their interaction with the actin cytoskeleton. Since MT dynamics regulate the actin cytoskeleton (refs), we investigated whether the increase in TER, induced by MT disassembly, was accompanied by changes in the organization of the actin cytoskeleton and/or of intercellular junctions. MT depolymerization caused an increase in the levels of β -catenin at cell-cell junctions and at the apical side of the cells (Figure 2B). This suggests that MT depolymerization induces accumulation of E-cadherin- β -catenin complexes at the plasma membrane, possibly through an effect on protein trafficking. The F-actin levels at the cell-cell junctions did not change significantly in cells treated with nocodazole (Figure 2C, left panel). However, MT disassembly induced distinct F-actin bundling at the bottom side of bronchial epithelial cells, generating long actin spikes (Figure 2C, right panel).

Microtubule disassembly activates RhoA

Rho-like GTPases are key regulators of cytoskeletal dynamics, and act as signaling intermediates between MTs and F-actin ³²⁻³⁴ ³⁵. Depolymerization of MTs resulted in a transient activation of RhoA with a maximum at 5 minutes and returning to basal levels within 30-60 minutes (Figure 3A). To test whether RhoA was required for the microtubule disassembly-induced increase in TER we blocked RhoA signaling by pre-incubation of epithelial monolayers with a cell-permeable peptide corresponding to the hypervariable C-terminus of RhoA (Tat-RhoA, ²⁵). Subsequently, cells were treated with nocodazole, followed by real-time recording of TER. Inhibition of RhoA attenuated partially, but significantly, the increase in TER induced by MT depolymerization. The peptide by itself did not affect basal TER (Figure 4A). To analyze this in more detail, we tested whether the RhoA effector Rho kinase (ROCK), known to induce myosin phosphorylation and actin bundling, was required for this effect. The ROCK inhibitor Y27632 significantly blocked the nocodazole-induced increase in TER (Figure 3B). In contrast, inhibition of myosin light chain kinase (MLCK),

which directly phosphorylates myosin and induces actin bundling, did not affect the increase in TER induced by microtubule disassembly (Figure 3C). These data show that the increase in lung epithelial barrier function induced by microtubule breakdown is, in part, mediated by a RhoA-ROCK pathway and does not require MLCK activity.



Figure 2. Disruption of microtubules results in actin bundling and increased levels of β -catenin at cell-cell junctions. (**A**) H292 cells, grown on glass coverslips were treated or not with 8 μ M nocodazole for 1 hour, fixed and stained for tyrosinated microtubules (tyr-MT). Bars, 20 μ m. Images are representative of at least 3 independent experiments. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points indicated as **a** and **b** are shown. (**B**) H292 monolayers were treated or not with 8 μ M nocodazole for 1 hour, fixed and stained for β -catenin. Images are representative of 4 independent experiments. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated as μ M nocodazole for 1 hour, fixed and stained for β -catenin. Images are representative of 4 independent experiments. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points **a** and **b** are shown. (**C**) H292 cells, cultured and stimulated as in A,B were fixed and stained for F-actin. Confocal sections of the middle section of the cells (left)

and from the floor (bottom) of the cells are shown. Bars, 10 μ m. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points **a** and **b** are shown.



Figure 3. Role for RhoA in MT-regulated TER. (**A**) H292 cells were treated with 8 μ M nocodazole for the indicated time periods and RhoA GTP-loading was assayed by a pull-down assay (upper panel). Total levels of RhoA in whole cell lysates are shown (lower panel). Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph represents the densitometric analysis of RhoA activation. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments. *p<0.05. (**B-D**) H292 cells were plated on fibronectin-coated gold electrodes and grown to confluency. TER was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. (**B**) Cells were treated or not with 200 μ g/ml Tat-RhoA peptide at the timepoint indicated as **a** and with 8 μ M nocodazole at the time point indicated as **b** (left panel). *Asterisks* - control; *circles* - nocodazole; *triangles* -TAT-RhoA and

nocodazole. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05. (C) Cells were pretreated or not for 30 minutes with 10 μ M Y27632 and treated with 8 μ M nocodazole (arrow). *Asterisks* - control; *circles* - nocodazole; *diamonds* - Y27632; *triangles* - Y27632 and nocodazole. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05 (D) Cells were pretreated or not for 30 minutes with 10 μ M ML-7 and treated with 8 μ M nocodazole (arrow). *Asterisks* - control; *circles* - nocodazole; *triangles* - ML-7; *crosses* - ML-7 and nocodazole. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2-hour time point experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) nocodazole. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (right panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2-hour time point when resistance values have reached a plateau in most experiments. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate.

Inhibition of Rac1 increases lung epithelial barrier function

Rac1 is another Rho-like GTPase that has previously been clearly implicated in the control of E- and VE-cadherin-based cell-cell contact ^{5,6,9,11,36,37} Moreover, the balance between Rac1 and RhoA signalling regulates cell-cell adhesion ^{6,13,30}. Because RhoA activation is involved in the increase in TER of lung epithelial cells upon MT depolymerization (Fig. 3), we subsequently tested the relevance of Rac1 for this effect. To block Rac1 signaling, we pre-incubated H292 monolayers with a cell-permeable peptide corresponding to the hypervariable C-terminal domain of Rac1 (Tat-Rac1), previously shown to inhibit Rac function ^{25,26,38}, and monitored changes in TER. This peptide blocks Rac1 signaling within minutes by competing with Rac1-targeting proteins. Unexpectedly, inhibition of Rac1 induced an immediate and dramatic increase in basal TER (Figure 4A). Inhibition of RhoA using the corresponding the C-terminal domain of Cdc42 did not affect TER (not shown), further supporting the specificity of the Tat-Rac1 effect.

To further establish the role of Rac1, we blocked Rac1 signaling in H292 cells with a different Rac1-inhibiting peptide, Tat-17-32, which encodes part of the effector domain of Rac1 and competes with Rac1-effector interactions ^{25,27}. This peptide also induced a rapid increase in TER. Finally, we blocked Rac1-effector interactions with a cell-permeable version of the PAK-CRIB domain, which specifically binds GTP-loaded Rac1 ²⁸. This CRIB domain peptide also enhanced TER, albeit but to a lesser extent (Figure 4B). Thus, inhibition of Rac1 signaling strongly promotes TER of monolayers of lung epithelial cells.

The Rac1 inhibiting C-terminal peptide did not induce a detectable increase in the levels of β -catenin at cell-cell junctions (Figure 4C), as was observed in nocodazole-treated cells (Figure 2B). However, Rac1 inhibition did induce the reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton, i.e. the induction of F-actin and formation of stress fibers, and markedly promoted cell spreading, particularly of cells at the periphery of small clusters of cells (Figure 4D). Inhibition of RhoA had little effect and did not induce an increase in actin stress fibers, as expected (Figure 4D).



Figure 4. Inhibition of Rac1 increases lung epithelial barrier function. (**A**,**B**) Cells were plated on fibronectincoated gold electrodes and grown to confluency. TER was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. (**A**) Cells were treated or not with 200 μ g/ml Tat-Rac1 or Tat-RhoA peptides at the time indicated by the arrow (upper panel). *Triangles* – ctrl; *open circles* - TAT-RhoA and *diamonds* - TAT-Rac1. Representative results from at least 5 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative

resistance at the 0.5-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. ***p<0.0005. (**B**) Cells were treated or not with 200 µg/ml Tat-Rac1, TAT-17-32, Tat-CRIB peptides at the time indicated by the arrow (upper panel). *Diamonds* - control; *asterisks* - TAT-CRIB; *circles* - TAT-Rac1; *triangles* - TAT-17-32. Representative results from 4 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative resistance at the 0.5-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 4 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05; **p<0.005. (**C**) H292 cells were plated on glass coverslips and were treated or not for 2 hours with 200 µg/ml Tat-Rac1. Thereafter, cells were fixed and stained for β -catenin. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. Bars: 20 µm (**D**) H292 cells were plated on glass coverslips and treated or not with 200 µg/ml Tat-Rac1, Tat-Rac1 or TAT-RhoA peptides for 2 hours. Next, cells were fixed and stained for F-actin. Magnifications of the insets (indicated by the dashed boxes) are shown below and some were rotated to facilitate comparison. Images are representative of 3 independent experiments. Bars, 20 µm. Fluorescence intensity profiles along the indicated dashed line between points **a** and **b** are shown.

The nocodazole-induced increase in lung epithelial barrier function is, at least in part, mediated by RhoA-ROCK signaling (Fig. 3). Since Rac1 inhibition also promoted barrier function and F-actin formation (Figure 4D), we tested whether the effect of Rac1 inhibition is mediated by RhoA-ROCK signaling. Inhibition of ROCK with Y27632 did not change the effect of the Tat-Rac1 peptide on TER (Figure 5A). Similarly, addition of Y27632 following incubation of cells with the Rac1 C-terminal peptide did not abrogate the barrier-enhancing effect of Rac1 inhibition (Figure 5B). Moreover, direct inhibition of RhoA by pre-incubation of H292 monolayers with the RhoA inhibitory peptide or C3 toxin (ref of C3 toxin) also failed to attenuate the increase in TER induced by inhibition of Rac1 (ML, unpublished observations). These data suggest that RhoA/ROCK signaling is not required for the increase in TER that follows the inhibition of Rac1.

Microtubule disassembly promotes barrier function independently of Rac1

To further investigate the relation between Rac1 and microtubule-mediated regulation of epithelial barrier function we monitored the TER of H292 monolayers that were treated with nocodazole prior to the addition of the Rac1-inhibiting peptide. Interestingly, inhibition of Rac1 in nocodazole-treated cells further enhanced TER (Figure 6A), suggesting that the pathways that regulate barrier function downstream of Rac1 inhibition and MT depolymerization are separate and not redundant. Stabilization of microtubules with taxol, prior to inhibition of Rac1, did not have any effect on the increase in TER (Figure 6B). This further indicates that Rac1 inhibition does not increase TER through the regulation of MT dynamics. These data, together with the differential requirement for RhoA in MT- and Rac1– mediated signaling, suggest that MT-dynamics and Rac1 control lung epithelial cell-cell adhesion through independent pathways.



Figure 5. RhoA/ROCK signaling does not mediate the increase in epithelial TER induced by inhibition of Rac1. (A) and (B) Cells were plated on fibronectin-coated gold electrodes and grown to confluency. TER was measured in real-time as described in Materials and Methods (A) Cells were pretreated or not for 30 minutes with 10 μ M Y27632 and treated or not with 200 μ g/ml TAT-Rac1 (arrow). *Open circles* - control; *asterisks* - Y27632; *crosses* - Tat-Rac1; *diamonds* - Tat-Rac1 and Y27632. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative resistance at the 0.5hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05. (B) Cells were treated or not with 200 μ g/ml Tat-Rac1 at the time point indicated as **a** and subsequently with 10 μ M Y27632 or carrier at the time point indicated as **b** (upper panel). *Open triangles* - control; *diamonds* - Y27632; *squares* - Tat-Rac1; *asterisks* - Tat-Rac1 and Y27632. Representative results are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) of 3 independent experiments are shown are used as **b** (upper panel). *Open triangles* - control; *diamonds* - Y27632; *squares* - Tat-Rac1; *asterisks* - Tat-Rac1 and Y27632. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) of 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel). *Open triangles* - control; *diamonds* - Y27632; *squares* - Tat-Rac1; *asterisks* - Tat-Rac1 and Y27632. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative resistance at the 0.5-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate.

Discussion

One of the main findings of this work is that the loss of dynamic MT promotes cellcell adhesion in lung epithelial cells. This finding is in line with data from Kee et al. who showed that MT dynamics negatively regulate cell-cell contacts in keratinocytes and in intestinal epithelium ^{15,16}. In contrast, however, MT dynamics are required for proper barrier function of thyroid epithelial cells ²⁰, and MT depolymerization induces loss of cell-cell adhesion in newt lung epithelial cells ³⁹. Similarly, we found that in kidney epithelial cells, MT disassembly reduces barrier function. Together, these data suggest that the regulation of epithelial cell-cell contact by MT is cell-type specific.



Figure 6. Microtubule disassembly promotes barrier function independently of Rac1. Cells were plated on fibronectin-coated gold electrodes and grown to confluency. TER was measured in real time as described in Materials and Methods. (**A**) Cells were treated with 8 μ M nocodazole at the time indicated as **a** and with 200 μ g/ml Tat-Rac1 peptide at the time indicated as **b** (upper panel). *Diamonds* - control; *asterisks* - nocodazole; *open squares* - Tat-Rac1; *triangles* - Tat-Rac1 and nocodazole. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2.5-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05. (**B**) Cells were treated with 10 μ M taxol at the time point indicated as **a** and with 200 μ g/ml Tat-Rac1; *open squares* - Tat-Rac1 and taxol. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) are treated in duplicate. *p<0.05. (**B**) Cells were treated with 10 μ M taxol at the time point indicated as **a** and with 200 μ g/ml Tat-Rac1; *open squares* - Tat-Rac1 and taxol. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) circles - control; *triangles* - taxol; *asterisks* - Tat-Rac1; *open squares* - Tat-Rac1 and taxol. Representative results from 3 independent experiments are shown. Bar graph (lower panel) represents the relative resistance at the 2.5-hour time point. Data are mean (+/- SEM) of 3 independent experiments performed in duplicate.

The observed increase in TER upon MT disassembly in lung epithelial cells was accompanied by increased levels of β -catenin at cell-cell junctions. This indicates that MTs regulate trafficking of E-cadherin- β -catenin complexes to and from cell-cell junctions, leading to an internalization defect in nocodazole-treated cells. Accordingly, Ivanov et al. reported

that inhibition of the microtubule motor kinesin attenuated junction disassembly in intestine epithelium ¹⁶. Similarly, N-cadherin-positive vesicles were found to move in a microtubule-dependent, kinesin-driven fashion in fibroblasts ⁴⁰, and junctional complex proteins such as p120-catenin and β -catenin were shown to interact with microtubules and with the microtubule-associated motors kinesin and dynein ⁴¹⁻⁴⁴.

Depolymerization of MT in keratinocytes not only promotes recruitment of E-cadherin to the sites of cell-cell contact but also induces an increase in F-actin at cell-cell junctions¹⁵. Although we did not find such an increase of F-actin at cell-cell junctions, MT disassembly induced pronounced actin rearrangements at the basal side of the cells. F-actin accumulation induced by MT disassembly is a RhoA-dependent phenomenon in fibroblasts as well as in endothelial cells^{21,45}. In line with this notion, we found that, also in lung epithelial cells, MT disassembly stimulates RhoA activation. More importantly, we show that the increase in lung epithelial barrier function, stimulated by MT depolymerization, is partially mediated through RhoA and ROCK signaling. This finding is in good agreement with data from others, implicating RhoA in the stimulation of cell-cell adhesion. Inhibition of RhoA signaling by the C3 toxin or using a dominant-negative mutant of RhoA in epithelial cells was found to disrupt junctional localization of E-cadherin^{11,36,46}. However, constitutively active RhoA failed to increase epithelial cell-cell contacts ¹³, indicating that RhoA by itself is not sufficient to enhance epithelial cell-cell adhesion. Interestingly, in keratinocytes, MT depolymerizationinduced cell-cell adhesion appears to be dissociated from MT disassembly-induced RhoAdriven cytoskeletal dynamics, further indicating that, in addition to RhoA, other factors are involved in the regulation of epithelial barrier function ⁴⁷.

Our data demonstrate that inhibition of Rac1 signaling, by means of cell-permeable peptides, rapidly and dramatically improves lung epithelial barrier function. Accordingly, activation of Rac1 in epithelial cells and various carcinoma cell lines induces disassembly of cell-cell contact ^{8,48,49}. In contrast, several studies have shown that Rac1 activity is also required for the formation of cadherin-based adhesion ^{5,11,36}. This discrepancy may relate to differences in experimental conditions, cell type, and state of maturation of the junction or the type of extracellular matrix used ¹⁰.

Activation of Rac1 promotes MT growth into lamellipodia of migrating kidney epithelial cells, while a dominant-negative mutant of Rac1 inhibits MT polarization toward the leading edge of migrating cells and blocks lamellipodia formation ^{39,50}. Conversely, MT growth activates Rac1 in migrating fibroblasts, whereas MT depolymerization inhibits Rac1 activation ⁵⁰. We found that, although both MT disassembly and inhibition of Rac1 induced

actin polymerization, the consequent increase in lung epithelial barrier function occurs through independent pathways. In contrast to MT disassembly, the increase in TER induced by the inhibition of Rac1 signaling did not induce the accumulation of E-cadherin/ β -catenin complexes at cell-cell junctions and did not require RhoA/ROCK signaling. Moreover, inhibition of Rac1 and MT depolymerization were additive in the enhancement of lung epithelial TER. Our data suggest that, in contrast to their functional coupling in cell migration, Rac1 and MT act independently in the control of lung epithelial barrier function

Together, the current findings provide new and unexpected insights in the control of lung epithelial intercellular contacts by MT and RhoGTPases. In these cells, MT dynamics regulate cell-cell adhesion in a RhoA-dependent, but Rac1-independent fashion, presumably through actin cytoskeletal dynamics. In contrast, Rac1 negatively controls epithelial cell-cell contact, acting through a RhoA-independent pathway. Finally, our data identify dynamic MT, RhoA and Rac1 as new and attractive therapeutic targets in the treatment of (chronic) lung inflammatory disorders.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank D. Roos for critical reading of the manuscript.

Grants

ML was funded by project. no 3.2.00.58 from the Netherlands Asthma Foundation. MF-B was funded by project 112 from the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Transfusion. PLH is a fellow of the Landsteiner Foundation for Blood Transfusion.

References

- 1. Perez-Moreno M, Jamora C, Fuchs E. Sticky business: orchestrating cellular signals at adherens junctions. *Cell* 2003;112:535-548.
- 2. Vasioukhin V, Bauer C, Yin M, Fuchs E. Directed actin polymerization is the driving force for epithelial cell-cell adhesion. *Cell* 2000;100:209-219.
- 3. Vaezi A, Bauer C, Vasioukhin V, Fuchs E. Actin cable dynamics and Rho/Rock orchestrate a polarized cytoskeletal architecture in the early steps of assembling a stratified epithelium. *Dev Cell* 2002;3:367-381.
- 4. Noren NK, Niessen CM, Gumbiner BM, Burridge K. Cadherin engagement regulates Rho family GTPases. *J Biol Chem* 2001;276:33305-33308.

- Hordijk PL, ten Klooster JP, van der Kammen RA, Michiels F, Oomen LC, Collard JG. Inhibition of invasion of epithelial cells by Tiam1-Rac signaling. *Science* 1997;278:1464-1466.
- 6. Fukata M, Kaibuchi K. Rho-family GTPases in cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2001;2:887-897.
- 7. Braga VM. Small GTPases and regulation of cadherin dependent cell-cell adhesion. *Mol Pathol* 1999;52:197-202.
- 8. Braga VM, Betson M, Li X, Lamarche-Vane N. Activation of the small GTPase Rac is sufficient to disrupt cadherin-dependent cell-cell adhesion in normal human keratinocytes. *Mol Biol Cell* 2000;11:3703-3721.
- 9. van Wetering S, van Buul JD, Quik S, Mul FP, Anthony EC, ten Klooster JP, Collard JG, Hordijk PL. Reactive oxygen species mediate Rac-induced loss of cell-cell adhesion in primary human endothelial cells. *J Cell Sci* 2002;115:1837-1846.
- 10. Sander EE, ten Klooster JP, van Delft S, van der Kammen RA, Collard JG. Rac downregulates Rho activity: reciprocal balance between both GTPases determines cellular morphology and migratory behavior. *J Cell Biol* 1999;147:1009-1022.
- 11. Braga VM, Machesky LM, Hall A, Hotchin NA. The small GTPases Rho and Rac are required for the establishment of cadherin-dependent cell-cell contacts. *J Cell Biol* 1997;137:1421-1431.
- 12. Sahai E, Marshall CJ. ROCK and Dia have opposing effects on adherens junctions downstream of Rho. *Nat Cell Biol* 2002;4:408-415.
- 13. Braga VM, Del Maschio A, Machesky L, Dejana E. Regulation of cadherin function by Rho and Rac: modulation by junction maturation and cellular context. *Mol Biol Cell* 1999;10:9-22.
- 14. Jacinto A, Wood W, Woolner S, Hiley C, Turner L, Wilson C, Martinez-Arias A, Martin P. Dynamic analysis of actin cable function during Drosophila dorsal closure. *Curr Biol* 2002;12:1245-1250.
- 15. Kee SH, Steinert PM. Microtubule disruption in keratinocytes induces cell-cell adhesion through activation of endogenous E-cadherin. *Mol Biol Cell* 2001;12:1983-1993.
- 16. Ivanov AI, McCall IC, Babbin B, Samarin SN, Nusrat A, Parkos CA. Microtubules regulate disassembly of epithelial apical junctions. *BMC Cell Biol* 2006;7:12.
- 17. Yap AS, Manley SW. Microtubule integrity is essential for apical polarization and epithelial morphogenesis in the thyroid. *Cell Motil Cytoskeleton* 2001;48:201-212.
- 18. Musch A. Microtubule organization and function in epithelial cells. Traffic 2004;5:1-9.
- 19. Meads T, Schroer TA. Polarity and nucleation of microtubules in polarized epithelial cells. *Cell Motil Cytoskeleton* 1995;32:273-288.

- 20. Yap AS, Stevenson BR, Abel KC, Cragoe EJ, Jr., Manley SW. Microtubule integrity is necessary for the epithelial barrier function of cultured thyroid cell monolayers. *Exp Cell Res* 1995;218:540-550.
- 21. Verin AD, Birukova A, Wang P, Liu F, Becker P, Birukov K, Garcia JG. Microtubule disassembly increases endothelial cell barrier dysfunction: role of MLC phosphorylation. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2001;281:L565-L574.
- 22. Birukova AA, Liu F, Garcia JG, Verin AD. Protein kinase A attenuates endothelial cell barrier dysfunction induced by microtubule disassembly. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 2004;287:L86-L93.
- 23. Birukova AA, Birukov KG, Smurova K, Adyshev D, Kaibuchi K, Alieva I, Garcia JG, Verin AD. Novel role of microtubules in thrombin-induced endothelial barrier dysfunction. *FASEB J* 2004;18:1879-1890.
- 24. Chausovsky A, Bershadsky AD, Borisy GG. Cadherin-mediated regulation of microtubule dynamics. *Nat Cell Biol* 2000;2:797-804.
- 25. van Hennik PB, ten Klooster JP, Halstead JR, Voermans C, Anthony EC, Divecha N, Hordijk PL. The C-terminal domain of Rac1 contains two motifs that control targeting and signaling specificity. *J Biol Chem* 2003;278:39166-39175.
- 26. Nijhara R, van Hennik PB, Gignac ML, Kruhlak MJ, Hordijk PL, Delon J, Shaw S. Rac1 mediates collapse of microvilli on chemokine-activated T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* 2004;173:4985-4993.
- 27. Vastrik I, Eickholt BJ, Walsh FS, Ridley A, Doherty P. Sema3A-induced growth-cone collapse is mediated by Rac1 amino acids 17-32. *Curr Biol* 1999;9:991-998.
- 28. Price LS, Langeslag M, ten Klooster JP, Hordijk PL, Jalink K, Collard JG. Calcium signaling regulates translocation and activation of Rac. *J Biol Chem* 2003;278:39413-39421.
- 29. Tiruppathi C, Malik AB, Del Vecchio PJ, Keese CR, Giaever I. Electrical method for detection of endothelial cell shape change in real time: assessment of endothelial barrier function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1992;89:7919-7923.
- 30. Sander EE, van Delft S, ten Klooster JP, Reid T, van der Kammen RA, Michiels F, Collard JG. Matrix-dependent Tiam1/Rac signaling in epithelial cells promotes either cell-cell adhesion or cell migration and is regulated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. *J Cell Biol* 1998;143:1385-1398.
- 31. Kreis TE. Microtubules containing detyrosinated tubulin are less dynamic. *EMBO J* 1987;6:2597-2606.
- 32. Etienne-Manneville S, Hall A. Rho GTPases in cell biology. Nature 2002;420:629-635.
- 33. Ren XD, Kiosses WB, Schwartz MA. Regulation of the small GTP-binding protein Rho by cell adhesion and the cytoskeleton. *EMBO J* 1999;18:578-585.

- 34. Enomoto T. Microtubule disruption induces the formation of actin stress fibers and focal adhesions in cultured cells: possible involvement of the rho signal cascade. *Cell Struct Funct* 1996;21:317-326.
- 35. Krendel M, Zenke FT, Bokoch GM. Nucleotide exchange factor GEF-H1 mediates cross-talk between microtubules and the actin cytoskeleton. *Nat Cell Biol* 2002;4:294-301.
- 36. Takaishi K, Sasaki T, Kotani H, Nishioka H, Takai Y. Regulation of cell-cell adhesion by rac and rho small G proteins in MDCK cells. *J Cell Biol* 1997;139:1047-1059.
- 37. Wojciak-Stothard B, Ridley AJ. Rho GTPases and the regulation of endothelial permeability. *Vascul Pharmacol* 2002;39:187-199.
- 38. ten Klooster JP, Jaffer ZM, Chernoff J, Hordijk PL. Targeting and activation of Rac1 are mediated by the exchange factor beta-Pix. *J Cell Biol* 2006;172:759-769.
- 39. Waterman-Storer CM, Salmon WC, Salmon ED. Feedback interactions between cellcell adherens junctions and cytoskeletal dynamics in newt lung epithelial cells. *Mol Biol Cell* 2000;11:2471-2483.
- 40. Mary S, Charrasse S, Meriane M, Comunale F, Travo P, Blangy A, Gauthier-Rouviere C. Biogenesis of N-cadherin-dependent cell-cell contacts in living fibroblasts is a microtubule-dependent kinesin-driven mechanism. *Mol Biol Cell* 2002;13:285-301.
- 41. Ligon LA, Karki S, Tokito M, Holzbaur EL. Dynein binds to beta-catenin and may tether microtubules at adherens junctions. *Nat Cell Biol* 2001;3:913-917.
- 42. Teng J, Rai T, Tanaka Y, Takei Y, Nakata T, Hirasawa M, Kulkarni AB, Hirokawa N. The KIF3 motor transports N-cadherin and organizes the developing neuroepithelium. *Nat Cell Biol* 2005;7:474-482.
- 43. Chen X, Kojima S, Borisy GG, Green KJ. p120 catenin associates with kinesin and facilitates the transport of cadherin-catenin complexes to intercellular junctions. *J Cell Biol* 2003;163:547-557.
- 44. Yanagisawa M, Kaverina IN, Wang A, Fujita Y, Reynolds AB, Anastasiadis PZ. A novel interaction between kinesin and p120 modulates p120 localization and function. *J Biol Chem* 2004;279:9512-9521.
- 45. Liu BP, Chrzanowska-Wodnicka M, Burridge K. Microtubule depolymerization induces stress fibers, focal adhesions, and DNA synthesis via the GTP-binding protein Rho. *Cell Adhes Commun* 1998;5:249-255.
- 46. Jou TS, Nelson WJ. Effects of regulated expression of mutant RhoA and Rac1 small GTPases on the development of epithelial (MDCK) cell polarity. *J Cell Biol* 1998;142:85-100.
- 47. Kee SH, Jang SI, Ahvazi B, Larsen M, Yamada KM, Steinert PM. Cell-cell adhesion and RhoA-mediated actin polymerization are independent phenomena in microtubule disrupted keratinocytes. *J Invest Dermatol* 2002;119:440-448.

- 48. Quinlan MP. Rac regulates the stability of the adherens junction and its components, thus affecting epithelial cell differentiation and transformation. *Oncogene* 1999;18:6434-6442.
- 49. Keely PJ, Westwick JK, Whitehead IP, Der CJ, Parise LV. Cdc42 and Rac1 induce integrin-mediated cell motility and invasiveness through PI(3)K. *Nature* 1997;390:632-636.
- 50. Waterman-Storer CM, Worthylake RA, Liu BP, Burridge K, Salmon ED. Microtubule growth activates Rac1 to promote lamellipodial protrusion in fibroblasts. *Nat Cell Biol* 1999;1:45-50.

CHAPTER VI

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Migration of leukocytes from the blood to the underlying tissues is critical for tissue homeostasis. This is not only relevant in the defense of the organism against invading pathogens or tissue damage but is also essential for immunosurveillance and stem cell homing. Understanding the molecular mechanisms that control leukocyte migration is of key importance for the development of anti-inflammatory therapies that target (subsets of) leukocytes and molecules that control disease. Ideally, this should be achieved without affecting the migration and function of leukocytes required for a proper protective immune response. In addition to the migratory potential of the leukocytes, the adhesion to and migration across endothelial and epithelial barriers are also important determinants of the inflammatory response.

In this thesis we provide new insights into the signaling that governs leukocyte migration as well as signaling involved in endothelial and epithelial integrity. Each of these pathways is equally relevant for the process of inflammatory cells diapedesis.

Epac1-Rap1 signaling in leukocytes

Cyclic AMP is a well established second messenger known to regulate a large variety of cellular processes, including cell proliferation, differentiation, apoptosis, gene transcription, cell adhesion and migration. Until the discovery of Epac1 in 1998 [1,2], cAMP-mediated cellular functions were attributed to its canonical target PKA. However, increasing evidence has implicated Epac1 in the regulation of several cAMP-dependent processes, such as cell-cell or cell-matrix adhesion, Fcy-receptor-mediated phagocytosis or Ca⁺⁺-induced exocytosis [3-6]. In chapter II we studied the role of Epac1-Rap1 signaling in the control of leukocyte adhesion and chemotaxis. In contrast to previous reports, we were able to demonstrate that Epac1 protein is expressed in human hematopoietic progenitor cells and primary leukocytes, with the exception of neutrophils [6,7]. This differential pattern of Epac1 expression in hematopoietic cells may reflect the functional differences between various subsets of leukocytes and their different functions in the body. We found that activation of Epac1 in monocytes, which show a high Epac1 expression, resulted in increased adhesion and chemotaxis. In contrast, there is evidence that raising the level of cAMP in neutrophils inhibits their adhesion and directional movement [8,9]. Given the absence of Epac1 protein in neutrophils, PKA may be responsible for this inhibitory effect on cell migration. It will be interesting to test whether in leukocytes that also express Epac1, PKA and Epac1 counteract each other, with Epac1 being stimulatory and PKA inhibitory for cell migration, depending on the type or stimulus, compartmentalization of the cAMP or some other factor.

The data presented in chapter II demonstrate that Epac1-Rap1 signaling is important in the control of monocyte polarization. In line with this notion, we show that Epac1 is distributed in a polarized fashion, accumulating in the uropod of a migrating cell. It is unknown how Epac1 regulates leukocyte polarization and what the significance of its localization to the back of the cell is. Interestingly, the Rap1 effector RAPL has been shown to redistribute from a perinuclear location to the leading edge membrane upon lymphocyte stimulation [10]. Thus, one explanation for the localization of Epac1 to the back of a migrating leukocyte is that it activates Rap1 at a perinuclear location followed by subsequent trafficking of activated Rap1-RAPL complexes to the leading edge, where activated Rap1 has been detected [11,12]. In the light of recent findings in neutrophils, in which Rac1 was shown to regulate RhoA-mediated contraction at the cell trailing edge, and given our own unpublished data that Epac1 activates Rac1 in monocytes, it is possible that Epac1 controls monocyte polarization, a.o., through Rac1-mediated cytoskeletal rearrangements [13].

Another important finding reported in chapter II is that serotonin, a well-known neurotransmitter implicated in inflammation [14], induces Epac1-Rap1-mediated monocyte adhesion, polarization and chemotaxis. Since serotonin has been found in atherosclerotic lesions and asthmatic lungs, the Epac1-Rap1 signaling pathway may well represent a promising target for therapy of inflammatory disorders such as atherosclerosis and asthma [15,16].

Epac1 and PKA signaling in endothelium

It is generally accepted that cAMP promotes endothelial barrier function. Many studies have implicated PKA in the cAMP-mediated regulation of endothelial cell-cell adhesion. The proposed mechanisms that control endothelial integrity downstream of PKA involve inhibition of RhoGTPase-mediated cytoskeletal contractility, vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein-mediated cytoskeletal changes, reduction myosin of light-chain phosphorylation and regulation of Rac1 GTPase activation [17-20]. Recently, also Epac1 was reported to be required for cAMP-induced endothelial barrier function [4,21-23]. In chapter III we present the first comparative studies on the interdependence between PKA and Epac1induced signaling in the regulation of endothelial barrier function and motility. We found that specific activation of either PKA or Epac1 increased endothelial barrier function and promoted endothelial cell migration. In addition, using an Epac1 knock-down strategy, we demonstrated that Epac1 and PKA control the endothelial integrity by two independent signaling pathways. The PKA signaling seems to be more dependent on integrin engagement than Epac1 signaling in the regulation of endothelial cell-cell contact. Both PKA and Epac1 induce cytoskeletal rearrangements. However, PKA promotes stress fiber formation while Epac stimulates an increase in cortical actin. Control of endothelial cell migration by both Epac and PKA requires integrins. However, Epac1 and PKA signaling has different effects on focal adhesions. Epac1 appears to be important for targeting of focal adhesions to the leading edge of migrating cells, while PKA is necessary for organization of such focal complexes. Thus, endothelial cells use two independent cAMP-induced pathways for control of cell-cell adhesion and migration. The first question that arises from this study is, why two pathways are required to regulate one process in the endothelium? The possible explanation could be that Epac1 and PKA, due to their different sensitivity for cAMP, may respond to a broad range of cAMP concentrations, generated by different stimuli [24]. It is also likely that differentially localized Epac1 and PKA signaling is regulated by local generation of cAMP and that cellular responsiveness is further controlled by proximity of downstream targets [25,26].

Our data suggest that both Epac1 and PKA control endothelial integrity and migration through changes in the organization of the actin cytoskeleton. However, because both Epac1 and PKA have also been implicated in the regulation of vesicle trafficking, they may control junction assembly through regulation of junctional protein trafficking [27,28].

It is still an open issue which targets are downstream of Epac1 in the control of endothelial cell migration and integrity. We approached this question in **chapter IV**, by investigating the role of AF-6, one of the possible effectors of Epac1-Rap1 signaling in the regulation of endothelial barrier function. Studies involving downregulation of AF-6 expression demonstrated that AF-6 is necessary for endothelial integrity and is important for Rap1 activation. However, AF-6 does not appear to act downstream of Epac1, suggesting that other targets are more relevant for Epac1-Rap1-driven regulation of cell-cell contact. Another potentially relevant Epac1 effector could be RIAM, which has been implicated in Rap1-dependent and integrin-mediated adhesion of Jurkat T cells and is known to bind proteins such as Ena/Vasp, well-established modulators of the actin cytoskeleton [29]. Vav2 and Tiam1, guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs) for the Rho-like GTPase Rac1, localize to sites of cell-matrix contacts following Rap1 activation. Since Rac1 is an important regulator of endothelial cell-cell contact, these GEFs are interesting Epac1 targets as well [30,31]. Another candidate, relevant in the context of cytoskeletal rearrangements, is ARAP3, a GEF for RhoA shown to be regulated by Rap1 [32]. Further studies will be required to

establish whether any and if so which of the above-mentioned proteins is/are the downstream effector(s) of Epac1 in the control of endothelial integrity.

Microtubules and small GTPases in the regulation of epithelial barrier function

In chronic inflammatory disorders such as in the lung, leukocytes not only extravasate from the vasculature across the endothelium, but also continue their journey and pass polarized epithelium to reach the inflammatory site. Understanding the regulation of epithelial integrity is therefore essential to gain more insight into the pathology of many inflammatory disorders. Similar to endothelium, epithelial barrier function is largely dependent on cytoskeletal dynamics. It is well accepted that the actin cytoskeleton plays an important role in the maintenance of epithelial integrity. However, as shown in **chapter V** and some earlier reports, also microtubules contribute to the stability of epithelial cell-cell contact [33,34]. We have demonstrated that disassembly of microtubules in lung epithelial cells promotes cell-cell adhesion. This is in agreement with earlier studies in keratinocytes and intestinal epithelium, showing that MT depolymerization induces cell-cell contact and attenuates junction disassembly, respectively [35,36]. However, work in other types of epithelia and in endothelial cells showed that MT depolymerization can also negatively regulate cell-cell adhesion [33,37,38]. This suggests that the role of MT in the control of cell-cell contact is very much dependent on cellular context.

MT disassembly in lung epithelium resulted in an increase in the levels of E-cadherin- β catenin complexes at cell-cell junctions. Thus, MT may regulate trafficking of E-cadherin- β catenin complexes to and from cell-cell junctions whereas in the absence of MT, the internalization of junctional complexes is inhibited. This model is supported by earlier observations showing that cadherins are internalized in a microtubule-dependent and kinesindriven fashion [36,39]. In addition, it was reported that junctional complex components such as p120-catenin, β -catenin and N-cadherin interact with microtubules and with the microtubule associated motors kinesin and dynein [40-43].

Our findings indicate that epithelial cell-cell adhesion induced by MT disassembly is partially mediated through RhoA and Rho kinase (ROCK) signaling. This is in line with studies that reported that MT depolymerization induced RhoA activation as well as RhoA-dependent actin polymerization [38,44]. Moreover, RhoA has been implicated in a positive regulation of epithelial barrier function [45-47]. RhoA, activated by MT depolymerization,

may control epithelial integrity through reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton or through effects on MT-dependent, E-cadherin complex trafficking.

In our search for additional factors that are required for MT disassembly-induced epithelial barrier function we found that, similar to MT depolymerization, inhibition of Rac1 GTPase promotes epithelial cell-cell contacts. The balance between Rac1 and RhoA activities is known to control many cellular functions, including cell-cell adhesion [48]. Moreover, Rac1 was previously implicated in the regulation of epithelial integrity [45,49]. However, in contrast to MT disassembly, the effect of Rac1 inhibition on epithelial cell-cell adhesion does not appear to depend on RhoA/ROCK signaling. In addition, inhibition of Rac1 in cells with disrupted MT further promotes epithelial barrier function. These two observations indicate that two different mechanisms control the increase in epithelial cell-cell adhesion induced by MT disassembly and Rac1 inhibition. Further studies are necessary to define the downstream factors, regulated by MT depolymerization and Rac1 inhibition that mediate an increase in epithelial barrier function.

Together, the findings described in this thesis provide additional insight into the complex signaling that controls leukocyte chemotaxis as well as endothelial and epithelial cell-cell adhesion. Moreover, the data presented here raise new and intriguing questions to be addressed in future studies. Finally, the research reported in this thesis points to new molecules from signaling cascades controlling leukocyte extravasation that may provide attractive targets for anti-inflammatory therapies.

References

- de Rooij J, Zwartkruis FJ, Verheijen MH, Cool RH, Nijman SM, Wittinghofer A, Bos JL. (1998) Epac is a Rap1 guanine-nucleotide-exchange factor directly activated by cyclic AMP. Nature 396:474-477.
- 2. Kawasaki H, Springett GM, Mochizuki N, Toki S, Nakaya M, Matsuda M, Housman DE, Graybiel AM. (1998) A family of cAMP-binding proteins that directly activate Rap1. Science 282:2275-2279.
- 3. Rangarajan S, Enserink JM, Kuiperij HB, de Rooij J, Price LS, Schwede F, Bos JL. Cyclic AMP induces integrin-mediated cell adhesion through Epac and Rap1 upon stimulation of the beta 2-adrenergic receptor. *J Cell Biol* 2003;160:487-493.
- 4. Cullere X, Shaw SK, Andersson L, Hirahashi J, Luscinskas FW, Mayadas TN. (2005) Regulation of vascular endothelial barrier function by Epac, a cAMP-activated exchange factor for Rap GTPase. *Blood* 105:1950-1955.

- Kang G, Joseph JW, Chepurny OG, Monaco M, Wheeler MB, Bos JL, Schwede F, Genieser HG, Holz GG. (2003) Epac-selective cAMP analog 8-pCPT-2'-O-Me-cAMP as a stimulus for Ca2+-induced Ca2+ release and exocytosis in pancreatic beta-cells. J Biol Chem 278:8279-8285.
- 6. Aronoff DM, Canetti C, Serezani CH, Luo M, Peters-Golden M. (2005) Cutting edge: macrophage inhibition by cyclic AMP (cAMP): differential roles of protein kinase A and exchange protein directly activated by cAMP-1. J Immunol 174:595-599.
- Tiwari S, Felekkis K, Moon EY, Flies A, Sherr DH, Lerner A. (2004) Among circulating hematopoietic cells, B-CLL uniquely expresses functional EPAC1, but EPAC1-mediated Rap1 activation does not account for PDE4 inhibitor-induced apoptosis. Blood 103:2661-2667.
- 8. Derian CK, Santulli RJ, Rao PE, Solomon HF, Barrett JA. (1995) Inhibition of chemotactic peptide-induced neutrophil adhesion to vascular endothelium by cAMP modulators. J Immunol 154:308-317.
- 9. Elferink JG, de Koster BM. (2000) Inhibition of interleukin-8-activated human neutrophil chemotaxis by thapsigargin in a calcium- and cyclic AMP-dependent way. Biochem Pharmacol 59:369-375.
- 10. Katagiri K, Maeda A, Shimonaka M, Kinashi T. (2003) RAPL, a Rap1-binding molecule that mediates Rap1-induced adhesion through spatial regulation of LFA-1. Nat Immunol 4:741-748.
- 11. Fujita H, Fukuhara S, Sakurai A, Yamagishi A, Kamioka Y, Nakaoka Y, Masuda M, Mochizuki N. (2005) Local activation of Rap1 contributes to directional vascular endothelial cell migration accompanied by extension of microtubules on which RAPL, a Rap1-associating molecule, localizes. J Biol Chem 280:5022-5031.
- 12. Bivona TG, Wiener HH, Ahearn IM, Silletti J, Chiu VK, Philips MR. (2004) Rap1 upregulation and activation on plasma membrane regulates T cell adhesion. J Cell Biol 164:461-470.
- 13. Lorenowicz MJ, van Gils J, de Boer M, Hordijk PL, Fernandez-Borja M. (2006) Epac1-Rap1 signaling regulates monocyte adhesion and chemotaxis. J Leukoc Biol.
- 14. Paegelow I, Lange P. (1984) Pharmacological studies on lymphocytes: 2. Effects of indole derivatives and their antagonists on the lymphocyte migration. Agents Actions 15:361-366.
- 15. Boehme SA, Lio FM, Sikora L, Pandit TS, Lavrador K, Rao SP, Sriramarao P. (2004) Cutting edge: serotonin is a chemotactic factor for eosinophils and functions additively with eotaxin. J Immunol 173:3599-3603.
- 16. Vikenes K, Farstad M, Nordrehaug JE. (1999) Serotonin is associated with coronary artery disease and cardiac events. Circulation 100:483-489.
- 17. Wysolmerski RB, Lagunoff D. (1991) Regulation of permeabilized endothelial cell retraction by myosin phosphorylation. Am J Physiol 261:C32-C40.

- Comerford KM, Lawrence DW, Synnestvedt K, Levi BP, Colgan SP. (2002) Role of vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein in PKA-induced changes in endothelial junctional permeability. FASEB J 16:583-585.
- Qiao J, Huang F, Lum H. (2003) PKA inhibits RhoA activation: a protection mechanism against endothelial barrier dysfunction. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 284:L972-L980.
- 20. Waschke J, Drenckhahn D, Adamson RH, Barth H, Curry FE. (2004) cAMP protects endothelial barrier functions by preventing Rac-1 inhibition. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 287:H2427-H2433.
- 21. Wittchen ES, Worthylake RA, Kelly P, Casey PJ, Quilliam LA, Burridge K. (2005) Rap1 GTPase inhibits leukocyte transmigration by promoting endothelial barrier function. J Biol Chem 280:11675-11682.
- 22. Fukuhara S, Sakurai A, Sano H, Yamagishi A, Somekawa S, Takakura N, Saito Y, Kangawa K, Mochizuki N. (2005) Cyclic AMP potentiates vascular endothelial cadherin-mediated cell-cell contact to enhance endothelial barrier function through an Epac-Rap1 signaling pathway. Mol Cell Biol 25:136-146.
- 23. Kooistra MR, Corada M, Dejana E, Bos JL. (2005) Epac1 regulates integrity of endothelial cell junctions through VE-cadherin. FEBS Lett 579:4966-4972.
- 24. Bos JL, de Bruyn K, Enserink J, Kuiperij B, Rangarajan S, Rehmann H, Riedl J, de Rooij J, van Mansfeld F, Zwartkruis F. (2003) The role of Rap1 in integrin-mediated cell adhesion. Biochem Soc Trans 31:83-86.
- 25. Tasken K, Aandahl EM. (2004) Localized effects of cAMP mediated by distinct routes of protein kinase A. Physiol Rev 84:137-167.
- 26. Baillie GS, Houslay MD. (2005) Arrestin times for compartmentalised cAMP signalling and phosphodiesterase-4 enzymes. Curr Opin Cell Biol 17:129-134.
- 27. Kohler K, Louvard D, Zahraoui A. (2004) Rab13 regulates PKA signaling during tight junction assembly. J Cell Biol 165:175-180.
- 28. Maillet M, Robert SJ, Cacquevel M, Gastineau M, Vivien D, Bertoglio J, Zugaza JL, Fischmeister R, Lezoualc'h F. (2003) Crosstalk between Rap1 and Rac regulates secretion of sAPPalpha. Nat Cell Biol 5:633-639.
- 29. Lafuente EM, van Puijenbroek AA, Krause M, Carman CV, Freeman GJ, Berezovskaya A, Constantine E, Springer TA, Gertler FB, Boussiotis VA. (2004) RIAM, an Ena/VASP and Profilin ligand, interacts with Rap1-GTP and mediates Rap1-induced adhesion. Dev Cell 7:585-595.
- 30. Arthur WT, Quilliam LA, Cooper JA. (2004) Rap1 promotes cell spreading by localizing Rac guanine nucleotide exchange factors. J Cell Biol 167:111-122.
- 31. Lampugnani MG, Zanetti A, Breviario F, Balconi G, Orsenigo F, Corada M, Spagnuolo R, Betson M, Braga V, Dejana E. (2002) VE-cadherin regulates endothelial actin

activating Rac and increasing membrane association of Tiam. Mol Biol Cell 13:1175-1189.

- 32. Krugmann S, Williams R, Stephens L, Hawkins PT. (2004) ARAP3 is a PI3K-and rapregulated GAP for RhoA. Curr Biol 14:1380-1384.
- 33. Yap AS, Stevenson BR, Abel KC, Cragoe EJ, Jr., Manley SW. (1995) Microtubule integrity is necessary for the epithelial barrier function of cultured thyroid cell monolayers. Exp Cell Res 218:540-550.
- Waterman-Storer CM, Salmon WC, Salmon ED. (2000) Feedback interactions between cell-cell adherens junctions and cytoskeletal dynamics in newt lung epithelial cells. Mol Biol Cell 11:2471-2483.
- 35. Kee SH, Steinert PM. (2001) Microtubule disruption in keratinocytes induces cell-cell adhesion through activation of endogenous E-cadherin. Mol Biol Cell 12:1983-1993.
- 36. Ivanov AI, McCall IC, Babbin B, Samarin SN, Nusrat A, Parkos CA. (2006) Microtubules regulate disassembly of epithelial apical junctions. BMC Cell Biol 7:12.
- Birukova AA, Liu F, Garcia JG, Verin AD. (2004) Protein kinase A attenuates endothelial cell barrier dysfunction induced by microtubule disassembly. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 287:L86-L93.
- 38. Verin AD, Birukova A, Wang P, Liu F, Becker P, Birukov K, Garcia JG. (2001) Microtubule disassembly increases endothelial cell barrier dysfunction: role of MLC phosphorylation. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 281:L565-L574.
- 39. Mary S, Charrasse S, Meriane M, Comunale F, Travo P, Blangy A, Gauthier-Rouviere C. (2002) Biogenesis of N-cadherin-dependent cell-cell contacts in living fibroblasts is a microtubule-dependent kinesin-driven mechanism. Mol Biol Cell 13:285-301.
- 40. Ligon LA, Karki S, Tokito M, Holzbaur EL. (2001) Dynein binds to beta-catenin and may tether microtubules at adherens junctions. Nat Cell Biol 3:913-917.
- 41. Teng J, Rai T, Tanaka Y, Takei Y, Nakata T, Hirasawa M, Kulkarni AB, Hirokawa N. (2005)The KIF3 motor transports N-cadherin and organizes the developing neuroepithelium. Nat Cell Biol 7:474-482.
- 42. Chen X, Kojima S, Borisy GG, Green KJ. (2003) p120 catenin associates with kinesin and facilitates the transport of cadherin-catenin complexes to intercellular junctions. J Cell Biol 163:547-557.
- 43. Yanagisawa M, Kaverina IN, Wang A, Fujita Y, Reynolds AB, Anastasiadis PZ. (2004) A novel interaction between kinesin and p120 modulates p120 localization and function. J Biol Chem 279:9512-9521.
- 44. Liu BP, Chrzanowska-Wodnicka M, Burridge K. (1998) Microtubule depolymerization induces stress fibers, focal adhesions, and DNA synthesis via the GTP-binding protein Rho. Cell Adhes Commun 5:249-255.

- 45. Braga VM, Machesky LM, Hall A, Hotchin NA. (1997) The small GTPases Rho and Rac are required for the establishment of cadherin-dependent cell-cell contacts. J Cell Biol 137:1421-1431.
- 46. Takaishi K, Sasaki T, Kotani H, Nishioka H, Takai Y. (1997) Regulation of cell-cell adhesion by rac and rho small G proteins in MDCK cells. J Cell Biol 139:1047-1059.
- Jou TS, Nelson WJ. (1998) Effects of regulated expression of mutant RhoA and Rac1 small GTPases on the development of epithelial (MDCK) cell polarity. J Cell Biol 142:85-100.
- 48. Sander EE, ten Klooster JP, van Delft S, van der Kammen RA, Collard JG. (1999) Rac downregulates Rho activity: reciprocal balance between both GTPases determines cellular morphology and migratory behavior. J Cell Biol 147:1009-1022.
- 49. Braga VM, Betson M, Li X, Lamarche-Vane N. (2000) Activation of the small GTPase Rac is sufficient to disrupt cadherin-dependent cell-cell adhesion in normal human keratinocytes. Mol Biol Cell 11:3703-3721.